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MILWAUKEE RAILROAD FINANCIAL CRISIS
FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 7,1979
U.S. SENATE,
COMMi'ITEE ON COMMERCE, SCIENCE, AND TRANSPORTATION,

SUBCOMMITrEE ON TRANSPORTATION,

.

Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met. at 10 a.m., in room 5110, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Hon. Russell B. Long (chairman of the subcommit
tee) presiding.
OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR LONG
Senator LONG. This hearing will come to order.
Let me first announce that we are going to have a number of
witnesses to hear from today. To conserve time I will ask all
witnesses to summarize their prepared statements and just give us
the main points so all witnesses can be heard this morning.
The prepared statements will be analyzed and put into the rec
ord as well as any additional information submitted in response to
written questions that might be asked in followup to testimony
given today.
This morning's hearing is our second look at the continuing
financial crisis of the Milwaukee Railroad. Since our first hearing
in May on this matter of the Milwaukee Railroad, we have been
advised that the deterioration of the railroad's tracks and equip
ment and declining market shares has remained the trend despite
an additional $35 million in loans the railroad has received to
continue operating the entire system.
While the economic and physical problems of the Milwaukee
have not gotten any better since our last hearing in May, several
major developments have occurred.
As a result of testimony received at our hearing and in expecta
tion that the bankruptcy judge would rule to grant the trustee's
embargo request, this committee reported out, and the Senate
passed, Senate Joint Resolution 81, which provided for the continu
ation of the entire Milwaukee system for 60 days while certain
studies could be completed assessing the potential viability of the
western lines of the Milwaukee system.
Four such studies, either contracted out or conducted by the
Department of Transportation, have been completed.
In addition to these studies, the trustee has filed his reorganiza
tion plan with the court, and simultaneously requested expedited
abandonment proceedings at the Interstate Commerce Commission.
The question before this subcommittee on May 21, and the ques
tion now is whether there is a potentiality for the Milwaukee, or a
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part of it, to ever operate on a self-sustaining basis. Unless there is
a reasonable chance for this railroad to succeed, or unless there is
a demonstrable overriding public need for services provided by the
Milwaukee, this .Senator could not justify recommending that the
Federal Government put taxpayer money into a hopeless proposi
tion.
Much of the testimony this subcommittee has received-and I
understand that the studies completed to date-all suggest that a
substantial part of that railroad is not potentially viable.
I ani laware that two additional stu.dies relating to the Milwaukee
are currently being conducted and will be completed later this
month.
:
These documents will be analyzed by the subcommittee when
they are completed and a summary will be made a part of this
hearing record.
It is'my hope that today's hearing will provide us with additional
inform.ation so that we may soon make a decision on what legisla·
tive action, if any, is warranted.
[The bills and agency comments follow:]

96TH CONGRESS
1ST SESSION

S 839
•

To provide for the maintenance of essential branch line rail service in rural areas
through assista.nce for cooperative ownership of lines.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES
MARCH

Mr.

29 Oegislative day, FEBRUARY 22), 1979

introduced the following bill; which was read twice and referred to
the Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation

!'RESSLER

A BILL
To provide for the maintenance of essential branch line rail
service in rural areas through assistance for cooperative
ownership of lines.
1

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 That this Act may be cited as the "Rural Rail Cooperative
4 Act of 1979".
5

6

FINDINGS AND DECLARATION OF POLICY

SEC. 2. The Congress finds that in order to provide al

7 ternatives to local rail users to maintain rail service in low
8 density, rural areas which stand to lose this vital service,
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3
2
1 there shall be established a Rural Area Transportation Office
2 to promote ~ooperative ownership of rail beds and track of

1

(6) "depreciated actual cost" means the actual

2

cost depreciated on a straightline basis over the useful

3

life of the property involved as determined by the Di

4

rector;

3 lines through guaranteed loan assistance.
4'

5
6
"l

8
9

10

11

DEFINITIONS

5

(7) "obligation" means any note, bond, debenture,

6

or other evidence of indebtedness issued for one of the

7

purposes specified in section 6(a);

SEC. 3. For the purposes of this Act the term
(1) "Office" means the Rural Area Transportation

Office established by section 4;
8

(8) "obligee" means the holder of any obligation;

9

(9) "obligor" means any person primarily liable

10

for payment of the principal of or interest on any obli

11

gation; and

(2) "Director" means the Director of the Rural

Area Transportation;
(3) "Secretary" means the Secretary of Transpor

tation;

12

(4) "Class A or B branchline railroad" means a

13

railroad which carries under 5 million gross ton-miles

14

per mile of track annually;

15

(5) "actual cost" of commercial railroad equip

16

ment or facilities, as of any specified date, means the

17

aggregate, as determined by the Director, of

12

(10) "eligible applicant" means any local govem

13

ment entity, utility company, coal mine company, grain

14

company, farm organization, feed or fertilizer company,

15

local rail user, or any combination thereof.

16
17

ESTABLISHMENT

SEC. 4. There is established within the Department of

18 Transportation a Rural Area Transportation Office. The
18

(A) all amounts paid by, or for the account

19

of, the obligor with respect to such facility on or

20

before that date, and

19 Office shall be headed by a Director appointed by the Secre
20 tary.
21
21

(B) all amounts which the obligor is then ob

22

ligated to pay from time to time thereafter, for

23

the construction, reconstruction, or reconditioning

24

of such equipment or facility;

22

FUNCTION

SEC. 5. The Director may, with the approval of the

23 Secretary, make loan guarantees to eligible applicants for the
24 purpose of establishing independently owned and operated
25 class A or B branchline railroads. The Director in carrying
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4
lout assigned duties under this Act shall act subject' to the
2 authority of the Secretary.

3
~

APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS

SEC. 6. (a)(l) The Director may, subjectto the provi

5 sions of this section, guarantee, 01' make a commitment to

., 6 guarantee, the payment' of interest on, and the principal

. 7 amount of, any obligation issued by an obligor for any of the

. 8 following:
(A) the financing and refinancing' (including reim

10

bursement of amounts previously expanded) of the cost

11

of constructing, reconstructing, or reconditioning of any

12

railroad for the purpose of establishing such railroad as

13

a class A or B brancWine railroad; .

14

(B) the financing of the acquisition of used rail

15

road equipment or facilities in connection with their re

16

construction or reconditioning; and

17

(C) the . refinancing of any existing obligation

,18

issued for any of the purposes specified in subpara

19

graph (A)' whether or not guaranteed under this sec

20

tion, including any obligation incurred for the purpose

22

1

(3) The full faith and credit of the United States is

2 pledged to the payment of all guarantees made under this
3 section with respect to both principal and interest, including
4 any interest which may accrue between the date of default
5 under a guaranteed obligation and the payment in full of the'
6 guarantee.
7

(4) Any guarantee, or commitment to guarantee, made

8 by the Director under this section shall be conclusive evi

9

,21

5

of obtaining temporll.ry funds.
(2) Guarantees and commitments to guarantee may be

23 made under this section without regard to section 3679(a:) of
24 the Revised Statutes of the United States (31 U.S.C. 665(a».

9 dence of the eligibility of the obligation for such guarantee,
10 ,and the validity of any guarantee, or commitment of guaran
11 tee, so made shall be incontestable.

12

(b)(I) Obligations guaranteed under this section

13

(A) shall have an obligor approved by the Direc

14

tor as being responsible and possessing the ability, ex

15

perience, financial resources, and, other qualifications

16

necessary for the adequate operation and maintenance

17

of a class A or B branchline railroad;

18

(B) shall be in an aggregate principal amount

19

which does not exceed 87 % percent of the actual cost,

20

or the depreciated actual cost, as determined by the

21

Director, of construction, reconstruction, or recondi

22

tioning;

23
24

(C) shall have maturity dates satisfactory to the
Director, but not to exceed 25 years;

1
,2
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6

7

(D) shall provide for ,payments by the obligor sat

isfactory to the Director; and

1

(2) The Director shall charge and collect from the obli

2 gor such amounts as may be reasonable for the investigation

3

(E) shall bear interest (exclusive of charges for

3 of the application for any guarantee, for the appraisal of

, /4

the guarantee and service· charges, if any) at rates not

4 properties offered as security for any guarantee, and for the

5

to exceed such percentage per annum on the unpaid

5 inspection of such properties during construction, reconstruc

.. 6

principal as the Director determines to be reasonable

6 tion, or reconditioning. Such charges shall not aggregate

. 7

except that the Director may allow a rate of interest

7 more than one-half of 1 percent of the original principal

. 8

higher than otherwise allowable when the obligee con

8 amount of the obligation to be guaranteed.

9

ducts the basic economic feasibility and credit investi

9

10

gation for the Director's review and agrees to finance,

10 under the provisions of this subsection shall be deposited in

11

on an unguaranteed basis, not less than 20 percent of

11 the Fund established pursuant to section 7.

12

the cost of construction, reconstruction, or recondition

12

13

ing.

13 agreements relating thereto, shall contain such other provi

14

(2) No obligation shall be guaranteed under this section

14 sions with respect to the protection of the security interests

(3) All fees and other amounts received by the Director

(4)' Obligations guaranteed under this section, and

15 unless the obligor conveys or agrees to convey to the Direc

15 of the United States (including acceleration and subrogation

16 tor such security interest as the Director may require to rea

16 provisions and the issuance of notes by the obligor to the

.17 sonably protect the interests of the United States.

17 Director), liens and releases of liens, payments of taxes, and

".18 '

18 such other matters as the Director may prescribe.

(c)(1) The Director may charge a fee for any obligation

(d)(1) In the event of a default, which has continued for

19 guaranteed under this section, the amount of which shall be

19

20 established by the Director by regulation but which may not

20 30 days, in any payment by the obligor of principal or inter

,,21 exceed 1 percent per annum of the outstanding principal bal

21 est due under any obligation guaranteed under this section,

22 ance of the obligation. Fee payments shall be made by the

22 the obligee or his agent shall have the right to demand, at or

23 obligor to the Director when moneys are first advanced under

23 before the expiration of such period as may be specified in the

24 a guaranteed obligation and at least 60 days before each an

24 guarantee or related agreements, but not later than 90 days

25 niversary date thereafter.

25 from the date of such default, payment by the Director of the
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8

9

1 unpaid· principal amount of said obligation and of the unpaid

1 United States, the Director may, under such terms and con-

I

2 interest thereon to the date of payment. Within such period

2 ditions as the Director prescribes or approves, complete, re-

3 as may be specified in the guarantee or related agreements,

3 condition, reconstruct, repair, maintain, operate, or sell any

4 but not later than 30 days from the date of such demand, the

4 property acquired by him pursuant to a security agreement

5

5 with the obligor.

6 unpaid principal amount of the obligation and unpaid interest

6

7 thereon to the date of payment. The Director shall not be

7 Director shall take such action against the obligor or any

8 required to make such payment if before the expiration of

8 other parties liable thereunder that in his discretion, may be

9 such period he finds that there was no default by the obligor

9 required to protect the interests of the United States. A:n.y

10 in the payment of principal or interest or that such default

10 suit may be brought in the name of the United States or in

11 has been remedied before any such demand.

J 1 the name of the obligee and. the obligee shall make available

12

.(2) In the event the obligee does not make a demand on

:J ~

(5) After any default referred to in paragraph (1) the

to the United States all records and evidence necessary to

13 a defaulted installment before 90 days from the dateo! such

l:l prosecute any such suit. The Director may accept a convey-

14 default, that portion of the guarantee which represents the

1·1 ance of title to and possession of property from the obligor or

15 defaulted installment shall be lost but the remainder of the

I [, other parties liable thereunder for an amount not greater

16 guarantee shall continue in full force and effect.

I Ii

17

,!

Directo~ shall promptly pay to the obligee or his agent the

(3) Payments required to be made by the Director under

than the unpaid principal amount of such obligation and in

17 trrcst thereon. In the event the Director receives through the

" 18 paragraph (1) ShaH be made by the DireCtor from the fund

11<

~lIle

" 19 established pursuant to section 7.

III

1IIlIde to an obligee under paragraph (1) and the expenses of

~'I)

collection of such amounts, he shall pay such excess to the

;'1

Ilbligor.

20

(4) In the event of any payment by the Director under

" 21 paragraph (1), the Director shall have all rights in any

SeCU

22 rity held by him relating to his guarantee of such obligations

..

(6) Whoever, for the purpose of obtaining any loan or

II"

",

of property an amount of cash in excess of any payment

23 as are conferred upon him under any security agreement with

,.

,nt

Ild\':lnce of credit from any person with the intent that an

24 the obligor. Notwithstanding any other provision of law reiat

,lJ 01

"II! igation relating to such loan or advance of credit shall be

25 ing to the acquisition, handling, or disposal of property by the

lJt· ;11ft-red to or accepted by the Director to be guaranteed, or
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10

11

1 for the purpose of ()btaining any extension or renewal of any

1 of carrying out, and administering this Act. The fund shall

2 loan, advance of credit, or mortgage relating to an obligation

2 consist of

3 guaranteed by the Director, or the acceptance, release, or

3

(1) any sums appropriated to the fund;

4 substitution of any security o~ such a loan, advance of credit,

4

(2) any fees received by the Director in connec

5 or for the purpose of influencing in any way the action of the

5

6 Director under this section, makes, passes, utters, or pub

6

(3) recoveries and receipts received by the Direc

7 lishes, or causes to be made, passed, uttered, or published

7

tor under security, subrogation, and other rights and

8 any statement, knowing the same to be false, or alters,

8

authorities under this Act;

9 forges, or counterfeits, or causes or procures to be altered,

9 All payments made by the Director to carry out the provi

10 forged, or counterfeited, any instrument, paper, or document,

10 sions of this Act (including reimbursements to other Govern

11 or utters, publishes, or passes as true, or causes to be ut

11 ment accounts) shall be paid from the fund, only to the extent

12 tered, published, or passed as true, any instrument, paper, or

12 provided in appropriation Acts. Sums in the fund which are

13 document, knowing it to have been altered, forged, or coun

13 not currently needed for the purposes of this Act shall be

14 terfeited, or willfully overvalues any security, asset, or

14 kept on deposit or invested in obligations of, or guaranteed

15 income shall be punished by a fine of not more than $25,000,

15 by, the United States.

16 or by imprisonment for not more than 2 years, or both.

16

,

. I

tion with any guarantee made under this Act; and

(b) If at any time the moneys in the fund are not suffi

(e) The Director shall promulgate such rules and regula

17 cient to pay any amount the Director is obligated to pay

"'18 tions as may be deemed necessary or appropriate to carry out

18 under subsection (d)(I) of section 6, the Director shall issue

,17

19 the pUrposes and provisions of this section.

19 to the Secretary of the Treasury notes or other obligations

20

20 (only to such extent and in such amounts as may be provided

·21

RURAL TRANSPORTATION DEVELOPMENT FUND

SEC. 7. (a) There is established in the Treasury of the

21 for in appropriation Acts) in such forms and denominations,

22 United States a Rural Transportation Development Fund

22 bearing such maturities, and subject to such terms and condi

23 (hereinafter referred to as the "fund"). The fund shall be

23 tions as the Secretary of the Treasury prescribes. Such notes

24 available to the Director as a revolving fund for the purpose

24 or other obligations shall bear interest at a rate determined
25 by the Secretary of the Treasury, taking into consideration

52-943 0 - 80 - 2
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%TH

1 the curr~nt average market yIeld on outstanding marketable
2 obligations of the United States of comparable maturities

CONGRESS

1ST SESSION

S 1286
.•

To amend section 3 of the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970, relating to rail
emergency service assistance, and for other purposes.

3 during the month preceding the issuance of such notes or
./

4 . other obligations. The Secretary of the Treasury shall pur
5 chase any notes and other obligations to be issued hereunder

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

6 and for such purpose he may use as a public debt transaction
7 the proceeds from the sale of any securities issued under the

JUNE 5 Oegislative day, MAy 21), 1979
Mr. MELCHER introduced the following bill; which w8.sre~ twice and referred to
the Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation

8 Second Liberty Bond Act, and the purposes for which securi
9 ties may be issued under such Act, are extended to include
10 any purchases of such notes and obligations. The Secretary
11 of the Treasury at any time may sell any of the notes or

A BILL
To amend section 3 of the Emergency Rail Services Act of

12 other obligations acquired by him under this subsection. All

1970, relating to rail emergency service assistance, and for

13 redemptions, purchases, and sales by the Secretary of the

other purposes.

14 '. Treasury of such notes or other obligations shall be treated
15 as a public debt transaction of the United -States. Moneys
16 borrowed underthis

sub~ection

shall be repaid by the Direc

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa
2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 That this Act may be cited as the "Emergency Rail Assist

17 tor from the fund.

4 ance Act of 1979".

18

5

TITLE I~EMERGENC~:RAIL SERVICES

SEC. 8. There is appropriated to, the fund, without ,fiscal

6

FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

20 year limitation, such sums as may be. necessary to provide

7

21 initial capital to carry out the provisions of this Act.

8 gency Rail Services Act of 19 'io shall not apply to any rail

19

AUTHORlZATION FOR APPROPRIATIONS

SEC. 101. The provisions of section 3(c) of the Emer
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2

3

1 carrier or railroad (as defined in section 10102 of title 49,
2 United States Code) which filed for bankruptcy after October
3 1, 1977 under section 77 of the Bankruptcy Act.
. I

4
5

TITLE IT-DIRECTED SERVICE

8
9
10

(1). iIiserting "or that carrier" after "another car

rier" in the first sentence of subsection (a):
(2) adding at the end thereof the following:
"(c) In the event that the Commission directs the dis

11 continuing carrier to continue service under subsection (a) the
12 amount payable to such carrier under paragraph (5) of sub
13 section (b) shall not include a profit margin. The Commission
14 in determining the amount of payments under the preceding
15 sentence shall assure that there is no erosion of the assets of
16 the directed, carrier as a result of such directed service.
17

"(d) Any action by the Commission directly serviced

18 under this section shall cover the entire system of the discon
19 tinuing carrier for the first 60 days of such directed service.".
20

.TITLE Ill-REHABILITATION AND

21

IMPROVEMENT FINANCING

22

SEC. 301. Section 505 of title V of the Railroad

Reviti~

23 lization and Regulatory Reform Act of 1976 (45 U.S.C.
24 825(b)(2)) is amended by striking subsection (b)(2)(C) and in
25 serting in lieu thereof the following new subsection:

2

project to be fmanced in relation to the public costs of

n

such financing.",

11

SEC. 201. Section 11125 of title 49, United States

6 Code, is amended by
7

"(C) the public benefits to be realized from the

n.nd by striking subsection (c)(2)(B) (ii) and (iii).

291

290
96TH CONGRESS
1ST SESSION

S 1492

2

•

SHIPPER PROTECTION

1
To sav~ the Milwaukee Road's freight-carrying .capacity.

2

SEC. 2. (a) Section 11125(a) of title 49, United States

3 Code, is amended by adding after the first sentence thereof

,

4 the following new sentence: "The Commission may also ne

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES
JULY

Mr.

12 Oegislative day,

JUNE

21), 1979

(for himseU, Mr. Du:&ENBEROER, and Mr. PROXMIRE) introduced
the following bill; which was read twice and referred to the Committee on
Commerce, Science, and Transportation

5 gotiate with, and issue

dir~ctions

to, a willing provider of

6 truck or water transportation to transport the traffic of ship

NELSON

7 pers using a railroad line abandoned pursuant to court action
8 under section 77 of the Bankruptcy Act, if the Commission
9 finds that such transportation would be less costly or more

A BILL
To save the Milwaukee Road's freight-carrying capacity.

1

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3
4

ABANDONMENT OF RAILROAD LINES
SECTION 1. Section 77(0) of the Bankruptcy Act (11

5 U.S.C. 205(0» is amended by striking out "or as it may be
6 hereafter amended" and inserting in lieu thereof "unless a
7 petition had been filed between December 18, 1977, and No
8 vember 6, 1978.".

10 energy efficient than directing rail service.".

11

(b) Section 11125(b){4) of title 49, United States Code,

~2

is amended by inserting "(but only to the extent feasible in

13 the case of a directed carrier by truck or water)" immediately
14 after"A directed carrier shall".

LAllOR PROTECTION

15
16

SEC. 3. Section 11125 of title 49, United States Code,

17 is amended by adding at the end thereof the following new
18 subsection:
19

"(c)(1) Any employee displaced from his employment by

20 an abandonment pursuant to court action under section 77(0)
21 .of the Bankruptcy Act who does not receive employment
22 under subsection (b)(4) of this section or otherwise in the

rail~

23 road industry, and any such displaced employee whose em
24 ployment under subsection (b)(4) of this section is terminated
25 at the conclusion of directed service, shall be provided a fair

292

3
1 arrangement at least as protective of his interests as the
2 terms

~posed

under section 11347 of this title before Febru

3 ary 5, 1976, and the terms established under section 565 of
4 title 45.
I

5

"(2) .AJJ.y rail carrier required to provide protective

6 arrangements for employees under this section shall be reim
7 bursed for the cost of such arrangements by the Railroad
8 Retirement Board. At such time as the Board determines
9 that the financial condition of such rail carrier so permits, the
10 Board shall direct such carrier to repay the Board for such
11 reimbursement.
12

"(3) There are authorized to be appropriated to the

13 Board such sums as may be necessary for making reimburse
14 ments under this subsectiQ!l..".
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OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF TRANSPORTATION,

Washington, D.C., September 17,1979.
Hon. HOWARD W. CANNON,
Chairman, Committee on Commerce, Scierwe, and Transportation,
U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: This is in response to your request for the views of the
Department on S. 839, a bill "To provide for the maintenance of essential branch
line rail service in rural areas through assistance for cooperative ownership of
. eso "
m
In order to assist local rail users to maintain rail service in low density rural
areas which stand to lose the service, the bill would establish in the Department of
Transportation a rural Area Transportation Office. The Director of the Office
would, with the approval of the Secretary, be authorized to guarantee loans to
eligible applicants to finance (and refinance) the cost of acquiring, constructing or
rehabilitating railroad properties and equipment for the purpose of establishing
such properties as independently owned and operated class "A" or "B" branchline
railroads.
The Department would oppose enactment of S. 839 as unnecessary. Under section
511 of the Railroad Revitalization and Regulatory Reform Act of 1976 (45 U.S.C. 831)
("4R Act"), the Secretary of Transportation is authorized to guarantee obligations of
an applicant for the purpose of acquiring or rehabilitating railroad facilities and
equipment. Similarly section 5 of the Department of Transportation Act (49 U.S.C.
1654) provides grants to States to cover the cost of acquiring or rehabilitating
railroad branch lines. In light of these programs, a new financial assistance pro
~am to assist in establishing branchline railroads is not necessary. Clearly, the
establishment of a new office in the Department to administer such a program is
not necessary. Finally any new rail loan guarantee program should be folded into
und operated under the basic criteria of section 511 of the 4R Act.
The Office of Management and Budget advises that from the standpoint of the
Administration's program there is no objection to the submission of this report for
the consideration of the committee.
Sincerely,

,

LINDA HELLER KAMM,

General Counsel.

Senator LoNG. I now call our first witness, Senator Gaylord
Nelson of Wisconsin.
STATEMENT OF HON. GAYLORD NELSON, U.S. SENATOR FROM
WISCONSIN
Senator NEUlON. Mr. Chairman, I will comply with your request
Owl: we be brief.
.
There are witnesses here this morning who are experts on the
J'oilroad industry, and there are witnesses here who are experts on
11)(\ financial condition of the Milwaukee Railroad, and I am not an
,'sl>Crt on either.
lo'irst, Mr. Chairman, I conducted hearings in Wisconsin on July
:'il in order to give a broad spectrum of businesses and industries
ill opportunity to testify before the Small Business Committee on
(hi.' importance of the Milwaukee Railroad to their businesses,
knowing that many of them would not be able to come here as
wilnesses, and even if they could, the committee could not hear
t hC'Jn all.
So 1 would ask the chairman if he would permit me to submit for
Ill!' r~cord the written testimony that was submitted at that hear
\11'., in Milwaukee for your own record, and thus avoid repetitious
,'·lId i))~ of what they submitted.
~;I'llllt()r LoNG. Well, if it's already been printed, Senator-has it
Ilh-r·'IJy been printed?
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Senator NELSON. I have two things here, lvl.C. Chairman. I have
the printed hearing record itself; I have the statements that were
made by the witnesses.
It would ,be up to the committee whether you wanted to-
Senator LoNG. I would just suggest that we consult after today's
hearing as to how much of it should be printed in this hearing
record and how much of it should be kept in the committee files.
But in any event, we'll cooperate with you.
Senator NELSON. That's fine with me.
, The statements from a number' of industries, and a statement by
Governor Dr~yfus are of course shorter than the hearing record
that we have printed. I'll submit them both, and you can use your
o)Vn judgment as to which and how much of them you believe
would be helpful to have printed.
. Senator LoNG. We're going to have, Senator, as you know, a
number of studies and documents, and that sort of thing, and I
would suggest that we make those all available to anyone who
wants to use them to buttress their arguments or respond to them.
I think that this hearing record is going to be voluminous if we
print everything that's already been printed in one place or an
other about this subject matter.
_
And that being the case, we'll see that the record properly re
flects what those statements indicate.
Senator NELSON. Mr. Chairman, I agree with that. Much of the
testimony at our July 20 hearing was repetitious.
Now, I have a statement of my own which I ask be printed in
full in the record, and I will only read one paragraph of it, which
will take about 60 or 70 seconds.
The Milwaukee Road is of critical importance to the State of
Wisconsin. It operates 1,385 miles of track in the State, 24 percent
of our total railroad mileage.
In eastern and southern Wisconsin, the Milwaukee trackage con
stitutes almost 50 percent of our total rail line. It provides rail
service to 220 Wisconsin communities, 16 of our largest cities, and
for 180 communities is the only railroad.
, The Milwaukee serves 28 percent of the railroad traffic in Wis
consin, 5 million tons outbound and 9 million tons inbound.
" Thirty-five percent of our manufactured goods in Wisconsin move
by rail and 34 percent of that traffic is carried on the Milwaukee.
.' The major commodities transported on the Milwaukee are proc
essed foods, limestone for agriculture, paper, autos, and heavy in
dustrial machinery.
Inbound Milwaukee commodities include coal, fertilizer, metals,
and raw materials for manufacturing.
Mr. Chairman, I would ask that the balance of my statement be
printed in the record, and I will leave with your committee staff
the testimony of various witnesses at our July 20 hearing.
Governor Dreyfus, I understand, could not make the hearing
today. He did not get notice, apparently, until it was too late for
him to rearrange his schedule.
But I do have the prepared statement he did submit at the
hearings in Milwaukee.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Senator LoNG. Thank you.

Well, I read "He statement of-I suppose the question I was going
to ask you, Senator, is: Can you be explicit whether you think your
analysis of this matter-is it possible to save this entire railroad,
whether that is practical and feasible, and whether you want us to
do it or try to do it?
Senator NELSON. Well, Mr. Chairman-
Senator LONG. I take it you feel there's a better chance for the
core area of the railroad than there is for the entire railroad?
Senator NELSON. I have no independent expertise on it at all. I
read what proposals were made to the bankruptcy court; I listened
to the testimony that was given in Milwaukee. And that testimony
made the case that the core plan is the only way to keep even a
portion of the railroad viable.
I happen to think it's a great tragedy that the railroads around
the country are being abandoned. I think someday we're going to
have to restore them.
I would like to see them maintained,
Obviously, not all of them can be maintained, but I think it's a
vital part of our transportation system, and I think as the years go
by, the railroads are going to become a more and more important
part of our transportation system.
And I hate to see these abandonments if there's any way in the
world that as a practical matter the old trackage could be main
tained.
And I would say that I have in the past and will in the future
support congressional action when it would be possible to keep
railroads viable.
The argument will be made by some distinguished members of
the Senate-including Senator Melcher-that tremendous amounts
of coal are going to be moved out of the west and that there are not
enough cars to move it today by the Burlington or the Milwaukee,
and that the amounts will be increasing dramatically and that
both of those railroads ought to be there to haul it.
They may be absolutely right. I'm not making a judgment on it.
All I'm saying, Mr. Chairman, is I know the service of the Milwau
kee Road is vital to the State of Wisconsin. For many of our
corporations there is simply no substitute for railroad service.
We have the Bucyrus-Erie Co" for example, that makes shovels
that go out and remove the overburden in strip mining, and it
takes 50, 60, or maybe 100 cars to haul just one of them.
There's no way to haul that kind of product on the highways.
There is no way for us to haul coal on the highways. So there's lots
of equipment, machinery, and heavy material produced in my
State that cannot be shipped in or out except by rail.
So I know it's vital to Wisconsin, and I'm sure it's vital to many
other parts of the country too.
Senator LONG. Thank you, Senator.
Senator Pessler?
Senator PRESSLER. I just want to commend the Senator from
Wisconsin and say I share the same goals with him and the Sena
tor from Montana.
The Milwaukee is of great concern to South Dakota, and I don't
know what kind of basic solutions we're going to have; both the
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labor and the management problems involvmg the Milwaukee are
great.
I have long supported the concept of rail cooperatives as a possi
bility to allow shippers to retain service by purchasing the rail bed
and track and taking other steps.
That would r certainly require the cooperation of the unions, and I
would call the Senator's attention to S. 839, the proposed Rail
Cooperative Act of 1979 which might be of some assistance.
I've met with the Governor of Wisconsin recently when he was in
Washington on this matter. Bu~ I also want to hear the points of
view of the ,Senator from Montana, who has a somewhat different
slant on thilS; though I do commend the Senator and look forward
to our next witness.
[The statement follows:]

Section 3 proVlGes the labor protection which is generally made available after
other officially approved abandonments. What will be provided to discharged em
ployees is either one lump sum payment or six years of payments, both based on
previous salary. What this will cost the taxpayers is at present uncertain. It has
been estimated that the services of approximately 2,000 of the Milwaukee's 10,000
employees would no longer be required when reorganization was complete. Pay
ments to them might amount to $125 million, according to preliminary estimates.
Obviously, much more detailed cost estimates need to be made during the commit
tee process. Section 3 would require that the reorganized railroad would have to
repay to the government such funds as it can. However, in all candor, I doubt that
much, if any, labor protection payments will ever be repaid to the U.S. Treasury, as
('ven a reorganized Milwaukee Road will not possess many excess dollars.
It ought to go without saying that there are possibilities of compromise on specific
uspects of this legislation. But the Milwaukee's desperate fmancial condition ren
ders some form of effective legislative action absolutely necessary. Let us review the
relevant figures briefly.
The Milwaukee Road went into bankruptcy in December, 1977, after three years
or losses totaling $100 million. In 1978, the Milwaukee Road lost $82 million. In the
hrst quarter of 1979, the Milwaukee Road lost $45 million. The Milwaukee's total
losses for 1979 are projected to be $157 million. This loss will be approximately
""ven times higher than the 1976 losses.
These losses and daily cash deficits are preventing the Milwaukee from perform
i "I! vitally needed maintenance work. The amount of deferred maintenance reported
I" the Interstate Commerce Commission by the Milwaukee Road in 1978 was a
,)tag-gering $578,431,000. Deferring needed maintenance caUses service breakdowns,
oI"rflilments, and slows down many trains to a crawl. According to the City of
hI·lIt.tle's testimony in the bankruptcy proceeding, it commonly takes four days for
I ,,'i~ht trains to travel from Seattle to Chicago. Milwaukee Road trains usually take
l;~ days.
As one would expect, those customers who can switch to other railroads are doing
" In 1977, the Milwaukee handled 866,000 carloads of freight. In 1978, 806,000
, Ill' loads were handled, and, in 1979, it will handle about 725,000 carloads.
What this amounts to, quite simply, is a vicious circle. It oUlf,ht not to be forgotten
I h,,1 at present the Milwaukee is being kept alive only by the 'artificial respiration"
1,1 !':mergency Rail Services Act federal payments. And those payments must, at
HII[' time, come to an end.
I.d me underscore this point. So far, the Milwaukee has received $25 million in
) HSA payments. There is $30 million left to be paid out in the ERSA fund. It is
"ohnble, according to the estimates of the Milwaukee Road, that the most recent
\ .W'A payment may carry the Milwaukee through October. The Department of
I I "Il~portation has stated that it will provide no more ERSA money for the Milwau
~ I'.· LIS long as it is operating its entire 9,800 mile system. To put the matter starkly,
hlJl Ilccurately, within two months, if nothing is done, the Milwaukee will collapse
Id" liquidation with terrible consequences for the people of Wisconsin and the
1 fli In' Midwest.
WIIIII can be done? I am persuaded by the careful work done by the Milwaukee's
II '11l!"I' in bankruptcy that our best hope lies in allowing the railroad to be reorga
loll"" ,dong the lines proposed by the trustee. Other proposals concerning possible
, Illirl'iVPC and/or shipper ownership of the Milwaukee do not strike me as being
,.hllIIlILIt, alternatives. Frankly, with all "due respect to my colleagues who support
Ill'" proposals, I believe that any time and 'energy spent on these alternatives
, """',Iul.es a waste of that time and energy, especially when disaster is staring us in
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STATEMENT OF HON. GAYLORD NELSON, U.S. SENATOR FROM WISCONSIN

First, I want to thank Senator Long, the Chairman of this subcommittee, for
holding this hearing on the future of the Milwaukee Road. The Milwaukee faces an
ever~eepening financial crisis, which threatens the economy of Wisconsin and of
the entire Midwest. The need for legislative action is urgent.
Last July 20, in Milwaukee, I held a hearing under the auspices of the Senate
Select Committee on Small Business on the probable impact in Wisconsin of a
cessation of services by the Milwaukee. The record of that hearing, which I will
make available to this committee, made clear the extent to which the Milwaukee
Road is living on borrowed time and the degree to which vital industries in Wiscon
sin depend upon continued Milwaukee Road service.
The Milwaukee Road is of critical importance to the State of Wisconsin. It
operates 1,385 miles of track in the state, 24 percent of our total railroad mileage.
In eastern and southern Wisconsin, the Milwaukee trackage constitutes almost 50
percent of our total rail line. It provides rail service to 220 Wisconsin communities,
16 of our 20 largest cities, and for 180 communities is the only railroad. The
Milwaukee serves 28 percent of the railroad traffic in Wisconsin, 5 million tons
outbound and 9 million tons inbound; 35 percent of our manufactured goods in
Wisconsin move by rail and 34 percent of that traffic is carried on the Milwaukee.
The major commodities transported on the Milwaukee are processed foods, lime
stone for agriculture, paper, autos, and heavy industrial machinery. Inbound Mil
waukee commodities include coal, fertilizer, metals, and raw materials for manufac
turing.
Along with Senators Proxmire and Durenberger, I have submitted a bill, S. 1492,
which is a companion measure to H.R. 4686, which was introduced in the House by
Congressman Reuss and 17 cosponsors. The bill provides a legal framework within
which the essential "core" of the Milwaukee Road can be preserved.
" Section 1 of the bill would amend the old federal bankruptcy law to allow federal
,judges to order abandonment of uneconomic lines for railroads already in bankrupt
cy at the time the Federal Bankruptcy Act amendments were passed in 1978. This
,provision would bring the Milwaukee Road under procedures similar to the expedit
ed abandonment procedures provided by the Bankruptcy Act.
Section 2 of the bill would provide that the ICC could direct another railroad to
operate for up to 240 days a line abandoned by a railroad pursuant to the order of a
federal bankruptcy judge. Under present law, "directed service" can only be ordered
after an abandonment has been ordered pursuant to ICC proceedings. Section 2
would also permit the ICC to direct service by truck or water transportation if this
would be "less costly or more energy-€ f ficient than directing rail service." Public
money is required to subsidize directed service, and we want that money to be spent
as efficienctly as possible. Section 2 also states that railroad employees need only
transfer to other transportation modes "to the extent feasible." The present directed
service law only provides for one railroad assuming temporarily the routes of
another and employees generally transfer. It would not make sense for, say, a barge
company to have to accept railroad employees who were either unable or unwilling
to learn barge work. Likewise, it would be ill-advised to require that railroad
workers make a sudden adjustment to the very different job demands of other
transportation modes.

II \I

till'!',

1'1'"scnt, the Milwaukee's legal situation is tenuous and uncertain, Currently
I" "dll'r before U.S. District Judge Thomas McMillen (N. D. Illinois), who is presid
lllj! I,".'r the Milwaukee's bankruptcy proceeding, is a proposal by Richard· Ogilvie,
'IH> .j\~1 inguished former governor of Illinois, the Milwaukee's trustee in bankrupt
0)', II) ",'mbargo" approximately two-thirds of the Milwaukee's trackage. Judge
1\'I"l\llIl,," earlier held that he could not legally order such an embargo, which would
"",,,\1111 to a de facto abandonment, unless the Milwaukee faced a situation of
\"11111'''',,1 "cashlessness." The court held that abandonments fall properly within
I',,· ,,'" ,'jew of the ICC. The trustee has also filed a reorganization plan for the
1\1 r1'\I'I,k.,l' with the ICC. However, it is likely that under the best of circumstances
11" "",'I>lIon will be forthcoming from the ICC until early 1980, which may be too
I

Ifll ..

'1'111',
I'"

le):islation would allow the bankruptcy judge to do what must be done to
Milwaukee a fighting chance to maintain a viable system and provide a

'I,,·
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significant measure of labor -protection without spending .ndreds of millions of
additional federal dollars to prop up a moribund system for a few more months or
years. I urge speedy action on this legislation.

Senator LONG. All right. Next we'll call Senator John Melcher
from Montana~,
We're pleased to have you again here to discuss this problem and
we're pleased to hear your thoughts about the developments since
the last time we discussed this matter.
STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN MELCHER, U.S SENATOR FROM
MONTANA

Senator MELCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Of course, I want to thank you for scheduling these timely
hearings.
l have a prepared statement, and I know you'll make it a part of
the record, and I won't take time to read it all. I want to first of all
get into the coal hauling proposition. This is a map which shows
the Milwaukee Railroad. I have outlined here the Fort Union coal
deposits.
Now, Mr. Chairman, you've been in the forefront on energy
development in this country for a long time, and I realize I've been
here just a brief part of the time that you've been here.
But for 10 years, ever since I -came to Congress, I've listened to
the Nixon administration, the Ford administration, and the Carter
administration talk about coal development. That's our strong suit
here in the United States-a basis for having some type of hope to
reach a situation where we can have sufficient supplies of energy
to meet all our needs.
I've watched these projections during three administrations of
how much coal will be utilized in the future.
In the last year-in 1978 I watched the United States coal pro
duction and coal consumption slump rather than increase. A part
of that slump was in this Fort Union coal deposit. It's low sulphur
coal. It involves much of my State, and it involves much of North
Dakota, and it involves much of Wyoming-low sulphur coal,
wliich was supposed to be the type of coal that would be utilized
more and more in this country.
1n this Fort Union coal deposit, there was 10 million tons left in
1978 that was mined, that was contracted for, but wasn't moved.
Now, we know that not on any basis of what the Department of
Energy has told us or any other federal agency has told us.
We know it on the basis of calling up the individual mines and
saying, "How much had you contracted and had you mined in 1978
that wasn't transported?"
It was 10 million tons.
The Milwaukee carries a portion of that. I'm sorry; I have an
error in my statement. I say that Milwaukee carried 10 million
tons out of Fort Union coal deposit. They did not in 1978. They
carried out about 4 million tons from that deposit; 10 million tons
is about the total amount of coal that the Milwaukee transported
in 1978.
They pick up the coal here at Miles City and carry it on east.
They picked up the coal here in North Dakota and carried it on
east.
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~ee has proposed that the core area end in Miles
Now, the t
City, recognizing the importance of that particular coal. Now, fhe
only thing wrong with that is that it's so short sighted that before
the next decade is out, and we're almost there right now-before
the next decade is out, there would be mines opened here in this
area on the Milwaukee. And how it's going to be transported, I
don't know.
Now, I asked the Department of Energy to formulate a study, a
quick study of the energy needs, the coal haul needs, particularly
of the Milwaukee.
We've seen the first draft of that last night. Now, one of the
reasons-and it isn't just particularly the Carter administration
but one of the reasons we haven't had an energy policy in this
country is that we've had inept energy planners, whether it was in
the Ford administration, the Nixon administration, or the Carter
administration.
And the ineptness is of such a magnitude that there is no credi
bility. The study, the first draft, shows that while there's a tremen
dous amount of coal on this side of the Yellowstone, on the south
side of the Yellowstone, there's no coal of any significance on the
north side of the Yellowstone.
My God. What have we got the USGS for? What have we got the
Department of the Interior for? Why can't they inform the Depart
ment of Energy where the coal is at?
A mine is planned here at Roundup in northern Montana. It
happens to be OIl Burlington land, a landgrant railroad.
_
The Burlington Northern owns tremendous quantities of coal up
here. You could assume then that perhaps the Burlington North
ern is going to carry any amount of coal that is produced. Well,
forget it. 
Forget it.
We produced about 30 million tons in Montana last year. In
northern Wyoming they produced about 50 million tons. In western
North Dakota they probably produced another 20 to 30 million
tons.
The projection by 1985 or 1990 will triple that. The Burlington
Northern will be in better shape in 1979 to transport coal than
they were in 1978. They'll have 5,000 additional cars probably, and
then they'll add a couple of locomotives. So that means they can
haul more coal.
But by no means out of the Fort Union coal deposit can the
Burlington Northern keep up on the coal haul. They just can't do
it. Some of it goes south. Some of it goes on the Burlington tracks
east. They just can't do it.
What's the projection-what's the projection of how many utility
plants are coming on-line by 1990? 156. If you look at this area
south of Montana clear to Texas and go as far east as Indiana,156
coal fired plants are supposed to come on-line by 1990. 122 of those
are supposed to be on line by 1985.
Can the coal come from elsewhere? I guess it can. I guess it can,
if this low sulphur coal isn't important. But how important is low
sulphur?
•
These plants coming on line for the most part are intended to
use low sulphur coal out of the Fort Union coal deposit. It will be
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impossible-ab~olutelyimpossible-for tha:
.' happen unless there
is significantly more rail transportation out of here.
We've killed the coal slurry bill three times since I've been here
in these 10 years; I expect to help kill it again. I don't think it's
going to happen very quickly-if it does happen-for coal lines out
of this water short area out there in the West.
Will the~e be some sort of line built that doesn't use water or
that has a reversal, brings back the water to where it's taken
from? I'm told not.
I'm told there's nothing that the Department of Energy can
project, and certainly I have not been advised by any transporta
tion company that they are proposing a coal line with either the
return of water or using some other type of liquid to transport the
coal.
.
" So I would say that coal slurry lines out of the Fort Union coal
deposits are highly unlikely in the immediate future, at least for
the next decade, two decades, maybe forever.
For coal hauling out of this area, I think we have to look to our
railroads. the Burlington Northern is in excellent shape. They were
not able to keep up in 1978 in delivering the coal that was mined
and under contract. They may be able to keep up in 1979. I don't
know.
It will depend on how much of their new locomotives and their
new coal cars actually come on-line during 1979.
Well, so much for the coal hauling. Out of this same area, my
State of Montana,as of Tuesday of this week, there are 8,000 car
orders to haul grain not met; 8,000 grain car orders that were not
met as of Tuesday of this week.
Is that unusual? No, sad to say, that is-the usual case. And this
may be just a very minimal number of car orders for grain cars
that are being waited for in Montana because we can't get any
information out of the Milwaukee. I doubt whether the trustee has
any information.
.
. The 8,000 cars that are on order as of Tuesday and were not met
is all on the Burlington Northern.
.
Now, what does that mean nationally? My State isn't unique in
that, of course. You would fmd a similar situation over here. in
North Dakota and a similar situation in South Dakota. The grain
haul is in a tragic situation. The Burlington has been concentrat
ing on the coal haul. They've been adding more cars for the coal
haul than they have new cars for grain haul.
. We'll never catch up. We'll never catch up by allowing the
Milwaukee to go under on the grain. We just can't catch up.
It will just aggrevate the situation.
.' Now, people will testify-I'm sure the trustee will testify-that
since the Burlington parallels so much of here that they should be
able to pick up tonnage normally hauled on the Milwaukee. The
lack of cars on the coal haul out of Montana and North Dakota and
Wyoming last year is a very minor thing compared to the lack of
available cars to the grain haul.
Our State happens to be part of the Northwest and this happens
to be a growing area. The movement to the west coast with grain is
rapidly increasing.

I

To get t<. ,ese ports out here we need the railroads. To China,
movement of grain may be forthcoming, if we're able to sell them
anything, and to Taiwan and to Korea and Japan, the movement is
long standing.
Some of the grain sold to Russia leaves from these ports. It will
continue to grow. The movement of grain will continue to grow in
this whole area.
The argument is made, well, let's keep the Milwaukee a core
railroad; just get it as far as Miles City to accommodate these few
coal hauls that are existing now, and therefore all the rest of it
could be picked up by the other carriers.
In Montana that means virtually a monopoly for the Burlington
Northern if that's allowed to happen. Can the Burlington pick up
some branch lines? They would pick up a couple good branch lines
of the Milwaukee, but it won't be any reassurance to our elevators
and to our farmers that they're going to pick up part of that
branch line service of the Milwaukee when they can't meet the
demand on their own present lines.
I think, Mr. Chairman, that from the standpoint of coal haul and
grain haul that we're strapped in looking at just what our railroads
can do in the next 10 and 20 years.
There isn't any barge traffic. You have to go clear over here to
Lewiston, Idaho to handle some of it, and it can't handle it all; it is
handling about as much as it can right now. And getting there
depends upon having railroads, and if you don't have that, you
have truck after truck after truck tearing up the highways.
And they can in no way keep up for both grain and coal. Out of
this area, we just have to have railroads. The Burlington, with the
help of the Union Pacific, which comes into my State in its western
part simply isn't going to be able to do it.
I think that the requirement here in Congress is to face the
future, that the means near term future in the eighties and the
first half of the nineties. To allow the Milwaukee to cease oper
ations in this area, we're just going to hurt the entire Northwest,
which is very vital to the entire country.
Now, the Booz-Allen report, which I understand you're going to
be discussing as part of these hearings, will show that if you can
keep the Milwaukee alive for 4 or 5 years as a complete line, that
their stability and profitability is better than the core.
Now, I understand the constraints of the bankruptcy court, the
constraints of the creditors, the constraints of the trustee of the
Milwaukee, they really have to opt for the near term.
But I don't think that Congress and the country can afford to opt
for the near term. I think if 4 or 5 years of sustained help from
Congress was provided and if it was clear to the court and.to the
trustee that that sustained help would be forthcoming,1 believe
the whole railroad would be kept running.
I believe the Milwaukee can become a very viable and profitable
line again. I think it will take 4 or 5 years, and I think it would
take $30 to $40 million each year to help.
We did that for the Penn Central. I think we're still doing it for
the Penn Central through ConRail. I think it has proven to be the
only decision that Congress could make at that time and maintain
a railroad system in the Northeast.
52-943 0 - 80 - 3
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I believe now that in order to have an ade({..<te railroad system
in the Northwest, we have to maintain the Milwaukee for the next
4 or 5 years with that amount of help, $30 to $40 million a year
during those 4 or 5 years, and that it will then again become
viable.
'"
The credibility of the planners in the administration right now is
sorely taxed. We have the Department of Transportation recom
mending that no more funds go into the Milwaukee west of Miles
Ci~y out of the Emergency Rail Service Funds.
The folks out here in this area-whether they're shippers or
labor or just Qrdinary business people or farmers-know that that
cannot be allowed to happen. They know they cannot look to the
Burlington with any confidence at all in meeting the projected
needs of this area.
.They know that the Milwaukee is in sad shape: They witness
those bad portions of track where the trains travel at 10 to 20
miles an hour and they know they can't make any money as long
as that situation exists. But the business is waiting there. The
business is just waiting.
The improvements to the road bed and the availability of cars
and power for the Milwaukee is what is lacking.'
Mr. Chairman, I have a bill before you, S. 1286, which is by no
means a total solution to the Milwaukee situation. And I have
specified in the various titles there-my testimony explains it in a
little more detail-what it hopes to accomplish.
I think you will find that those proposals in S. 1286 are not
contrary to what this committee would want to recommend to the
Senate. Indeed, 1 think you will find that the trustee and the FRA
will probably agree with the need for those various modifications to
our law.
But that's only part of helping the Milwaukee. I must stress that
the commitment by Congress for financial aid over the next 4 or 5
years is really what is needed, not only for the Milwaukee, but in
assisting the Milwaukee we will be helping the entire Northwest
region and the entire capability of this country in meeting its coal
haul needs out of this area and its grain haul needs.
.' Mr. Chairman, that concludes my remarks.
, Senator LONG. Thank you, Senator.
Senator Pressler?
Senator PRESSLER. I would like to commend Senator Melcher for
his great efforts in saving the Milwaukee Railroad, and I certainly
share in those.
. Now, recently the Burlington Northern has expressed an interest
in buying parts of the Milwaukee, and apparently feels it can
operate those parts profitably.
Have any of those interests been expressed in your State of
Montana? Are you aware of Burlington's interest in buying parts
of the Milwaukee Railroad?
Senator MELCHER. I don't think Burlington has made any propos
al at all, but I'm sure there's a branch line or two that they would
be interested in.
Senator PRESSLER. Just a branch line situation as far as you
know? They have not made a formal proposal?
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Senator MELCHER. No, I'm sure they have not made a formal
proposal. The Burlington's position would be greatly enhanced if
the Milwaukee folds west of Miles City. If that situation happens,
I'm sure at the proper time they will come forward and pick up
some scraps.
They'll pick up in particular one very fine branch line that does
generate a lot of business for grain hauling. But, no, it wouldn't be
timely for them yet to make their move.
Senator PRESSLER. I very much support your remarks and your
efforts. The so-called Wisconsin plan, the one that Governor Drey
fus proposed-I guess it's in the bill; apparently S. 1492-now, that
doesn't really protect Montana's interest adequately, does it?
I have never gotten to the bottom of this.
Senator MELCHER. It doesn't protect Montana's interests, and
unfortunately for the Governor, it doesn't really protect Wiscon
sin's interests because they are one of those States projecting some
new coal fired plants. And we can-just haul so much coal over the
Burlington. If the Milwaukee isn't there, why, it goes without
saying that the coal haul problems are going to increase more
rapidly because there are less options~
And the Burlington, frankly, would have to double track all the
way from Billings east into the Twin Cities and double track wher
ever these plants are, in order to be able to take care of all the
projected needs in the Midwest for those generating plants that are
already planned.
Senator PRESSLER. Good. I thank you very much for your testimo
lJY. As far as I'm concerned, I simply want to commend you on
,Your efforts in the national energy problem. I guess we're about to
brend a total of $88 billion over a 10-year period, and I've been one
(11" those who feel that part of that should be for gasohol, but that's
tlnother story.
'
We spend money sometimes in spite of ourselves, and there are
Rome obvious things to do to keep the Milwaukee going that would
I'cally address the energy problem. That's a fundamental point in
.your testimony, is it not?
Senator MELCHER. That's correct.
Senator PRESSLER. Thank you very much, Mr.Chairman.
Senator LoNG. Thank you very much, Senator.
\The statement follows:]
STATEMENT OF HaN. JOHN MELCHER, U.S. SENATOR FROM MONTANA

Ml. Chairman, I want to thank you for scheduling this hearing today on my
hii~Jl\lion, S. 1286, designed to assist railroads facing financial problems. The
Milwaukee Railroad, which is presently in bankruptcy before the federal district
1'/1111'1 in Chicago, is an important rail transportation system from the Midwest to
tl", Northwest ports in Oregon and Washington. My bill was designed with the
Mllwnukee in mind; however, it is not limited solely to the Milwaukee situation.
lit-lore addressing the specific provisions of my bill, I would like to discuss various
,,~\~'t'IH of the Milwaukee's situation.
,n.1. Mr. Chairman, there is the Milwaukee's present coal hauling which should
III, 1I'/lHt' substantially in years to come. The Milwaukee system overlays the world's
1/1 i ,·.~li deposit of coal, the Fort Union coal field, underlying parts of the states of
lonllllJ:J, North Dakota and Wyoming.
I Jon I must become a more important part of the nation's energy sources. In the
JI' ,'II of the country from Montana on the north to Indiana on the east and Texas on
II ... >louth, there exist 156 applications for coal fired electricity generating plants
I"" W"lm now and 1990; 122 of these are for plants to be on line by the end of 1985.
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This is only a small portion of the demand for new coal ured plants. Further east,
where Montana coal is presently being marketed for contracts in the mid-1980's, a
multitude of new coal fired plants are expected to be on line. These plants could be
reached through interchange of Milwaukee traffic with barges, or Great Lakes ore
boats, and interlining with midwestern ahd eastern railroads. The present rail
system in the country, I believe, is reaching an overloaded state and without the
Milwaukee the situation will only worsen.
Out of this Fort Union Deposit in 1978, there was a rail car and locomotive
shortfall resulting in ten million tons of coal that was mined and sold left waiting.
Consequently, I do not think it overstates the case to say that some of the coal
shippers out of that area are looking to the Milwaukee to increase its present coal
hauling potential. This could mean, in th~ immediate future, a major additional
movement of coal on the Milwaukee system. Already the Milwaukee is an impor
tant coal hauler to the nation. During the past year, the Milwaukee carried approxi
mately ten milliori tons of coal from the Fort Union Coal Deposit area. In the area
serviced by the Milwaukee near Roundup, Montana, in the Bull Mountains, Louisi
ana Land and exploration Company, in partnership with the Burlington Northern,
is planning major coal development which will reach an annual production of two
million tons by 1984. Obviously, that will depend on the opportunity to ship coal at
that time. But, it does mean that maintaining Milwaukee services as far west as
Roundup or Harlowton, Montana, is important to provide rail service for that mine.
The alternative methods of moving coal are not sound.
Recently, the Burlington Northern has sought, but was denied by the Interstate
Commerce Commission, to abandon its line from Silesia to Red Lodge, Montana.
Near Red Lodge is a coal mine owned by the Beartooth Coal Company. The aban
donment of the BN line was strongly opposed by the coal company, a prospective
shipper on the line depending on marketability of the operation's coal. If the BN
had been allowed to abandon the line, Beartooth would have been required to ship
its coal by truck for many miles to the closest BN track. This proposition would
have reduced the marketability of the Beartooth Coal Company's coal. West Virgin
ia and Kentucky already well know the extreme cost of wear and tear on their
roads of transporting coal by truck, which would be equally expensive for the state
of Montana.
A new coal fIred power generating plant, Portland' General, is being planned in
Boardman, Oregon, which could also require service on the MilwaukeP. line. I am in
contact with Ambassador Mansfield in Tokyo regarding Japanese pun;;hasing inter
est in coal from the U.S. It would likely be transported on the Milwaukee or the
Burlington Northern.
The Milwaukee is likewise important to Montana and the northwest for the
shipment of grain. Just yesterday, my office received a call from a grain elevator
operation on the Burlington Northern system. During the months of May through
July of 1978, they received 119 cars and this was insufficient to satisfy the needs for
that period. This year they have received three cars leased by the elevator and were
not BN cars. The elevator has a standing order for 100 cars for the next three
months. I layout this information to counter the argument that is so often made
that, if the Milwaukee is removed, the BN will pick up those cars of grain waiting
shipment now and make up the difference.
The facts I have brought here this morning show that the BN cannot satisfy its
oWn customers, let alone pick up those on the Milwuakee. Physical proximity and a
so-called alternative railroad once scrutinized further does not assure service as our
DOT experts are leading many of tis to believe. That, Mr. Chairman, is exactly why
many of the shippers on the Milwaukee line are talking about other options. They
know that mere existence of the BN does not translate into service.
The freight rates that Montanans pay to get their grain to market are high, but
the service is not now adequate. Without the Milwaukee, competiton ceases
throughout most of Montana, leaving the BN virtually a monopoly and very IJ:luch
incapable of providing adequate grain and coal hauling services.
My legislation, S. 1286, is by no means a total solution to the Milwaukee situa
tion.
I will address the provisions of S. 1286:
Title I of the legislation would clear up any conflicting legislative history to
insure that section 3(c) of the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970, which becomes
inoperative October 1, applies to all railroads no matter when such a railroad filed
bankruptcy. At the time the legislation was drafted, there were some technical and
legal questions raised as to the applicability of the phaseout of section 3(c) of ERSA
to the Milwaukee situation. However, I am presently not convinced that this change
goes far enough based on the refusal of the Department of Transportation to provide
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additional ERf:>.. lunds to the Milwaukee. It seems strange to me that the necessary
findings were made for the Penn Central which system now nine' years later is still
being subsidized through ConRail legislation and yet the Federal Railroad Adminis
tration is unwilling to help the Milwaukee get back on its feet. Mr. Chairman, I
think the clear intent of Congress is being evaded. ERSA was intended to help
railroads in the exact situation as the Milwaukee presently exists. Consequently,
Title I of S. 1286 needs to be strengthened to assure that the Milwaukee can
continue to receive ERSA assistance.
Title II, Mr. Chairman, addresses the directed service provisions under the juris
diction of the ICC. The changes that I propose are intended to provide a smooth
transition from one railroad to another under the directed service plan of the ICC or
to abandonment. First, the changes give the Commission the discretion to allow the
directed carrier to be the bankrupt carrier. This will allow the Commission to get a
better feeling of the railroad's operation before handing it over to another railroad.
Secondly, it is cheaper for the government to have the bankrupt carrier be the
directed carrier since my change would remove the profit percentage from being
received by the bankrupt carrier. Finally, Mr. Chairman, to assure a smooth transi
tion, the directed carrier must run the entire system of the discontinuing carrier for
60 days before any abandonment can take place. I understand, Mr. Chairman, that
the Trustee of the Milwaukee supports this type of approach.
Title III, like Title I of S. 1286, is intended to give better direction to the FRA as
to what Congress intended it do in assisting railroads like the Milwaukee. As I have
heard the Chairman himself say. Section 505 of title V of the 4-R Act is not being
used to assist railroads as was intended. The Chairman has accepted the substance
of this Title as an amendment to the AMTRAK authorization in the most recent
legislative days completed.
Mr. Chairman, S. 1286, with some minor changes, I believe deserves favorable
consideration by your Subcommittee and the entire Commerce Committee. I certain
Iy hope you will help move it expeditiously to the Senate floor.
Mr. Chairman, the Milwaukee situation is a complex one. There will have to be
other future actions taken. But, I think these hearings will provide an important
step in the eventual overall solution.

Senator LoNG. Next we'll hear from the junior Senator from
Montana, Max Baucus. Senator, we're happy to welcome you here
today.
STATEMENT OF MON. MAX BAUCUS, U.S. SENATOR FROM
MONTANA

Senator BAucus. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Before I begin, I've been informed that it's hot in the back of the
room. I wonder if, with your permission, some of the hot people
could take off their jackets.
Senator LoNG. If they want to take off their coats, they're wel
come to do so. It's all right up here.
Senator BAUCUS. Mr. Chairman, I have several very brief, but I
think important, points to make.
The situation here is really quite simple. The Milwaukee Rail
road is vital to a good part of the United States, certainly the
States of Washington, Idaho, Montana, North and South Dakota,
Minnesota, and Wisconsin.
It provides a crucial form of rail transportation for a lot of
shippers in our part of the country. Obviously, the Milwaukee is in
trouble; it's in deep financial trouble.
And quite naturally, when that situation occurs anti Congress
men, Senators, Governors, shippers, everybody is interested in the
part of the country that they represent.
We of Montana are naturally concerned about the Montana por
tiolJ of the Milwaukee. Representatives, Senators, Governors from
WIHGonsin and Minnesota are quite naturally concerned about the
1'1,,'1"[11 ion of the Milwaukee in their part of the country.
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The bill you have before you this morning •.., designed to help
save one part of the Milwaukee system.
I'm glad to hear that Senator Nelson indicated that some ar
rangement can be worked out to help all of the Milwaukee Rail
road, that that ","ouldbe his preferable solution.
It's certainly my preferable solution, because I think the
strength of the Milwaukee in Montana depends on the strength of
the Milwaukee in other parts of the country.
You recall that you met with groups of shippers and labor sever
alIhonths ago and discussed the .plight of the Milwaukee Railroad.
They said that they would be willing to meet Uncle Sam and the
trustee at least half way in trying to develop a plan for the future
of the Milwaukee Railroad.
They formed an organization; it's called New Milwaukee Lines.
The board of directors is composed of shippers, employees, and a
wiae spectrum of management people.
. It's solidly based; it's a widespread kind of board of directors, and
I think the organization is off to a very good start. Labor and
shippers also hav.e commissioned a study of the four reports that
were done under the auspices of the FRA. Unfortunately, there
hasn't been enough time to fully analyze those reports.
I also want to point out that in my judgment the cash position of
the Milwaukee is not as dire as some might suggest. Strangely,
we've heard predictions that the cash position of the Milwaukee is
so bad that unless it's helped immediately, the Railroad is going to
go out of business.
We've hp-ard these predictions several times over a period of close
to a year. Some way or another there appears always to ..be enough
cash. Sure, there have been some loans, but basically the cash
position has never been as bad as the Railroad's predictions.
Many bills have been introduced. As the chairman knows, we
passed a bill out of your subcommittee and the full Senate which
was designed to help the Milwaukee. That bill was primarily to
forestall the possibility that the Federal judge in Chicago would
gra.nt the trustee's petition to abandon lines on the Milwaukee
system.
~s it turned out, the judge ruled that he did not have legal
au~hority to grant the embargo. Rather, the application must first
go to the Interstate Commerce Commission under the law, and only
the ICC under the law can decide to grant abandonment, unless
the cash position is so dire that the railroad cannot operate.
My position is we should continue that process. As you know,
under the ICC process, hearings are held on the petition to aban
don,and then the proponents have time to present their case.
The point here is that there is a significant and sufficient
amount of time under the ICC proceedings for opponents and pro
ponents to present their case.
Senator Nelson's bill would virtually abolish-annihilate ICC's
role. We westerners would not have the authority or the opportuni
ty to present our case. And we think that is crucial.
Also, it's important, I think, to consider the consequences: What
happens if the Milwaukee is abandoned in the West? Well, we
don't know what's going to happen. Certainly we know that ship

pers are going to be in a very difficult position, particularly where
there are vast distances and spaces between various communities.
Montana will be served by only one railroad. Wisconsin and
Minnesota are served by several railroads at present, and they're
much smaller States; the railroads are much closer together.
But in Montana we have only two: one is the Milwaukee, and the
other is the Burlington Northern. We desperately need those two
railroads.
Certainly, there would be greater reliance on truck transporta
tion. That's great for the trucking industry. But what's it going to
do for the highways?
We're all beginning to realize what a pounding our State high
ways and primary system roads are receiving due to truck trans
portation. Sure, the highways are there. They provide help by
truck transportation.
But the more pressure we put on the highways, the more prob
lems we are going to cause and the more related costs are going to
increase.
In addition, I'm not so sure that the trustee's core proposal is all
that profitable. The Booz-Allen report shows that in the long run
the operation of the entire Milwaukee system is more profitable
than just the core system.
And also, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to urge delay for another rea
son. I'm a little bit disturbed at the role of the Federal Railway
Administration in this whole area. The FRA did commission these
reports, but in the cover letter the FRA sent Congress describing
the four reports the FRA took the worst case among the various
cases that were described. To me that is a tipoff of the role that the
FRAis playing in the Milwaukee question.
They don't want to help the Milwaukee Railroad. Why, I don't
know; I think it's partly because they're looking at historical statis
tics. I don't disagree with those statistics. The figures are there.
The Milwaukee is in tough shape.
But they did not consider the future.
Senator Melcher ably demonstrated the increased need for rail
transportation for grain and for coal in the west. But in addition to
that, Mr. Chairman, the FRA didn't seriously consider an ESOP, or
employee stock option plan.
An ESOP may have a very important role to play in not only
saving some companies, but in strengthening ongoing concerns.
We here in the Congress have several roles to play. The FRA has
one role; that is, the financial viability of railroads. But we, as
Members of the Senate, have another role, which is not only to
consider the present financial viability of railroads, but also to look
to the future.
Now, I don't know what America is going to be like in the 1990's,
but we can try to picture what 1995 is going to look like. I think we
want America to be forward looking, not backward.
I think we probably-even though we don't know what kind of
airplanes we're going to be flying in 1995, what kind of cars, what
fuel they're going to utilize, what river barge traffic will be like in
1995-we're probably going to want a good, sound rail transporta
tion system.
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I sense we probably will want rail among the various other forms
of transportation. I hope that in 1995 we're in a better transporta
tion position than we are in 1979. My sense is that. if we allow
railroads today to go down the tulles-and the Milwaukee is cer
tainly in a difficult situation-then I think in 1995 we're going to
be a bit sad that' we weren't more forward-looking in 1979.
There are ways to help the Milwaukee Railroad continue service.
South Dakota has developed its own South Dakota plan to help in
that stretch of the Milwaukee system. The State of Montana is
looking toward the same kind of assistance to help the Milwaukee.
That underscores my main point, which is we need time. The
cash position is not all that dire. The figures show that net profits
are eventually available on the portion of the lines west of Miles
City.
Also, figures show that the number of cars shipped in 1977, 1978,
and 1979 has not fallen. In many areas, carloadings on the Milwau
kee system have risen, showing that shippers desperately need the
Milwaukee.
This underlies another point: Many of these are captive shippers.
I think we want to continue competition in the West, and two
railroads wiJl maintain better competition than the trucking indus
try.
That basically concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman, except I
want to also indicate that if the Department of Justice and the ICC
are a little more vigorous in some antitrust actions and merger
actions affecting the Milwaukee, they can press for gateways and
trackage rights for the Milwaukee.
Both of those agencies; in my judgment, have been derelict in
refusing to press those points. These are rights that the Milwaukee
has pushed for in the past; but are not pursuing now, at least for
the western portion of the railroad.
If we allow the lines west to fold, in fact what we're doing is
subsidizing the rehabilitation of the core system at the expense of
the lines west. The road bed in both lines west is in bad shape.
I think that the only fair solution is a solution which addresses
the- entire system.

Sure, not a lot of traffic originates in Montana, but a lot of
traffic passes through, and I think more traffic will originate in
Montana as markets in grain and in coal grow.
The future of the Milwaukee, with a little bit of effort and
imagination, will be very successful. Thank you.
Senator LONG. Let me say this to you, Senator Baucus: I am not
sure that those of us from other parts of the country who may be
asked to vote to put more money into this, should.
The people who would have the greatest interest in saving that
railroad ought to be the workers. After all, it's their jobs, and they
want to protect their jobs. They have money available to them
accumulated in the labor protection provisions, which could be, at
least in part, channeled back into the railroad.
They could give us a lot more productivity than we're getting at
this moment.
Now, I had small business people come to me asking us to save
their business by making them a small business loan or something
of that sort. And I really think that without exception anyone of
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them is williuf', to work hard. They're willing to work longer hours
and go the extra mile to make that business succeed.
If the Government would make them a loan when no one else
would do it, well, they would do things that prior to that time they
hadn't done, just to pursue the American tradition.
What has made this country great is the worker trying to save
what he owns; and to save his little business or to save his home or
whatever it is that he does own in this country.
If we put more money into it-I'll bring this matter up with our
labor friend as well-but I think we have a right to expect them to
put something into it and also for them to go into it with the
understanding that they're going to have to make a sacrifice.
I'm talking about a real sacrifice; I mean working, working real
ly hard, harder than they have in the past in order to make this
thing succeed because otherwise I don't think it's going to be a
viable proposition.
That's one thing I think is important about employee stock own
ership. All records indicate where businesses are substantially
owned by the workers, they work harder. There is more productiv
ity. That's a fact. That's not a theory. I can produce documents on
that.
I think the indication is we get about 65 percent more productiv
ity when those workers feel like they are owners or at least their
equity position is enough to give interest to them.
If they don't want to go into it recognizing that they're going to
be asked to do more than in the past, then we shouldn't fool
around with them.
Senator BAucus. I couldn't agree with you more. I've been very
encouraged by the progress that employees of the Milwaukee have
made toward employee stock ownership plans; that is, toward em
ployee ownership in the railroad.
All new ideas are initially met by cynicism and skepticism,
whether it's by labor or whether it's by management. In my experi
ence-and I've spent probably more time on the Milwaukee Road
than any other single subject in the last half year-labor has come
a long, long way.
They have committed money, for one thing. When you commit
money, your committed. I think you're right. I think that every
body will buckle down, as long as everybody realizes that every
body has to buckle down and work a little harder and maybe do a
little more than has been done in the past.
I'm extremely encouraged by the efforts so far. If we keep going
with these kinds of efforts, we'll be able to save the Milwaukee.
But if we pass legislation that just gives emphasis to one portion,
we are likely to fail. I think even the core system in a few years, if
only that system is helped, is going to be in the same position as
the entire Milwaukee Road is now.
.
Senator LoNG. Thank you very much.
Senator Pressler?
Senator PRESSLER. Yes, I want to commend Senator Baucus be
cause he is one of those that has worked hardest at saving the
Milwaukee and trying to expand our transportation system.
Also, I think the point that both Senator Long and Senator
Baucus have made, it's going to take a joint effort is well taken. I
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don't think we're going to get Congress to se"", some money out
without employees making visible efforts. The rail cooperative bill
is a suggested thing that would urge shippers and others to make
an effort; and of course management is going to have to, too.
My question, Senator Baucus, is to explain a lot of the talk about
saving the Milwaukee. I know you've spoken to me privately about
the feeling that Montana may be left out of some of the rail plans
that some of the other States have agreed to.
I'm not going to speak for Senator Durenberger this morning,
bue I want to commend him also' for his efforts. I think you ex
pressed to me 'some concern that' Montana is being left out of some
proposals to sa've the Milwaukee.
.
Could you expand on that?
Senator BAucus. Well, quite obviously, the proposal sponsored by
Sep.ator Nelson from Wisconsin willbenefit the core system at the
expense of the western extension.
I would like to hope that the solution is to find a way to help the
entire Milwaukee system get on its own two feet so that fairly soon
it can be in the black.
I'm pushing for legislation; in fact, the bill which I introduced
and which this subcommittee, the full committee, and the Senate
passed several months ago, was designed to help the entire Milwau
kee Road get on its own two feet;
.
In fact, the core proposal, which includes basically the eastern
ends of the Milwaukee system to Miles City, Mont., assumes the
continued operation west by Burlington Northern and maybe
V nion Pacific. Which means that even the core proposal is depend
ent upon a system which runs across the country.
.'
And that's again why I think that the entire Milwaukee Road
except maybe some branch lines-should be maintained.
Now, I realize that the present trustee of the Milwaukee dis
agrees with that. The trustee would like to keep the core system.
And, frankly, I think it's partly because it's the easier route. If
you look at the figures, there's a little more density of traffic in the
core. And maybe in the shorter run, it's more viable than a west
coast extension.
So the trustee to large degree has fulfilled his responsibility, both
to. creditors and the employees of the railroad.
But I think that we, as members of the V.S. Congress, have an
obligation to serve our country. We're not here just to help the
trustee do what he thinks is best. We have a bigger obligation to do
what we think is right for the country.
,And I'm saying that I think that probably in future years we're
going to be more dependent on rail transportation. Maybe 5 or 6
years from now there will be a massive congressional effort to
reorganize the railroads. My sense is probably we're going to want
to build the railroads up from the present state of disrepair.
And look at energy costs-they're not going to go down. I don't
think diesel fuel is going to go down in future years. I think it's
going to go up, and that's all the more reason for continued rail
transportation.
Senator PRESSLER. Thank you. I certainly want to commend you
on your efforts. And I'm going to have to go to another meeting so
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I'm going to miss Senator Durenberger. I want to apologize again
for that.
But I want to commend both of you.
Senator LoNG. Thank you very much, Senator.
Next we'll hear from Hon. David F. Durenberger, the Senator
from Minnesota
Senator DURENBERGER. Mr. Chairman, if I might enjoy my jack
etless status for awhile, I'd like to defer to the next witness.
Senator LoNG. The next is Linda Kamm, general counsel for the
U.S. Department of Transportation, accompanied by Mr. Robert
Gallamore.
STATEMENT OF LINDA KAMM, GENERAL COUNSEL, DEPART
MENT OF TRANSPORTATION; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT
GALLAMORE. DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL RAILROAD
ADMINISTRATION

Ms. KAMM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I'd like, if I might, to summarize my testimony,
but I would ask that it be incorporated in full in the record.
I have also submitted for the record copies of our testimony and
a brief in the current court proceedings on the Milwaukee embar
go, which I think further explain where the administration stands
on these issues.
I'm pleased to be here to discuss with you the administration's
view of the need for an orderly transition from the Milwaukee's
current transcontinental system to a smaller system focused in the
midwest.
We recognize that such a plan carries with it difficulties for the
employees, and we see the need to moderate the impact of such a
change on the employees.
The administration's policy, basically, has the same objectives of
S. 1492. On the other hand, we disagree with S. 1286, which would
maintain the entire system intact rather than provide for restruc
turing. On July 31, Acting Secretary Claytor sent to the committee
four DOT studies of the Milwaukee, the conclusions of which I'd
like to just note briefly.
The Reebie Associates analysis shows that in 1977 the Milwau
kee's western lines carried approximately 28 percent of the rail
road's loaded cars, but accounted for 50 percent of the railroad's
losses.
That same study shows that even with expenditures of $115
million for track rehabilitation, the Milwaukee could not reach the
transit times of the other carriers in the region.
And the same report shows that except for coal. rail traffic in
the region itself is declining. The Reebie analysis concluded·Tmally
that even if the western lines were rehabilitated, they would show
a loss of $26.5 million in 1985.
And that figure excludes the rehabilitation expenses and the
associated fmancing costs.
.
The Booz-Allen study which was done for the trustee and re
viewed by FRA showed similar results, and concluded that even a
rehabilitated system could not be competitive. Our analysis of the
SORE proposal performed by the Consulting Center concluded that
('ven with SORE's optimistic revenue projections, operating the

,

312

Milwaukee lines west of Twin Cities, Minn. as an independent
company would cost about $700 million in external fInancial sup
port. That's in 1979 dollars.
And of that amount, the rehabilitation in terms of operating
losses would cost more than 300 million.
These studies have led us to conclude that the western lines as a
whole cannot survive as a useful part of the rail system without
the infusion of hundreds of millions of Federal dollars.
And we're convinced that the present system really can't be
reor~anized, even with massive Federal assistance.
More importantly, we question whether such assistance is justifI
able in face of the redundancy of the western part of the Milwau
kee, the vastly inferior condition of its track compared with that of
com,petitors, and the static traffic base in the area for all commod
ities except for coal.
Even with respect to coal, regional traffic is not expected to
increase signifIcantly before 1985, and the other railroads in the
area are available to service that future development.
Recognizing these problems, how do we proceed?
We're faced with a lot of diffIculties in implementation; the new
bankruptcy laws, which will be very helpful in the future, do not
apply to railroads already in bankruptcy, such as the Milwaukee.
The reorganization court has so far concluded that it has no
authority to issue a partial cessation of service without approval of
the ICC, unless the railroad is literally cashless.
And the ICC under its procedures cannot order abandonment
until May 10, 1980.
We're urging the court in a second embargo proceeding to use its
equitable powers, given the deteriorating cash situation, to break
the impasse. But one thing is sure: The entire Milwaukee system
cannot continue to run until May 10 without substantial additional
funds.
By forcing the trustee to attempt this, the court may and the ICC
may insure that the entire Milwaukee simply stops operating in
January or at some other point this winter, except insofar as the
ICC directs service. And directed service is extremely hard to im
plemEmt in the winter.
Thus, we're concerned that shippers might suffer more if Mil
waukee service on the western lines ceased during the fall.
In addition, this. raises the possibility that thousands of Milwau
kee employees could be furloughed during the winter when it's
harder to fInd jobs.
So, looking at the fact that we regard a winter cessation of
service as unacceptable and we're opposed to continued Federal
funding of uneconomic and redundant portions of the rail network,
we need to look to restructuring of the Milwaukee in the private
sector, targeting the Federal resources on those portions of the
Milwaukee system that are useful to the national rail network, to
devote the rest of our attention to helping the displaced employees
fInd new jobs.
We've taken a number of steps. We've provided the trustee with
fInancial assistance through title V to improve service on those
portions of the Milwaukee that are likely to remain part of the
national system.
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And we've provided working capital assistance through EllSA to
the trustee.
However, we have indicated that future ERSA funding should be
llsed only for those portions which are reorganizable.
We're also supporting, as I mentioned, the trustee's petition for
an embargo, and supporting the ICC's expedited abandonment pro
cedure, which unfortunately will still take quite a bit of time.
In addition, Mr. Gallamore has been working with the state of
Iowa and the railroads to try and do some restructuring in that
region under the 401 process and we are available to provide
similar assistance in the area west of Miles City.
Additionally, we've worked with the States to help them through
the rail service assistance program.
The administration now is looking at a procedure that would
expedite both sales and abandonment, taking into account the
interests of all the parties. We're evaluating whether the reorgani
zation court should be allowed to authorize sales and abandon
ments without ICC approval, but after considering recommenda
tions from the ICC and DOT.
With respect to labor protection, a recent study by Mark Battle
Associates indicates that under current law, labor protection costs
from an abandonment could cost between $83 and $521 million.
The Battle estimates the most likely fIgure to be about $320
million.
Payment of that amount plus the amounts due in the future
could prevent reorganization and the result could well be increased
job losses and an inability to maintain even a core system; at the
same time, dela?:, in benefIts doesn't help the worker fInd a new
job, and it doesn t help him meet his expenses.
So we want to have the Federal Government do what it should to
enable the displaced employee to move to another rail job, either
with the Milwaukee or with another carrier.
In a May 30 letter to the trustee, the Association of American
Railroads stated that members were prepared to offer qualifIed
Milwaukee employees about 8,000 positions between June and the
end of 1979. They stated that many of these jobs are in the western
Milwaukee region.
The administration believes that Milwaukee employees should be
helped to fInd and take these and other jobs. We would support
legislation that provided Federal assistance in matching employees
to jobs and for retraining. We would also favor some Federal assist
ance to the Milwaukee through guarantees of loans to be repaid by
the estate for moving expenses and for limited supplemental unem
ployment payments to protect the displaced employee if he or she
is furloughed before attaining a reasonable seniority level in the
new job.
And we would make guarantees available for reasonable separa
tion payments.
We fIrmly believe that assistance to those who plan to stop
working should be limited.
As you know, the Senate passed a 60-day freeze bill in May, and
while that has not been enacted into law, we at DOT have done our
homework during those 60 days to study the issues that have been
raised.
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We think that we told the court and we wanL'to make clear to
the committee that we've concluded on the basis of those studies
that keeping the Milwaukee's western lines going is simply not in
the public interest. It's time now to move forward and restructue
and preserve that part of the system that can remain viable.
We're very anxious to work with you, Mr. Chairman, and the
members and staff of this committee and the House committee to
try and achieve a reasonable piece of legislation that will meet the
neec;l.s of the workers and will not simply continue to prolong the
agony of the western lines of the. Milwaukee which we don't think
can be viable iI). any event.
Thank you very much.
Senator LoNG. Thank you very much, Ms. Kamm. I hope we can
hear all these witnesses in the morning session, and that being the
case, I'm going to ask that we withhold questions at this point.
Would you stick around here, Ms. Kamm, so we can call you
back, and we can call back the other witnesses who testify after
we've had their statements in chief.
Thank you very much.
[The statement follows:]
STATEMENT OF LINDA HELLER KAMM, ACTING DEPUTY SECRETARY, DEPARTMENT OF
TRANSPORTAT10N

Mr. Chairman and members of the Co~mittee. Robert E. Gallamore, the Deputy
Administrator of the Federal Railroad Administration, and I are pleased to be here
today to discuss S. 1492 and S. 1286 and the Administration's policy on the future of
the Milwaukee Railroad. Our policy, which is based on thorough study and analysis
of both the national freight rail system and the Milwaukee, advocates an orderly
transition from the Milwaukee's present transcontinental system toa smaller sys
tem focused in the Midwest. We also recognize the need to moderate the impact of
this change on displaced employees. In that sense, the Administratioii's policy has
the same objectives as S. 1492. On the other hand, we disagree with the policy of S.
1286, which calls for continuation of the entire existing Milwaukee system rather
than orderly restructuring.
ADMINISTRATION RAIL POLICY

Before discussing the Milwaukee specifically, I would like to reiterate this Admin
istr~tion's rail policy. We are committed to maintaining this energy-efficient form of
freight transportation, and we think that it belongs in the private sector. To keep it
there, we must help the railroads become more efficient by substantially reducing
the· scope of the regulations governing them, reducing the size of the rail network,
improving labor-management relations and facilitating corporate restructuring
where necessary. We can't continue to dole out federal money when these funds are
not.being used to solve the underlying problems.
This committee has before it the administration's proposals on regulatory reform,
S. 7%. W~ orc still firmly committed to the goals of that bill, although we recognize
l.hut ll1odificlltionR will be necessary. You are also considering our financial assist
uncI.) pn'JlQsol, S. 1If>). That bill would direct federal aid toward those railroads that
cllJ','lxlCl)mi.. morl; cfJjcient through restructuring. A significant innovation in S. 1151
lIJ I.hl·, /lfUI>()lml 1.1> UBI' !lome of these funds for labor protection costs resulting from
ImpNvMrllInlll ill ',HOOr pro.ductivity. In addit!on, S. 1151 would cla~ify the fa<;t that
U"fll"t"nc.· undl,r 1ltln V of the 4R Act IS avaJiable for labor protectIOn costs directly
,""lul.I,d to "hy~i,,{)1 rNltructuring projects. In the context of this overall Administra
I.)llt' polle)", lI't ml' now turn to the Milwaukee.
DOT STUDIES OF THE RAIL INDUSTRY

In October' ] 97b, the Department issued its study of the freight rail industry,
pursuant to sections 504 and 901 of the 4R Act. As we consider the Milwaukee, it is
useful to remember what that study said: The railroad industry must make substan
tial changes in its economic and physical structure. This is particularly true for
financially weak railroads, which must analyze, in cooperation with appropriate
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public authorities, specific line segments to determine whether such segments are
profitable (or can be made profitable). • • • Restructuring should be aimed at
preserving cost-effective services.
We stated that the existing bankruptcy laws did not provide an expeditious
method for accomplishing these goals in cases where a railroad was already in
bankruptcy or undergoing reorganization before restructuring was attempted. We
noted that restructuring would be difficult due to lengthy delays and shifting
responsibility for decisionmaking from court to ICC to court, as well as the tradi
tional reluctance of both the ICC and reorganization courts to ·reduce the nation's
rail system significantly. Finally, we recommended legislative changes that, I am
happy to say, were enacted last session as part of the general bankruptcy law
revision. Unfortunately, the bulk of these changes do not apply to railroads now in
reorganization, including the Milwaukee.
DOT STUDIES OF THE MILWAUKEE LINE

Since October, many of the issues the report discussed have become pressing
problems, particularly with respect to the Milwaukee. On July 31, Acting Secretary
Claytor transmitted to the Committee four DOT-sponsored studies of aspects of the
Milwaukee problem and a summary of their conclusions. I'd like to highlight some
of the results:
The Reebie Associates analysis, done for the Federal Railroad Administration,
shows that in 1977 the Milwaukee's Western lines carried approximately 28 per<:ent
of the railroad's loaded cars-and accounted for about 50 percent of the system's
losses. These lines represent only about half (42 percent) of the Milwaukee's route
miles.
The same analysis concluded that, even with an expenditure of $115 million (in
1977 dollars) for track rehabilitation, the Milwaukee could not match the transit
times of the other carriers in the region. The report also found that, except for coal,
rail traffic in the region has been declining. These findings make us question
whether the Western lines can attract a sufficient traffic base to become profitable.
The Reebie analysis concluded that, even if the Western lines were rehabilitated,
they would show a loss of $26.5 milJlion in 1985. And that figure excludes rehabilita
tion expenses and asliociated fmancing costs.
The Booz-Allen & Hamilton study, done for the Trustee and reviewed by the FRA,
showed similar results. That study found that the Western lines did not contribute
to the Milwaukee's income in 1977. It concluded that there was little hope that a
railroad built around or including the Western lines would generate sufficient cash
flow to justify any investment in rehabilitation, and that even a rehabilitated
system would not be competitive.
An analysis of a proposal by Save Our Railroad Employment (SORE) to create a
separate railroad of the Western lines, which was performed by the Consulting
Center, Inc., for the Office of the Secretary, concluded that even with SORE's
optimistic revenue projections, operating the Milwaukee lines west of Twin Cities,
Minn., as an independent company would require about $700 million in external
financial support (in 1979 dollars). Of this amount, rehabilitation and coverage of
operating losses would cost more than $300 million. This concluded that the SORE
proposal was not feasible.
These studies led us to conclude that the Milwaukee's Western lines could not, as
a whole, survive as a useful part of the rail system without the infusion of hundreds
of millions of federal dollars. We are convinced that the Milwaukee system as
presently structured <:annot be reorganized, even with massive federal assistance.
More fundamentally, we seriously question whether such assistance is justifiable in
the face of the redundancy of the Western part of the Milwaukee, the vastly inferior
condition of the Western line's track compared with that of competitors, and the
static traffic base in the area for all commodities except coal. Even with respect to
coal, the studies show that, based on existing and projected development, regional
traffic will not increase significantly before 1985 and that other railroads in the
area are available to service future development. In a time of tight budgets, all
proposed expenditures of this magnitude must be examined carefully.
Having studied the problem and decided upon a course of action, however, we are
faced with the difficulties of implementation highlighted in our October report on
the future of the rail system. As I previously stated, the new bankruptcy laws do
not, in general, apply to ongoing reorganizations, such as the Milwaukee's. The
Milwaukee's reorganization court has thus far concluded that it has no authority to
issue an order for a partial cessation of service without approval of the Interstate
Commerce Commission (ICC) unless the railroad is literally without sufficient cash
to operate. The ICC, in turn, cannot authorize an abandonment that would be
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effective before May 10, 1980. Our participation before the reorganization court in
support of the Trustee's second embargo request is based on the need to use the
court's equitable powers, given the deteriorating cash situation and the onset of
.
winter, to break this impasse.
Regardless of the Milwaukee's actual cash balance, it is clear to all parties that
the entire Milwaukee system cannot continue to run until May 10 without substan
tial additional furids.· By forcing the Trustee to attempt this, the court and the ICC
may ensure that the entire Milwaukee simply stops operating in January except
insofar as the ICC directs other carriers to serve portions of the system. Because of
the need to upgrade parts of the system before another carrier can be required to
serve Milwaukee customers, directed service, particularly over the system's branch
lines, would be difficult to implement starting in the winter. Thus, shippers would
suffeD more than if Milwaukee service on the Western lines ceased during the fall.
In addition, thousa.nds of Milwaukee employees would be furloughed dUring the
season when railroad jobs are hardest to get Finally, any hope of reorganizing the
Milwaukee as an independent railroad would be lost. Unfortunately, we see these
same consequences, given the limited funds available under the Emergency Rail
Services Act (ERSA) and Title V of the 4R Act, if S. 1286 were to be enacted. And,
given the results of our studies, we think that putting more money into those funds
for t~e purpose of operating the entire Milwaukee system would be unwise.
STEPS TO

ALLEVIATE THE

PROBLEM

The Administration believes that a winter cessation of service over the entire
Milwaukee system is intolerable, as is continued federal funding of an uneconomic,
redundant portion of the rail network. We need, instead, to work toward encourag
ing a reorganization of the Milwaukee in the private sector, targeting federal
resources on those parts of the Milwaukee system that are useful portions of a
national rail network, and helping displaced employees find new jobs. These are the
steps we are taking toward those goals:
We have provided the Trustee with financial assistance through Title V of the 4R
Act 19 improve service on those parts of the Milwaukee that would most likely
remain part of the national rail system.
We have provided working capital assistance, through ERSA, to give the Trustee
time to study and plan a reorganization. However, as Acting Secretary Claytor
stated in this July 31 letter to this Committee, "we will require future ERSA
assistance to be used only for those portions of the system which are reorganizable."
We are sUPPorting the Trustee's recent petition to the reorganization court for an
embargo. Dr. Gallamore testified before the Special Master in Chicago on August 28,
indicating that an embargo is necessary to preserve future service in a reorganiza
ble Core given the fact that FRA is unable to make the legal findings which would
permit further ERSA funding for the entire system.
We have supported the ICC's expedited abandonment procedure, and have submit
ted written testimony in support of the Trustee's abandonment application for the
lines west of Miles City, Mont.
We .have, under the authority of section 5 of the DOT Act, participated in
meetings in Iowa ·to bring about the orderly transfer of the Milwaukee's Iowa lines
where this is consistent with the state's rail plan. We are ready to provide similar
assistance for the lines west of Miles City.
We have worked with affected states to help them, through the Local Rail Service
Assistance Program, retain essential services. For example, South Dakota's effort to
rehabilitate the line east of Miles City so that it continues as part of the Milwaukee
system will be partially funded through this program.
NEW APPROACH NEEDED FOR MILWAUKEE REORGANIZATION AND DISPLACED WORKERS
In testimony earlier this year, we stated that we hoped existing laws would
provide sufficient tools to resolve the MilwaUkee's problems in an orderly fashion.
Although we have tried to use those tools to the maximum extent possible, we now
frnd them inadequate in two areas: expediting the reorganization process and pro
tecting displaced workers. What is not in the public interest is a further freeze of
service on the existing system, and we will not support such a freeze.
Applying the abandonment provisions of the new bankruptcy law to existing
reorganizations might have been sufficient to deal with the Milwaukee's problems if
these provisions had been in effect since the reorganization started. At this point,
with the railroad fast running out of cash, and with sales as well as abandonments
available to assist a reorganization, something more is needed. The Administration
is studying a procedure that would expedite both sales and abandonments, taking

Inlo account the interests of all parties. We are evaluating whether the reorganiza
court should be allowed to authorize sales and abandonments without ICC
IIPproval, but after considering the recommendations of the ICC and DOT.
A recent study done by Mark Battle Associates for the Office of the Secretary
'ndicates that under current law, labor protection costs arising from an abandon
ment of the Western lines could be between $83 and $521 billion. BattIe's estimate
111 the most likely figure is $321 million. Using a cost estimate of $325 million, the
'f,'ustee has stated that if this amount "must be paid immediately or at any time in
"""h:' it "would prevent reorganization of any portion of the Milwaukee and result
III further job losses." The Trustee's own analysis suggests that "first year" entitle
lnents would in any event be limited to approximately $100 million. However, if
pilyment of that amount, plus that due in future years, would prevent reorganiza
l,on, the resul t could well be increased job losses and decreased service. On the
"I her hand, a delay in payment of benefits due does not help tide over the displaced
wvrker until he can find a new job, nor does it help him fmd that job.
The Trustee has proposed to the court 11 labor protection settlement program
tinder which $50 million would be immediately available to pay for deferred back
pay, vacation pay and severance pay. The Administration believes that further
r1,lief, through legislation, may be necessary. In particular, we think that the
!l;'deral government should do all it can to enable a displaced Milwaukee employee
to move to another railroad job, either with the Milwaukee or with another carrier.
In a May 30, 1979 letter to the Trustee, med as part of the preliminary reorgani
1.ntion plan, the Association of American Railroads stated that its members were
prepared to offer qualified Milwaukee employees about 8,000 positions between June
lind the end of 1979. The letter also stated that many of these jobs were in the
Western Milwaukee region. The Administration believes that Milwaukee employees
~hould be helped to find and take these and other jobs. We would, therefore, support
legislation that provided for federal assistance in matching employees to jobs and
retraining them. We would also favor providing some federal assistance to the
Milwaukee, through guarantees of loans to be repaid by the estate, for moving
expenses and limited supplemental unemployment payments to protect the dis
placed employee if he or she is furloughed before gaining a reasonable seniority
level in a new job. And we would make guarantees available for reasonable separa
tion payments. But we firmly believe that assistance to those who plan to stop
working should be limited.
As you know, the Senate passed a 60-<lay freeze last May to give all concerned
parties time to study the condition of the Milwaukee and to develop sorile reason
oble solutions. DOT has done its homework. The issue has been studied long enough.
We have told the court, and we want to make it clear to the Committee, that simply
continuing the Milwaukee's Western lines is not in the public interest. Now is the
time to move forward vigorously to protect the interests of the Milwaukee's workers
and to restructure the system.
Once the legislation that we are proposing has been passed, we think it possible to
have an orderly reorganization of the Milwaukee that is consistent with national
transportation policy goals and that takes into account the interests of displaced
workers. We will continue to work with you and the House committee to secure
passage of such legislation.
That concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Gallamore is prepared
to answer any specific questions you have on the DOT studies and 401 activities,
ond we both would be pleased to expand upon this statement.
lion

THE SECRETARY OF TRANSPORTATION, .
Washington, D.C., August 15, 1979.
Hon. THOMAS R. MCMIllAN,
U.S. District Court,
Chicago, Ill.
DEAR JunGE McMIllAN: Enclosed please find the affidavit of Robert E. Galla
more, Deputy Administrator of the Federal Railroad Administration, in support of
the Administration's position that a partial embargo of the Milwaukee railroad is
necessary at this time to further the public interest and is essential to the ultimate
reorganization of the Milwaukee as a self-sustaining railroad. This conclusion was
reached in light of events that transpired in the period since the Reorganization
Court denied the Trustee's earlier request for an embargo of all operations outside
of the Miles City subcore.
In the time since the court's denial of the original embargo petition, the Depart
ment has completed a study of the Lines West, a review of the Booz-Allen &
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Hamilton analysis, a study of the S.O.R.E. proposal, and a study of the labor
protection implications of discontinuance of Milwaukee service on the Lines West.
As a result of these studies, as well as our work under Section 5 of.the DOT Act
with respect to the transfer of the Milwaukee Lines, we have concluded that no
further ERSA funds· will be available for the e'ntire Milwaukee system.
While we recognize, that any such embargo may work a hardship on certain
employees of the Milwaukee, we are convinced that action is required to prevent
termination of service on the entire railroad next winter, to the detriment of many
more employees. We believe the Trustee's commitment of certain funds for labor
benefits is helpful, and we are also looking at alternative means of providing
assistapce.
We' wholeheartedly support the need for a'smaller railroad system for the Mil
waukee and the use of an embargo to move toward it, The Trustee has made a
number of adjustmepts to his original core system, however, and now specifically
proposes embargo of several branch lines within the Milwaukee II core territory.
We have not analyzed the desirability of including or excluding these branch lines
from 'the core, and therefore cannot comment on that aspect of his proposal.
.
We urge you to afford the petition an expedited and sympathetic hearing. Mr.
Gallamore will be present at the hearing to elaborate on his testimony and answer
further questions as to the government's views.
. Sincerely,
W. GRAHAM CLAYTOR, Jr.,
Acting Secretary.
Enclosure.

6. The Trustee" present application for embargo asks that certain lines not
included in the original proposal also be embargoed: specifically, certain branch
lines in Wisconsin, Minnesota, Illinois and Iowa. As the Department's studies have
not taken these additional exclusions into account, we cannot, at this time, support
the embargo of service on these branch lines.
7. In the event the embargo is appoved by this court, we will recommend that the
Interstate Commerce Commission (lCC) direct other carriers, under 49 U.S.C.
§ 11125, to serve shippers affected by a shutdown. We have reviewed the ICC staffs
standby plan for directed service over the western lines of the Milwaukee and agree
that the institution of such service will serve the vast majority of the Milwaukee's
shippers.
8. During the period of directed service, the Federal Railroad Administration will
work with the Trustee through the "401 process" to achieve the orderly transfer of
former Milwaukee services. ICC directed rail transportation will permit some pros
pective purchasers to begin immediately serving shippers on the embargoed lines
which they hope to acquire. The ICC could allow permissive service under 49 U.S.C.
11124 or temporary operating rights for prospective purchasers without the high
cost of directing service.
9. On July 19, the ICC proposed and requested comments on an expeditedaban
donment procedure for the western lines of the Milwaukee. DOT strongly supported
this proposal. We will offer the Commission any assistance that is appropriate in
meeting the expedited schedule that it has proposed.
10. The Trustee's embargo petition also addresses the need for labor protection for
employees displaced by the partial embargo. These conditions appear promising, and
we are evaluating them and other options.
11. In April 1978, DOT guaranteed a $5.1 million loan to the Milwaukee Trustee
under the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970 (ERSA). In July 1979, the. Milwau
kee received an additional ERSA loan guarantee which was conditioned on the
development of a reorganization plan, which would lead to a smaller self-sustaining
railroad. We permitted these ERSA funds to be used to continue operations on the
entire system while such a plan was being developed and approved.
12. Section 3(a) of ERSA requires the Secretary to make six fmdings in order to
provide an ERSA guarantee. These findings deal with cessation of service, public
interest in continuing service, likelihood of reorganization, and security for the
Federal investment, The Secretary's authority to make these fIndings has been
delegated to the Administrator of FRA,
13. ERSA Finding No. 5 requires the Secretary to determine that "the railroad
can reasonably be expected to become self-sustaining." We were able to make this
fmding for the previous ERSA guarantees only because of the actions of the Trustee
in moving toward a self-sustaining railroad and in developing a reorganization plan.
14. When the Trustee filed his first embargo petition on April 23, DOT did not
support this action because we were conducting studies of the viability of the Lines
West and were reviewing the Booz-Allen & Hamilton anaylsis of the core system
(Miles City subcore) proposed by the Trustee. We have only recently completed
these studies, The results of the studies have now convinced us that the Trustee's
core system offers the best chance of continuing the Milwaukee as a self-sustaining
railroad, and that the entire Milwaukee system has little or no prospect of achiev
ing self-sustainability even with a massive infusion of Federal funds. As I indicated
earlier, the effect of discontinuance of service on the additional branch lines includ
ed in the new embargo petition merits further study.
15. In addition, the actions of the Trustee in filing a preliminary reorganization
plan, and his application to the ICC for abandonment of the western lines, provide
further reason for determining that ERSA loans not be made available for the
entire system, The combination of the partial embargo with directed service by the
ICC, the expedited abandonment proceedings, and FRA's 401 process will, in our
opinion, adequately protect the public interest while a long term solution for the
Milwaukee's problems is being worked out.
16. Even if it were possible for FRA to make the requisite ERSA findings for the
entire Milwaukee, we think that expenditure of additional high priority funds for
the whole system would lessen the prospects for successful reorganization of the
core system. Any such expenditures would be inconsistent with the national policy.
17. The ERSA assistance program presently has only $30 million in loan guaran
tee authority remaining and no additional funding has been requested. There are
two other railroads in reorganization which may need some or all of the limited
ERSA funds. We expect, therefore, that any future application by the Milwaukee for
ERSA assistance will have to be reviewed with respect to the needs of these
railroads for loan guarantees.

IN THE

U.S.

DISTRICT COURT FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OF ILLINOIS EASTERN
DIVISION

In the matter of Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul and Pacific railroad Company,
Debtor.
In proceedings for the reorganization of a railroad, No. 77 B 8999.
AFFIDAVIT OF ROBERT E. GALLAMORE, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR OF THE FEDERAL
RAILROAD ADMINISTRATION

1. I am Robert E. Gallamore, Deputy Administrator of the Fede~al Railroad
Administration (HFRA"), an operating element of the Department of Transportation
("DOT"). My business address is 400 Seventh Street, S.W., Room 5424, Washington,
D.C. 20590. I have served as Deputy Administrator since July 1977.
2. My background in rail transportation is extensive. My doctoral thesis at Har
vard University dealt with railroad mergers and the future organization of the
railroad industry. I have held other positions within DOT in which I dealt with rail
matters, and I served with the United States Railway Association which prepared a
plan of reorganization for the bankrupt Northeast railroads and designated those
rail lines which were conveyed to ConRail.
3. As Deputy Administrator, I am responsible for directing FRA's efforts to
restructure and rationalize the national rail system, particularly in the Midwest,
and Lam directly concerned with formulation of the Department's position on the
Trustee's proposals to reorganize the Milwaukee system.
4. DOT's involvement first with the Milwaukee management and then with the
Trustee in attempting to revitalize the railroad began in 1976. We have since then
proviCled $80 million in financial assistance for facilities and equipment rehabilita
tion and working capital. We have also joined with the Trustee in initiating Mil
waukee's highly successful "Sprint"intermodal service between Chicago and Twin
Cities and have offered our help through the "401 process" 1 in facilitating the
orderly sale of Milwaukee lines at a fair price.
5. DOT strongly supports a partial embargo as a solution to the Milwaukee's
immediate fmancial problems and in order to permit restructuring of the Milwau
kee into a self-sustaining system. The Department, after examination of the present
Milwaukee system, is persuaded that the entire railroad cannot be kept in service
by the railroad through the winter, that the entire system cannot become self
sustaining, and that ERSA funds cannot again be made available for the entire
system. For these reasons, court action is necessary to embargo non-core lines so
that the railroad's cashlessness does not impel a cessation of service this fall with
resulting dire consequences to the national transportation system.

'FRA's efforts to restructure railroads using the new tools provided the Secretary of Trans
portation under section 5(a)-{e) of the Department of Transportation Act (section 401 of the 4R
Act) are known throughout the railroad industry as the "401 process",
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18. For the reasons stated in the preceding paragraphs, we have concluded that
recent events preclude us from providing ERSA assistance for the entire Milwaukee
system.
19. Given these facts, the Milwaukee railroad, if it is required to continue to
operate the entire system, will reach a state of cashlessness late this fall. This
would result in an abrupt cessation of Milwaukee service for the entire system at
the beginning of the 'finter, even with the infusion of the $15 million in internal
funds requested by the Trustee.
20 The availability of directed rail transportation orders under section 11125
would not provide a complete solution in the event of complete cessation. The ICC
has stated that it would be hard pressed to fmd a single carrier willing to serve all
former Milwaukee shippers under ICC directed rail transportation. Even if it could,
the public cost of directing service over the entire system would be enormous.
Furthermore, the cessation of service' or the beginning of directed service would
occur at the onset of the winter when the severe weather in the region combined
with the years of deferred maintenance can be expected to make day to day
operations extremely difficult.
21. A railroad should be considered cashless, not when its treasury is bone dry,
but when cash and other liquid assets are insufficient to permit an orderly shut
down .of service, pay trade creditors and employees, and provide for the orderly
winding down of the estate. This is consistent with our drawndown procedures
under ERSA fmdings, which permit drawdowns to maintain treasury cash between
$5-10 million. DOT anticipates, as indicated above, that the already committed
ERSA funds and funds from internal sources will be expended by the Milwaukee
some time this fall. Thus, while the exact date of the Milwaukee's cashlessness is
uncertain, its inevitability in the near term is certain, making continued operations
of the entire system impossible.
.
22. In conclusion, it is the Department's position that the Milwaukee system will
become cashless this fall and that this will result in abrupt cessation of service
unless this court orders a partial embargo. The public and Milwaukee shippers will
be adequately protected in this embargo through the directed service orders of the
ICC, and expedited abandonment proceedings, and the vigorous efforts of FRA and
the Trustee to fmd buyers for the western lines through the "401 process". !tis the
Administration's position that authorization of a partial embargo at this time offers
the best prospect for an expeditious solution to be serious Milwaukee problem in a
manner that is consistent with the long- and short-term interests of the public and
national transportation policy.
.
ROBERT R. GALLAMORE.

Senator LONG. Next we'll hear from A. Daniel O'Neal, Chairman
of the Interstate Commerce Commission.
.
STATEMENT OF HON. A. DANIEL O'NEAL, CHAIRMAN, INTER
STATE COMMERCE COMMISSION; ACCOMPANIED BY HENRI F.
RUSH, ASSOCIATE GENERAL COUNSEL; AND RICHARD
SCijIEFFELBEIN, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, RAIL SERVICES PLAN
NING

Mr. O'NEAL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Yes, I have a summary outline, which I'll go through very quick
ly. We do have a longer statement, which I'll submit for the record.
With me on my left is Henri Rush, who has represented the
Commission before the bankruptcy court on the Milwaukee issues.
On my right is Dick Schieffelbein, who is the deputy director of
rail services planning at the Commission and has dealt with estab
lishing a directed service program~
Just very briefly, the Commlssion's position before the bankrupt
cy court has been and continues to be that the court cannot termi
nate service over any portion of the Milwaukee Railroad unless it
finds that the Railroad does not have enough cash to operate at the
present time or cannot generate sufficient cash without an uncon
stitutional erosion of its assets.
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We currently have before the Commission a massive Jill(' lIillln
donment application from the Milwaukee Road amounting t..o 1111
additional 1,780 miles or so; adding in the trackage rights, it.. COOll'foI
to about 2,500 miles.
Essentially, they're applying for abandonment of the lines west
of Miles City, Mont.
We have established an expedited proceeding for handling these
abandonments, and we are committed to a decision, up or down by
January 10.
This will include several hearings so that all the parties affected
will have a chance to be heard. We are also contemplating the
receipt soon-September 10-of the reorganization plan from the
Milwaukee trustee.
On the bill before the committee, S. 1492, the bill essentially
eliminates the Commission from the abandonment process. We
have opposed that in the past, but our feeling is that if the Con
gress is to move forward in this direction, we would think that a
better way to do it would be to use the new bankruptcy law, from
which the Milwaukee is not now exempted, and just have the
Milwaukee come under its provisions, rather than enact a special
law for the Milwaukee.
We have set forth our reasons for that in the prepared state
ment.
We have another problem with the bill: It has a provision for
directed service by motor carriers and water carriers, and we don't
feel that's a necessary pro·nsion. We think, if you're going to have
a transition period from rail to other modes of transportation, that
directed service to rail makes more sense, and that we don't need
directed service to the other modes of transportation.
And there are some inequities we feel would flow from that
provision. And that's also laid out in the statement.
I want to just close by saying that we are ready to direct service
over the Milwaukee Railroad if it becomes necessary.
We are updating our plans and we feel that we'll be ready if the
occasion arises.
At this time, I think I'll just close with those comments, and if
you have questions, I'll be happy to try to answer them.
Senator LONG. We'd like to ask you to stick around here for a
little while, while we hear the other witnesses' testimony. Some of
my questions I'll submit; the others, I'll ask you, if you'd just please
stay with us. We'll call you back after we hear the other state
ments.
[The statement follows:]
STATEMENT OF HON. A. DANIEL O'NEAL, CHAIRMAN, INTERSTATE COMMERCE
CoMMISSION
Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to be
here today to discuss the Milwaukee Road System. As you know, I preveiously
testified before this Subcommittee on this subject in May of this year. I will not
reiterate my prior testimony; rather, I will give you a general update on such
matters as the reorganization court proceeding and the various abandonment appli
cations which have been filed by the Milwaukee, discuss S. 1492, a bill "To save the
Milwaukee Road's freight-carrying capacity", mention directed service, which I cov
ered in some detail in my previous testimony, and discuss generally the situation
surrounding the Milwaukee's lines west of Miles City, Montana.
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In my previous testimony, I discussed a petition fIled with the reorganization
court by the trustee which, among other things, sought an order requiring him to
embargo all freight service over most of the ;Milwaukee's lines not included in a
2,400 mile "core system". The Commission, ,during a hearing on this petition,
advised the court that we believed it lacked authority to order such an embargo.
During the Course of extended proceedings before the judge and a special master,
the Commission took the position that the only basis on which the court could
properly authorize a termination of service by the railroad without prior Commis
sion approval would be that the Trustee had in fact run out of cash to continue
operations and that no cash was available to him which would not result in
uncolli\tjtutionally eroding the assets of the bankrupt's estate. We explained that
requiring continued operation of the railroad, pending the processing of an abandon
ment application was 'necessary to afford interested parties an opportunity to come
up with a public interest solution providing for continued operation of the essential
portions of the Milwaukee system.
At the time of those hearings the Department of Transportation, which has
primary responsibility for rationalizing the nation's rail system, took no real posi
tion on the issue, and the Trustee had filed neither a plan of reorganization nor
applications to abandon the portions of the system considered unreorganizable. In
view of the foregoing, the Commission took the position that, at the very least, the
request for authority to embargo was premature. At the same time the Commission
advised the court that, if it were to grant the embargo request, the agency would be
prepared to direct service over the embargo lines of the Milwaukee under 49 U.S.c.
11125.
In an opinion filed June 1, Judge McMillen adopted the Commission's position
and declined to enter the order requested by the Trustee "for the reason that we
cannot fmd any statutory or other authority for our entering the order requested by
the Trustee" (Slip opinion, page 2). This decision, together with the decisions to
permit the MilwaUkee to use $15 million in internally generated cash from land
sales a.l).d to borrow $20 million priority ERSA funds to continue operations over its
entire system, is now pending on appeal in the United States Court of Appeals for
the Seventh Circuit (Nos. 79-1683, fi!t al.). Expedited procedures have been adopted
and oral argument is set for September 17 with the result that these appeals could
.
conceivably be decided by October 1.
The Trustee has recently fIled a second request for authority to embargo oper
ations over all lines not included within its plan of reorganization simultaneously
fIled with the Commission. By Order No. 210 Judge McMillen has ordered that the
reorganization plan be transmitted to the Commission on September 10. At that
time the procedures contemplated by Section 77(d) of the Bankruptcy Act looking
toward development of a plan of reorganization by the Commission will be com
menced. The Trustee's embargo request is not based on 49 U.S.C. 11125, as was the
prior petition but rather seeks to invoke the court's inherent power to facilitate
reorganization.! In addition, it relies on the changed circumstances of DOT's deter
mination not to provide further Emergency Rail Services Act funding for lines
outside of the core 2 and the filing of the Milwaukee's abandonment application
covering lines west of Miles City, Montana (assigned Finance Docket No. AB-7 (Sub
No. 86)).
At a .hearing on the new request before the Reorganization Court, commencing
August 27, the Commission took the position that nothing had changed to warrant
the CoUrt reversing its prior position. The Commission stated its view that, if
anything, requiring continuing operation so long as any cash was available to the
Trustee was even more important than it had been before. We argued that if the
Commission is to perform its functions under Section 77(d) of the Bankruptcy Act,
which makes us primarily responsible for developing a plan of reorganization, it is
imperative that the Commission be able to do so without having its options limited
as they would be by granting the petition for embargo of all lines outside the system
included in the Trustee's plan of reorganization.
The Commission further stated that, in its view, directed service is no substitute
for a continuing operation over the entire System by the Milwaukee Railroad.
However, the Commission also indicated that it would be prepared to direct service
to insure that there is no disruption of essential service over all or part of the
Milwaukee system, should it be necessary to do so. The Commission has also
requested the Court to delay to October 1, 1979 the effective date of an embargo, if
• It was primarily on this basis that the Special Master, prior to Judge McMillen's decision,
had recommended authorizing the embargo.
'DOT is also now strongly supporting the Trustee's renewed embargo petition.
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the court decid.. J grant the Trustee's petition. A decision on these matters is
expected during the last two weeks of September.
I would now like to mention briefly an abandonment application recently filed by
the Milwaukee.- In this application, assigned Docket No. AB-7 Sub-No. 86, the
Milwaukee seeks authority to abandon all lines and discontinue all operations west
of Miles City, Montana, with the exception of trackage rights between Miles City
and Billings, Montana. The application, fIled August 8, 1979, involves nearly 2,500
route miles of trackage which the railroad operates through ownership, or trackage
rights (approximately 591 miles out of the 2,500 miles consist of trackage rights and
127 miles are jointly owned). The Milwaukee requested, and on August 22, 1979, the
Commission granted expedited procedures to decide the proceeding within 155 days
of· the application was fIled. Hearings on the matter will commence in Butte,
Montana, on September 10, 1979. The Commission expects to issue its administra
tively final decision by January 10, 1980.
I cannot, of course, comment on the merits of this proceeding at this time. I would
like to assure you, however, that the Commission will process this and other
applications as quickly as possible, while giving due consideration to the interests of
all affected parties.
I should mention that the Reorganization Plan developed by the Trustee will not
fonnaly be before the Commission until September 10, and any remaining applica
tions for abandonment authority cannot be filed until mid-December, due to the
system diagram map requirements discussed in my previous testimony. The Com
mission staff has been informally advised that large-scale abandonment applications
.
will be fIled in mid-December.
I have included an attachment to this statement a profile listing of all abandon
ments fJled by the Milwaukee since it fIled for reorganization, and the disposition, if
any, of these applications.
I would now like to discuss S. 1492. Section 1 of the bill would amend section 77(0)
of the Bankruptcy Act, 11 U.S.C. 205(0), to eliminate the requirement that the
Milwaukee obtain Commission approval for abandonments and sales of rail lines.
The provision apparently would leave to the reorganization court the power to
authorize such abandonments and sales.
Prior to passage of the new Bankruptcy Act, Public Law No. 95-598, 92 Stat. 2549
(November 6, 1978), Congress had historically shown a preference for administrative
expertise in matters involving the operations of railroads. There was an established
policy to entrust to administrative agencies the type of public interest review called
for by abandonment proposals. The new Bankruptcy Act demonstrated a change in
Congressional preference. Section 1170 of that act, 11 U.S.C. 1170, 92 Stat. 2549,
2643, empowers the bankruptcy courts to authorize abandonments by railroads
filing for reorganization after the effective date of the new act (October I, 1979).
Section 1 of the bill would, therefore, give the Milwaukee reorganization court
authority respecting abandonment similar to that which courts will hold in future
railroad reorganizations.
In commenting on the bill which was enacted as the new Bankruptcy Act, the
Commission stated the belief that the importance of rail service to the communities,
shippers and passengers who rely upon it is such that, even for a railroad in
reorganization, services should not ordinarily be terminated except in accordance
with the abandonment provisions of the Interstate Commerce Act. We felt that the
Commission would be better able to weigh the public interest in continued or
alternative rail service than would the bankruptcy court. The Congress obviously
did not endorse those beliefs, and gave the court the power to authorize abandon
ments, with the Commission acting in an advisory role. We, of course, accept the
Congressional directive in this matter, and will not renew our arguments on this
point.
.
Section 77 of the Bankruptcy Act apparently would retain, under the proposed
amendment, the requirement that the judge hold a hearing before authorizing
abandonment or sale. Properly administered, that hearing requirement should pro
vide interested persons an opportunity to present views on abandoment proposals.
Opponents of abandonment, of course, would not have the full panoply of notice and
_In my previous testimony, r stated that since the Milwaukee filed for reorganization in late
1977, it had filed 45 abandonment applications. At that time, 19 of these applications, involving
660 miles, had been granted while 25 of them, involving some 1,700 miles, were still pending
(one application was withdrawn). Since that time, two additional applications have been grant
ed, involving 139 miles.
• There may be some question as to this, because the clause that would be inserted in section
77(0) pursuant to the bill arguably could apply to both the court and the Commission, and thus
neither might have the power to authorize abandonments. Perhaps this matter should be
clarified.
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procedural safeguards built into 49 U.S.c. §§ 10903-10906.1;, .J, we should note that
under the new Bankruptcy Act the court is required to consider the public interest
of a proposed abandonment and also to request a report from the Commission on an
abandonment application.
Under S. 1492, neither of these reguirements would have to be met.,·Accordingly,
this bill does not really put the Milwaukee in the same position as if it had filed for
reorganization after· enactment of the new Bankruptcy Act. If Congress believes
that the Commission's role in the Milwaukee's abandonments should be removed, it
woulds seem preferable to apply the requirements of the new Bankruptcy Act
rather than merely to remove the requirements of the old Bankruptcy Act.
Section 2 of the bill would amend the directed service provision, 49 U.S.C: 11125.
Section 2(a) would empower the Commission to direct motor and water carriers to
transport the traffic of shippers using a rail line abandoned pursuant to court action
under section 77 of the Bankruptcy Act, if the Commission finds such transportation
would be less costly or more energy efficient than directed rail service.
A principal problem with section 2(a) is the determination of appropriate compen
sation for the motor or water carrier, and thus the cost of directed service. The
difficulty would arise if those carriers were directed to handle the traffic at the
abandoning railroad's rates, with the Commission making up the difference (with
directed service funds) between those rates and the motor and water carriers' costs.
In planning for directed service for the Milwaukee, the Commission found that, at
least in the short run, preserving service often equates to preserving rates. A
shipper- protected by directed service might either reap a windfall or absorb a loss if
it continued to pay the prior rail rate, since motor and water services are rarely
comparable to rail service in terms of time, flexibility of scheduling, compatibility
with shipper and consignee facilities, interchange arrangements for movement to
final destination, etc.
An existing Commission mechanism-a general temporary authority order-may
provide sufficient intermodal emergency service, and thus section 2 may not be
necessary. Through a general temporary· authority order, the Commission can do
much to supplement transportation in areas affected by a sudden cessation of rail
service. The Commission can direct that all persons proposing to provide motor
carrier services in affected areas may apply directly to certain Commission field
personnel for temporary authority to transport property in interstate or foreign
commerce. To the extent those officials certify a need for service, the Commission
grants temporary authority pursuant to special expedited fIling and processing
procedures. The Commission stood ready to issue a general temporary order in the
event of an embargo of Milwaukee lines, an order which would have supplemented
the protection provided by directed service. We believe that this approach not only
assures continued rail service for eight months, but also permits shippers to begin a
transition to motor carrier service if they need to.
Section 2(b) of the bill would require directed motor and water carriers to hire the
abandoning rail line's employees only to the extent feasible. Considering the short
lead time, the limited duration of directed service, and the general lack of applica
bility of railroad experience to motor or water employment, that feasibility would
probably never exist.
Section 3 of S. 1492 would provide employees displaced by an abandonment under
section 77(0) of the Bankruptcy Act (as amended by section 1 of the bill) with
protecti6n similar to that which the Commission accords employees adversely affect·
ed by abandonment. By removing primary responsibility for labor protection pay
ments from the abandoning railroad, and giving it to the Railroad Retirement
Board, the provision greatly enhances the railroad's chances for reorganization as
an operating entity.
1 would now like briefly to discuss directed service. In my previous statement I
discussed this matter at some length, including a description of the approach
ultimately selected by the Commission to be used in the event of an embargo. Since
that time, as mentioned, the Trustee has filed another petition seeking an embargo,
and that embargo would be over a slightly different portion of the system. Further
m.ore, the creditors of the Milwaukee are seeking an embargo of the entire system.
For these reasons, the Commission staff is updating its contingency planning efforts
to enable the Commission to respond quickly if a directed service order becomes
necessary to provide service to shippers on all or part of the Milwaukee system. We
have advised the Bankruptcy Court that if the date an embargo is allowed is
delayed to October I, and we art' giwn adequllte notice, we will be prepared to
direct service over the entire system or portions thereof.
Finally, I would like to make a few observations about the Milwaukee's "Western
Lines". I will not be able to address directly the issup of the viability of the Western
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Lines, since this is one of the issues the Commission as a decisionmaking body will
be called upon to resolve in the abandonment matter, not to mention the soon-to-be
fIled reorganization plan. In both matters, we will surely be involved in detailed
consideration of the Western Lines, and it is essential that these issues not be
prejudged. I can discuss the situation of those lines in general terms, however. In
the past several years there has been service deterioration throughout the Milwau
kee system. This service deterioration seems to be particularly evident on the lines
west of Miles City, Montana, where vast stretches of Track serve only an overhead
function with virtually no originating or terminating traffic. Proper maintenance of
those lines would require large amounts of cash which the Milwaukee has not had.
Accordingly, deferred maintenance on these line has been significant, and a massive
rehabilitation effort would appear to be a prerequisite to providing good service.
Booz-Allen, for example, in its report estimates a need for about $500 million just
for deferred maintenance for the entire Milwaukee system, including the Western
Lines but excluding certain light density lines.
We will continue to monitor the Milwaukee's situation, and expect that the
general observations outlined above, a well as other factors, will be prominent
considerations in any decision we make with refard to reorganization.
That concludes my prepared statement. I wil be glad to respond to any questions
you may have.
Commission Trantum has the following separate expression: "In general, I am in
agreement with this statement, except with its support of continued operations so
long as any cash is available to the Trustee (page 4). As I have noted previously,
cash should not be the standard for continuation of service as the obvious erosion of
assets is in effect resulting in informal liquidation of the corporate entity."
Commissioner Gaskins has the following separate expression: "I am in favor of
section 2(a) of S. 1492."
Commissioner Alexis did not participate.
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Senator LoN.... _ Is Hon. Lee Dreyfus, Governor of Wisconsin, here
today?·
.
[No response.]
.
My understanding was he was scheduled to be here, but for some
reason he was not notified or something so he's not able to be here
today.
Let's hear from Mr. Richard Ogilvie, attorney-in-fact and acting
trustee, the Milwaukee Railroad.
.
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD B. OGILViE, ATrORNEY·IN-FACT AND
TRUSTEE, THE MILWAUKEE RAILROAD; ACCOMPANIED BY
JOHN ROWE, COUNSEL

Mr. OGILVIE. Good morning. My name is Richard B. Ogilvie. I am
accompanied today by my counsel, John W. Rowe.
I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear before this sub
committee today to update the status of the Milwaukee Road and
our views with respect to various legislative proposals. I thank. the
chairman for the invitation to appear.
I was appointed to succeed Stanley Hillman as trustee of the
Milwaukee Road by the U.S. district court in July, and my appoint
ment has recently been ratified by the Interstate Commerce Com
mission.
I am not new to the problems of the Milwaukee, since I have
previously served as attorney-in-fact for the trustee since the com
mencement of the reorganization proceedings.
I will not reiterate the general description of the Milwaukee and
its problems which Mr. Hillman presented to this committee on
May 21, 1979. Since that time the Milwaukee Road has been kept
in an iron lung with borrowed money which has preserved its life
as a technical matter but has been insufficient to allow proper
operation of the railroad, let alone necessary rehabilitation of a
continually deteriorating plant.
On June 1 of 1979, the court denied the Milwaukee's previous
request to embargo a substantial portion of its operations, and
later in June the court authorized the borrowing of $20 million
under the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970.
During the period of operations provided by these funds, we have
conferred with the Department of Transportation concerning the
availability of additional money, prepared a reorganization plan
and submitted a request for an embargo of operations which are
not viable based upon the current facts.
The Department advised us that as a result of the completion of
its studies with respect to the west end of the Milwaukee it would
no longer provide funding to continue the operation of lines which
are not viable.
The reorganization plan, which I have with me and am submit
ting for the record, takes into account this advice and our own
studies and proposes a reorganization of the Milwaukee around a
3,400-mile railroad which we call Milwaukee II. .
Milwaukee II preserves our most basic operations from Chicago
to the Twin Cities with extensions to Louisville, Kansas City, and
Miles City, Mont.
. '
The extension to Miles City preserves' the railroad's ability to
participate in all substantial western coal movements which are
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likely to be available to it in the foreseeable t .Ire and is included
due to commitments of State assistance.
Milwaukee II would preserve somewhere between 5,800 and 6,700
jobs out of the somewhat over 10,000 present employees.
Perhaps inevitably the focus of comment upon Our reorganization
plan
been the
extent to which the Milwaukee's operations
shouldhas
be scaled
down.
We think a more realistic reaction would be to focus on the
extent
which our proposals would preserve both rail operations
and
railtoemployment.
Mil;vaukee II would be an efficient railroad providing valuable
services in areas .where it can compete successfully.
Our forecasts indicate that it will be profitable, and continuing
Federal subsidies would not be necessary.
The -lines which we propose to sever are largely in areas which
have rail service from much stronger competitors. We expect to
preserve as much rail service as possible through the sale of oper
ating lines in those regions. Our reorganization plan describes the
possible sale of about 1,660 route-miles of line.
We estimate that through the operations of Milwaukee II and
other carriers on their Current lines and on the lines which they
would purchase from us, rail service will continue to be available
for more than 94 percent of current Milwaukee shipments.
In addition, we anticipate that more than 700 of Our employees
would
obt~in
withsell.
acquiring carriers for work in connection
with the
lines jobs
that we
We believe that most other Milwaukee employees could readily
obtain alternative employment in the railroad industry.
The reorganization plan should remove the myth that our efforts
are designed to provide some sort of windfall for the Milwaukee
creditors or that labor is being ignored. The reorganization plan
proposes to settle claims of the first mortgage bondholders with
new Milwaukee
railroad
bonds. Land Co. bonds at the rate of $500 per $1,000 of old
Junior claims are also scaled down. We think a proposal of this
nature might generally be considered equitable, but the bondhold
ers have voiced strong opposition and the court may well find
higher payments necessary.
Normal principles of labor .protection would involve a huge
claim-perhaps in excess of $300 million-against the estate, which
would not be paid out until the end of the reorganization and then
at rates far less than 100 cents on the dollar.
Because the size of labor protection claims could handicap or
destroy the proposed reorganization of Milwaukee II and because
severed employees should not be made to wait until the conclusion
to obtain any relief, our plan proposes a $50 million settlement
program.
Payments would be made as severance pay at thp rate of about
$1,000 per year of employment for each employe!' who is deprived
of a job with Milwaukee II or on the lines we selJ.
Compensation would be paid When it is needed lind would not
deter people from finding other work. We recog'n iz/. t h /I t this is a
new approach and are of course willing to discuAI-; lilt"rIlnf,ive meth

ods of allocating severance pay with representatives of the labor
organizations.
I would like to offer some thoughts to legislation dealing with
crisis. First and most importantly, we do not believe the Milwau
kee's problems or indeed those problems in conjunction with the
problems of the Rock Island Railroad require the creation of some
sort of midwestern ConRail which might pose a continuing burden
upon the public purse.
Second, legislation to provide expedited procedures for railroad
restructuring may be needed. The requests which we have before
the court at the present time seek the borrowing of an additional
$15 million to maintain the operation of Milwaukee II and an
embargo of substantially all lines not within Milwaukee II.
We anticipate action by the court before the end of this month. If
the current embargo request is denied, action by Congress will be
necessary to provide substantial amounts of transition funds and
an expedited mechanism through which our proposals can be acted
upon, either in the court or before Government agencies, in order
to save any part of the Milwaukee.
If our request is granted, only expedited use of existing authority
is needed.
Third, while some additional transition financing, such as in
crease in appropriations for the Emergency Rail Services Act and
directed service by the Interstate Commerce Commission, are nec
essary, we think that Congress should bear in mind that continu
ing to operate crippled railroads indefinitely while further studies
are made and further procedures are followed can be a very expen
sive matter.
In the long run, Federal funds are better invested in plant reha
bilitation and in labor protection than in continuing deficit oper
ations.
Moreover, if the entire operations of railroads such as ours are
continued, the potential of the viable portions tends to be jeopard
ized. Thus, we think that any federally financed freeze upon rail
road restructuring should be of very limited duration and should
contemplate clear and comprehensive solutions at the end of the
freeze.
We also submit that directed service should not be required with
respect to entire railroad operations.
Fourth, we submit 'that if the Federal Government wishes to
require a full 6 years of labor protection payments for severed
employees of bankrupt railroads who may not be required to move
to obtain other jobs, the Federal Government will have to pay for
it. Obligations of this sort would literally crush any possibility of
reorganizing the Milwaukee or any other bankruptcy railroad.
Finally, our reorganization plan is heavily dependent upon Fed
eral assistance under title V of the Railroad Revitalization and
Regulatory Reform Act. In this context continuation of the depart
ment's authority to provide low interest rehabilitation funds under
section 505 is of the utmost importance.
We also believe that proposals which the department has made
to increase its flexibility with respect to providing loans for labor
protection would be desirable. We believe that Milwaukee II would
be able to service the debt contemplated by our reorganization
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plan, but prompt and adequate provision of thib financial assist
ance is very important.
Finally, I thank the committee for this opportunity .to appear
and commend all of the Senators an9. Congressmen who have en·
deavored to find, a solution to our problems.
I would be happy to answer any questions which you have about
the status of the Milwaukee, the remarks which I have made
today, or specific suggestions on the various bills before this com
mittee.
Sen~tor LoNG. Thank you very much. I'll ask you to stay here in
the room. Yield that place at the table and stick around for a few
minutes. We may ~all you back.
'
Next I want to call a panel: Mr. J. R. Snyder, national legislative
representative, United Transportation Union; Mr.William Brodsky,
and Mr. Russell Murphy.
.
Mr..Brodskyis the executive vice president, Milwaukee Lines,
and Mr. Murphy is from the Consultant Center.
STATEMENTS OF J. R. SNYDER, LEGISLATIVE REPRESENTA
TIVE, UNITED TRANSPORTATION UNION; ACCOMPANIED BY
WILLIAM G. MAHONEY, COUNSEL; WILLIAM BRODSKY, EX
ECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, MILWAUKEE LINES, INC.; AND
RICHARD TRENERY, THE CONSULTANT CENTER
Mr. SNYDER. Good morning, and thank you, Mr. Chairman, and
members of the committee and staff and Senator Melcher and
Senator Baucus.
We have on the panel here, Senator, on my right, Mr. William T.
Mahoney. He's counsel for the Railway Labor Executive Associ
ation.
And on my left here is Mr. Richard Trenery, who will be replac
ing Mr. Russell Murphy from the Consultant Center.
Also on my left is Mr. Bill Brodsky, executive vice president of
the Milwaukee Line.
Mr. Chairman, we have a very short statement here, and if you
don't mind, I'll read it.
Mr. Chairman, we appreciate the opportunity to present testimo
ny to your subcommittee.
We are here today representing a unique coalition that was in
part suggested by you. This coalition represents both the Railway
Labor Executives Association, affected shippers, and those original
ly concerned with the continuance of service on the Pacific coast
extension of the Milwaukee.
We will be very brief, Mr. Chairman, because we believe we will
have more to say in just a few weeks.
Since your past hearing on this subject and our meeting with you
concerning the Milwaukee, we have commissioned a study by inde
pendent· consultants-Policy and Management Associates-which
will review all of the studies, proposals, and analyses of the Mil
waukee and its prospects in order to give an unbiased prediction as
to its future.
In other words, we have listened to your advice and have come
together in a coalition of labor, shippers, and concerned citizens in
order to fund out of our own pockets without any Government help

an impartial i:. iysis__QLth~LV..arj9JlS_s.tJldi~LthaLare before you
today.
This important study by a noninterested party will be very use
ful for both your purposes and ours.
We recognize that it may well conclude that there is nO prospect
for successfully reorganizing the entire Milwaukee Railroad.
If so, we will be the first to walk away from this project. I want
to emphasize that we are the only parties before you today who
have a direct economic stake in this. We are not about to throw
good money after bad, particularly when it is our own.
Just briefly, I want to comment on the two bills that are before
this committee: Senator Melcher's bill, S. 1286, which railroad
labor wholeheartedlY supports; also S. 1492, which Senator Nelson
has introduced, and which we do have problems with this particu
larWith
bill. your permission, if the record will stay open, we will sub
mit some issues, direct, that are affected by Senator Nelson's bill,
particularly employee protection and directed service, which we
have been working with the House committees, Commerce Commit
teeAnd
overjust
there.
as soon as it's available in the next few days, we'd like
to incorporate that into the record with your permission.
This important new study will be completed within a couple
weeks. While it is too early to say at this early stage exactly what
this study will conclude, we can tell you about some of the informa
tion that has already been collected.
Based on the work that our consultant has already done, it
appears that the figures in the previous studies now before you on
both the total rehabilitation costs and the acquisition costs for the
Milwaukee may not be far off.
While the methods of acquisition and the treatment of rehabilita7
tion expenses, as opposed to normal maintenance expenses, may
not be accurate, for the most part, the studies before you appear to
be relatively accurate in these important areas.
What appears to be substantially inaccurate in the old studies is
the projected operating costs of the Milwaukee and the ability of
this carrier to generate revenues in excess of those costs.
Mr. Brodsky will now describe these preliminary conclusions for
the committee, and then Mr. Trenery will make a few brief re
marks.
Mr. BRODSKY. Mr. Chairman, my name is Bill Brodsky. I am the
executive vice president of New Milwaukee Lines. This a new
nonprofit organization which was recently formed to purchase the
transcontinental line of the Milwaukee and in a coalW..m with the
RLEA, shippers, and others, is examining the feasibility of reorga
nizing the entire Milwaukee Railroad.
I will briefly tell you a little about some of the important pre
liminary conclusions that the study we are paying for has found.
This study will be submitted to the committee as soon as it is
finished, as will our reorganization plan.
The most glaring flaw we have found in the existing studies is
their inaccuracy in predicting the growth of traffiC. As you prob
ably remember, the Booz-Allen study, for example, was not optimis
tic on future traffic for the Milwaukee.
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This is because they used methodology that .s fatally flawed.
The old studies used aggregate economic data to predict the
future traffic potential for the Milwaukee. A moderate overall
growth rate is predicted for the economy as a whole, but these
figures are extremely misleading when we look specifically at
movements of those commodities in the Milwaukee's service area.
A danger in 'using national average growth figures to project
local growth or growth in transportation is that very important
influences can be missed.
An example of this is the extraordinary impact of increased coal
mining in the Milwaukee's service area.
It is how clear that even a modest .national growth will require a
huge increase in coal production, especially if growth in oil imports
is to be constrained, as the President has now indicated.
This great growth in coal production will be magnified even
further in the Milwaukee's service area, since that is where two
thirds of the coal increase will originate, according to the Depart
mentof Energy.
Coal production in this area is forecast to be 2% times greater by
1985, times greater by 1990, and 10 times greater by 1995.
None of this information was contained in the old studies.
Coal movements are an important part of U.S. rail transporta
tion even today, but in a few short years coal movements will grow
to equal all other traffic put together.
In the area served by the Milwaukee, this proportion will prob
ably
even greater and will quickly tax the modest railway
systembethere.
Also, in this area there are no alternatives to rail such as water
ways. Since about half of the U.S. coal reserves and new output are
in the States of Montana, North Dakota, South Dakota, Wyoming,
and northern Colorado, and the railroad lines there are less than 9
percent of the Nation's total, there will be a much heavier demand
pressing upon them in the future.
In the face of this, the abandonment of the Milwaukee can only
be seen as another example of the left hand of the Government not
knowing what the right hand is doing. The abandonment of a
railroad sitting on top of the largest deposits of low sulphur coal in
North America is only one more example of conflicting policies
from the Departments of Energy and Transportation.
I should add, Mr. Chairman, that the old studies are not just
defective with respect to coal. We are discovering similar gross
errors in other important commodities that will have to move by
rail, if tney move at all, such as grain.
Grain produced in this region that will move out of the region
primarily to the west coast for export-will grow from 182 million
bushels to 224 million bushels a year by the year 2000.
What this means is that the Milwaukee deserves a careful, im
partial look; it deserves a study it hasn't had.
Mr. Chairman, we hope to come back to you with that study in
the very near future. If t.he study is positive, we will have a firm
reorganization plan finalized by D(>(:ernber 1, ] 979, and would hope
to be running a transcontirwl1tul railrQud by May 31, 1980.
Mr. Chairman, this conclude/-; OUr prepflred statement, and Mr.
Trenery will make a few brief comnH!llL~ on the Milwaukee II plan

6:

333
of the trustee that has been submitted in preliminary form to the
reorganization court.
We think it is important that you realize what this plan means.
We appreciate your interest and look forward to continuing to
work with you on this important matter.
Mr. TRENERY. Mr. Chairman, my name is Dick Trenery. I am
replacing Mr. Murphy as a representative of our firm.
I would like to speak now as the financial adviser of the Milwau
kee Lines group in regard to the Milwaukee II proposal of the
trustee.
The Milwaukee trustee recently filed a reorganization plan
which entails a decision to concentrate reorganization and restruc
turing efforts over a 3,600 subcore, dubbed the "Milwaukee II,"
serving the principal cities of Louisville, Chicago, Kans?,.s City,
Milwaukee, and the Twin Cities, with a western terminus in Miles
City, Mont.
Unfortunately, studies of the projections of the Milwaukee II
seriously call into question the ultimate viability of the trustee's
recommendations.
Moreover, financial failure of Milwaukee II would have future
great implications to the interests of all parties to be served by
that system.
The study also shows large differences between the Milwaukee II
projections and earlier studies done for the trustees.
Moreover, the filing does not contain sufficient detail to evaluate
the reasonableness or pragmatism of the Milwaukee II projections,
nor any apparent differences from previous studies. Although the
Milwaukee's continual losses and cash drain argue for rationalizing
the system-plus moving toward a reorganizable base as quickly as
possible, it would be quite regrettable to close off potentially supe
rior options in support of Milwaukee II at this time.
Such other options may even prove to be the only viable alterna
tives for the region in the future. To appreciate the likelihood that
support of Milwaukee II is not warranted, all that is required is a
close examination of Milwaukee II projections.
Such examination indicates expectations of significant revenue
gains and operating performance efficiencies without any idea or
intrinsic reasons justifying such improvements. What is also note
worthy is the marked difference in the expected performance of
Milwaukee II versus that of the railroad's consultant who identi
fied eight system configurations in considering and selecting a
plan.
Ironically, Milwaukee II is totally different from any of these
eight systems, either singularly or in any concert.
Some of the elements of the plan which appear unwarranted or
significantly contribute to a lack of confidence in its viability are
the following: the total investment requirement is never identified
in the Milwaukee II projections.
However, if we try to get that information out of the available
data, we find that the Milwaukee II investment is very close to the
Booz-Allen/Lousiville-Nashville Continental Line projections.
The revenue gains are dramatically increased over Booz-Allen's
expectations without any explanation or justification.
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The first year traffic volumes are never justifiE:~ m view of the
real climbs in the traffic base since 1977.
Furthermore, subsequent annual volumes in carloads ~re grow
ing at a rate over 130 percent greater,:than the Booz-Allen projec
tion.
Estimated expens~ efficiencies are progressing at a level almost
four times greater than the Booz-Allen.
The turn-around time of the Milwaukee II is ambitiously project
ed to conclude 2 years earlier than the Booz-Allen projections.
The plan, even if it were assembled quickly, is obviously missing
some critical information necessary 'for all parties with a vested
interest in its outcome. Such information would include activity
levels peculiar to the railroad industry, such as train miles, car
miles, et cetera, as well as growth expectations by the vital com
modity interests, such as the coal and grain; projections in net
income; sources and applications of funds statements.
And the cost of financing the initial losses are not identified and
possibly not even considered. Most crucial of all are the explicit
explanations justifying all the changes in performance are missing.
The net effect of such apparent observations as noted above is to
call into serious question the credibility of the financial projections
and the ultimate viability of the reorganization plan offered by the
trustee.
The situation simply demands greater scrutiny of all the availa
ble options.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator LONG. Mr. Snyder, I followed your stock ownership pro
posal, and I thought it might be an answer to the problem. The
ConRail matter has been-at least ConRail is doing better these
days, is it not? At least that's my impression.
Mr. SNYDER. Yes, it showed considerable improvement, particu
larly in the last quarter.
Senator LONG. Can you tell me what the latest is about the
employee stock ownership proposal at ConRail? Where do we stand
on that now?
Mr. SNYDER. Well,right now it's kind of status quo because of the
improvement in ConRail. And as you know, we've worked very
closely with the committee. Right now it's kind of a status quo.
Senator LONG. I have been impressed by situations where we
have had employee ownership. For example, one company-one
company had given up. They thought they were going to lose it,
and they said-well, the workers sought to save their jobs, and
they tried to help. And I urged the EDA to make a loan to help.
The local citizenry put some money into it and the workers put
some of their own money into it.
And so they took it over. The Government made them a loan to
help make a go of it, and they took it over. It turns out they didn't
even have to have a pay cut. But they obviously had more enthusi
asm when those men were working for themselves.
The result was they made the thing succeed. And they were even
able to give themselves a pay raise, I do think they had one thing
going for them. They had greater productivity because they had a
lot of enthusiasm. The fact that it was their company, they had to
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make it go, or else they were going to lose their money and their
jobs.
I think when you combine that fact with the fact that you're
discussing a plan where the shippers own some stock in the compa
ny, all things being equal, they should put the cargo on the carrier
with the stock they have some money invested in.
So I think if it can be made to succeed, it can succeed on that
basis. All the studies I've seen so far, when we have substantial
stock interest value with the employees, you get higher productiv
ity.
And I don't say this as a matter of courtesy to unions. You take
the case of the South Bend. They've still got a union; they had a
union. They got the same union officers, I believe.
The union represents employees. They still have a basis for
employees to work. The unions take care of the problems, even if
they do have a stock interest in the company.
I just believe that there's a lot to be said for it. Now, I' don't
know whether this company-all of this railroad can be made to
succeed. I take it from what you said here now, at this point you
don't know. You're not in a position to say that you're sure it can
work in your mind.
Mr. SNYDER. Mr. Chairman, we are seeking the answer to that,
but as you know, it takes time, and this preliminary study, which I
pointed out in the testimony here, it's very reliable. We will accept
that. We will accept that, as I pointed out here, because we're
putting our own money in this.
The employees have put a lot of money in it, close to $100,000 of
their own money into trying to save this railroad, along with the
shippers, who have put in a considerable lump sum.
What we need here-we're waiting on this preliminary report,
and during the month of August, we were very busy with the
shippers and with the States involved to get-to try to come to-to
see which direction we have to move.
I think, regardless of how the report comes out, we're going to
have to have legislation one way or the other; as it's been pointed
out here, if it comes out positive and we think there is a possibility,
then we'd like to explore legislation in this area, which I'm sure
you're interested in, as we discussed this before.
If it's not, then we've got to get as much relief as we can in the
form of protection for the employees. And we're working on all of
these issues just in case, because over the next few months and the
next few weeks, it's very critical in this area.
You mentioned productivity, Mr. Chairman. We're very much
interested in productivity, and I'm very proud of the railroad work
ers in this country. We have the lowest number employees in the
last 15 years. We went down from 1.5 million employees to under
500,000. I think that speaks-there has to be some real productivity
there someplace.
The Milwaukee Railroad, as far as this affects my organization
on that,we were the first railroad in the country to work out an
agreement for production on the crew. Milwaukee has that. And
our biggest problem-I get calls every day from all over the Mil·
waukee operating line as to mismanagement.
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We have marketing people that shippers haven L seen in years:
no effort, no effort whatsoever.
The thing has been deteriorating for the last 15 years. We would
welcome any congressional investigation- on productivity of the rail
road workers on .the Milwaukee Railroad, provided they didn't
include the management. But this is very important productivity,
very, very important. And I agree with you, and I think the Mil
waukee employees would agree with you.
They'll walk the last mile with you to try and save the railroad,
get busiT.\ess on there and build the railrpad up where we can meet
the needs of this region, which is very vital to this part of the
country.
.
Senator LoNG. If we make this move and we do decide to try to
save the. whole railroad, if I'm going to be a part of it, I think we're
going to have to-as I say, Mr. Snyder, we expect your people to
put up !pore than a token contribution. I heard the statement from
Mr. Ogilvie that if we shut the railroad down your workers would
have $1. billion coming to them, perhaps not that much. That's
what I thought he said.
It could be that high. Well, it seems to me, if we go into this
thing with you, your people ought to be willing to ask each worker
this question: "Now, do you want in or out?"
If you want out, we'll pay you. We'll payoff your labor protec
tion money, and you're out.
If you want in, you've got a job; you're a partner in this deal. If it
succeeds; OK, you succeed with it. You've got a good job. You've got
some good stock. If it doesn't succeed, you've lost your money and
you've lost your job along with it, and you've got a lot less labor
protection than you'd have if you got out when the other guy got
out.
But that's how business operates. You know, you might make a
lot of money; you might get rich, but you might lose it too.
Mr. SNYDER. I would think, Mr. Chairman, I would think if this
Would come into play-the shippers, the States, the employees-I
think you would find some real good management there with a
high productivity because they've all got so much at stake.
Senator LONG. Yes, sir?
Mr. BRODSKY. The New Milwaukee Lines board of directors is
comprised of principal shipper interests across the Northern States.
There are labor representatives on that board as well as repre
sentatives from the Governor's office.
I'm confident that the reorganization plan that we will come
forward with will spell out specifically the contribution of the
employees and the contribution of the shippers in financial terms
that wilJbe required in order to make the thing work.
We will be working closely with the RLEA as that thing is put
together, as well as the individual employees and shippers. That
will be a part of the program; there's no question about it.
Senator LoNG. Senator Melcher, would you care to ask some
questions.
Senator MELCHER. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.
Senator LONG. Thank you very much, gentlemen.
Mr. SNYDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm glad to work with
your committee on this present problem.

Senator LONG. Yes, sir. Thank you. All right, now, I believe we'll
recall Ms. Linda Kamm.
Here are a couple of questions that Senator Baucus left with me.
Did you make specific recommendations as to how lines west
could be made more viable?
Ms. KAMM. Mr. Gallamore can answer that.
Mr. GALLAMORE. My recollection is that they did make some
suggestions as to how the projected financial performance of the
lines was-the SORE proposal could be improved.
Senator LONG. Did not the Booz-Allen study results indicate in
terms of both short term and long term net operating income that
the Louisville transcontinental system-let's see-the Louisville
transcontinental system was the best alternative?
Mr. GALLAMORE. Again, my recollection, sir, was that the Louis
ville transcontinental showed among the better results with respect
to net railway operating income. I'd like to make two comments:
My recollection is that particular option had a higher rehabilita
tion cost than some of the other options, and that those rehabilita
tion costs, the carrying charges, the repayment of those rehabilita
tion charges and the interest in them are not included in the
concept of a net railway operating income.
So it would be necessary for us to sit down and make sure we're
comparing apples to apples if you want to look at a statement like
that.
Senator LoNG. Senator Melcher?
Senator MELCHER. Yes. I do have a couple of questions.
The testimony that was given earlier carefully separated out the
growth of the coal haul in the area and did not, however, project
the need for coal haul in the area.
Doesn't the department do that?
Mr. GALLAMORE. Senator Melcher, we did take a look at the coal
development in the State of Montana. We, of course, are not the
Government's best experts on that subject.
Senator MELCHER. Then I won't ask you any questions because
the Government's best experts on that subject are hardly good
enough.
Mr. GALLAMORE. I understand that the Department of Energy is
completing a report that you referred to earlier this morning, if I
heard you correctly.
We have undertaken similar studies of our own. The results of
those are that most of the heavy movements of coal that we foresee
from the area, the Yellowstone River basin area, are likely to move
by the Burlington Northern. The Milwaukee Road is currently
moving very small amounts of coal out of the Bull River Mountain
area near Roundup.
My understanding is no unit trains move out. It's primarily local
consumption.
If we're talking about movements of coal to the West, I'd be quite
certain that Burlington Northern has ample capacity to move west
bound coal.
If we're talking about movements to the East, of course, the
trustee's Milwaukee II core proposal does provide service as far as
Miles City and includes trackage rights as far as Billings.
So we would be able to pick up some of the eastbound capacity.

,
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Senator MELCHER. Well, none of the coal from the intermediate.
points between Billings and Miles City is moving on the Milwau
kee.
Mr. GALLAMORE. I understand that the coal presently originating
in Coalstrip, Mont. from Burlington Northern branches, some of it
is being hauled by the Milwaukee to Miles City and destination
points in the Midwest and Wisconsin in particular.
Senator MELCHER. Yes; you have just stated, however, that the
Milwaukee has trackage rights west of Miles City on the Burling
I
,
ton.
Mr. GALLAMORE. And Billings, Mont:
Senator MELCHER; Then I assume your testimony also is to the
effect that they have trackage rights to the mines at Coalstrip and
the min~ that Westmoreland has?
Mr. GAlLAMORE. My understanding is they have trackage rights
to Billings and the traffic that the Milwaukee has provided histori
cally over those trackage rights is on Burlington Northern trains,
actually; rather than operating their own service.
I'm not positive of that. I did want to make that point, that the
largest mover of Milwaukee coal in the western part of the system
that Milwaukee originates is from the Night River mines in North
Dakota. And that is a movement that we've been very concerned
about because of the dependence of power users in Minnesota on
that particular generating capacity.
We're .very pleased that the trustee has included the Miles City
extension in his core proposal so that that traffic will continue.
Senator MELCHER. On the proposed new mine at Roundup, how
would that coal be moved? The mine is proposed to mine at least 2
million tons by 1985.
Mr. GALLAMORE. I think I have a few numbers on that, Senator
Melcher.
My understanding is that that development would not be fully
operational up to its full potential before approximately 1985.
Let me see if I can find you a few more numbers that we have on
that; tonnage moving out of the Bull Mountain area south· of
Roundup. today is estimated to be about 20,000 tons per year. That
was for last year.
It is difficult to mine that coal for a number of reasons that I'm
sure you're aware of. There's a State tax on strip mining coal; I
think part of the problem is that the seams are a little thinner
than elsewhere, and so on. The reserves themselves are not as
large as the Powder River reserves.
Senator MELCHER. The proposed mine will generate 2 million
tons by 1.985. How would that be hauled?
Mr. GALLAMORE. We have proposed that the State of Montana
might want to consider a proposal by which any lines that have to
be abandoned from the Milwaukee could be held onto by the State.
Now, if the development is as great as you indicate and would
appear to be profitable to an operator, whether it be a private
railroad or the State of Montana seeking to contract with an
operator seeking to provide service on the Milwaukee tracks, that
could be done.
Senator MELCHER. Milwaukee could also do it, could they not, if
it were profitable?
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Mr. GALLAlhvRE. Excuse me?
Senator MELCHER. The Milwaukee could do it also if it were
profitable.
Mr. GALLAMORE. If Milwaukee had the capability, asswning that
they had the requirement to serve that area.
Senator MELCHER. What I'm trying to point out-and it's taking
me a long time to get to the point-is if the Milwaukee doesn't
operate between Roundup and Miles City, which is about 140
miles-Mr. GALLAMORE. Right.
Senator MELCHER [continuing]. That coal would go west to get on
the Burlington over some existing Milwaukee lines. It would be
about 110 miles going west to bring it back to Billings, which would
be 140 miles.
So it would seem the most practical way to move that coal is
from Roundup east to Miles City.
Mr. GALLAMORE. My suggestion was that if the State could rail
bank that property, the 147-mile segment or the 30-mile segment
from Roundup west-in either event, the service could be restored
if it were profitable to do this, though, and the coal mining actually
occurred.
I think the difficulty would be if you asked the impoverished
Milwaukee estate with its financial obligations that have been
discussed in great detail this morning to in fact cover the charges
the costs of continuing in that capacity until such time as specula
tive development occurs; that's where you would be imposing quite
an obligation on the State.
It's where we have some concerns about their ability to fund it.
Senator MELCHER. It seems to me it's a copout for the Depart
II\~nt of Transportation to say, well, it could be picked up by the
State of Montana. Obviously, the State of Montana-Mr. GALLAMORE. It's Federal assistance that the State of Mon
tana would be relying on in large part.
Senator MELCHER. So in effect you're going to complicate it a bit
by adding another layer of government in it and tapping virtually
the same sources of funds to do the impractical thing.
It would be very impractical to move that coal 110 miles farther
to get it to the same point, the same distance away from Miles
City, than it would be to maintain the line from Roundup to Miles
City.
I'm merely asking these questions to point out and put on the
record that to solve these energy problems, this coal haul problem,
isn't receiving a very straightforward recommendation from the
Department of Transportation.
Mr. GALLAMORE. I'm sorry for interrupting earlier, Senator. We
do think it would be an example of a very constructive, cooperative
relationship between the State and the Federal Government.
I think the matching share is 80 percent of the funds which are
necessary for a period of that time for the rail banking proposal,
with the State then committing not only its matching share, but
also its interest in terms of its designation for this particular
service as the one part of the State rail plan that it wants to
support.
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We've had very good success working with the State of South
Dakota because we understand their very real interest in the
powerplant operation.
Senator MELCHER. I might point out-
Senator LONG. Senator, I'd like to ask you to submit the remain
der of your questions ,to these witnesses because of time-
Senator MELCHER. Oh, all right, I'll do that, Mr. Chairman.
Senator LONG. We aren't going to solve this problem today, I'm

think the studies that are going to take place here are going to
prove that's the only one in the short term that can enable this
company to survive.
Now, just by way of personal observation, during the month of
August I know I should have been out talking to oil producers and
folks about windfall profits tax. But instead, because of the prob
lems I've just alluded to, I spent at least 2 weeks of my time
literally walking and riding railroads in the State of Minnesota-':'"
both the Milwaukee Road and a number of others-and talking to
the employees that Mr. Snyder represents and represents very
well; talking to shippers and talking to the citizens in small towns
who are concerned about the survival of the railroad.
I came away with a lot of strong impressions that everything
everybody has said here today is all correct. The concerns about
inadequate management are correct. The concerns about lack of
competition are all correct. All of these things are very, very true.
But Minnesota-and I think right now the upper Midwest-,-as
some terrific problems that this committee in the future is going to
have to pay some particular attention to, and I know you've seen
them coming.
The Duluth grain handlers' strike is just sort of the tip of the
iceberg on transportation problems in our area. I will predict that
by the 1st of October, when this railroad has gone belly up, along
with the potential problems of the Rock Island and all sorts of
other things in our area, we are going to have one of the major
transportation problems that this country has ever faced.
In our State alone we have increased agricultural production by
almost 50 percent in the last 8 years. But more importantly, we've
increased the export of agricultural products by 116 percent in just
these 8 years. But we've done nothing as far as how you get the
product from the farm to the market.
All these folks that I've talked to understand that. They don't
understand a lot about bills, legislation, transportation policies,
and all those sorts of things.
But they understand-whether it's grain, sugarbeets, whatever
it's piling up on the county fairground, and-because the elevators
are filled, and they can't get goods to market.
The final issue-and I guess the important issue-that these
people drove home to me is that we've got to ask ourselves the
question whether or not we're here to save railroads or rail compa
nies.
As a Senator-the Senate, the Congress, we've got to vote. But
the issue here is not are we going to save the right of way, the
roadbed, the rails of the Milwaukee Road because in the short term
this bill is not abandoning any rail.
We need to look at the public policy about how we save a
transportation company; that group of people, investors, managers,
employees, and so forth, who have come together to provide a
transportation company.
And it's my aim in this bill to save this company, to make it
economically self-sufficient so that in time it can again expand to
serve the needs that have to be met in the upper Midwest.
I'm not sure that our experiments with Amtrak or ConRail will
have demonstrated that the future of rail transportation in this
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Senator MELCHER. I'm afraid not. But I'll do that.
My last question deals with grain haul. And the testimony is
that the need in the area-I have to assume that the Department
of Transportation hasn't talked with the Department of Agricul
ture yet; and the Department's recommendation that the set-aside
be reduCed to zero, which would mean more grain would be recom
mended by the Department in the area, and that means that the
grain haul would not be static but be further aggravated.
I would ask that the Department of Transportation review with
the Department of Agriculture the necessary grain haul in the
area and submit a recommendation based on that, rather than a
simple assertion that the grain haul needs are going to remain
static in the area.
Ms. KAMM. We'd be glad to supply that.
Senator LoNG. Thank you very much.
Thank you very much, Ms. Kamm.
Senator Durenberger has been waiting here for an opportunity to
be heard. He passed his first time.
STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID F. DURENBERGER, U.S. SENATOR
FROM MINNESOTA

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I hope that I
will solve all your problems in about 5 minutes. With the state
ment you just made, I won't even try it. I do have a full statement
that I would submit for the record.
Senator LONG. Proceed.
Senator DURENBERGER. Let me start off by saying I've got a great
deal of empathy for the Senators from Montana. I got to know both
of them best working on a whole variety of rail problems.
Since I arrived in the U.S. Senate, we've been together on Am
trak, and we were together on the Milwaukee Road until it became
quite clear to me that it was just impossible to save the entire
railroad ·without some massive doses of tax money or some of the
things that you suggested, which might also involve large doses of
tax money as well.
So at that point we started concentrating our efforts on finding a
system that will be economically self-sustaining. And we persuaded
the trustee to go beyond the original proposal. We got the Minne
sota Department of Transportation involved. We have at least a
million Or more dollars from Minnesota tax money invested in
improving rail bed for part of the system in Minnesota.
We persuaded them--persLlad(~d the trustee to extend that line
up to Miles City.
At this point I feel very confident that. the proposal that Senator
Nelson and I put before this comrnitt.pp is the only one-and I
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country lies with the Government, nor am I sure if ~"!e future lies
with a few huge regional carriers without competition from other
rail carriers or other land-based or water-based carriers.
But I am convinced on the basis of 6 ,months of effort that the
only way to save this company, to save the jobs of most of the
people who are involved now in the Milwaukee Road, to save
something for the future, is S. 1492.
'Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Senator LONG. Thank you very much.
[The statement follows:]

dies from emergel. .ailroad funds. But the cruelest loss is falling on the railroad
to look to for security. Taken together, these events are rending both the social and
economic fabric of the many agricultural communities dependent on Milwaukee
Road.
S. 1492 would remove the legal obstacles to the railroad's reorganization. In doing
so, it will also provide directed rail, truck and barge service to protect shippers
along the embargoed lines, while creating a strong labor protection program to
safeguard the financial well being of railroad employees. It will return stability to
the Milwaukee by permitting it to reorganize to a more geeographically compact
and economically sound system, an achievement which will yield benefits for every
person dependent on the Railroad's service.
Mr. Chiarman, 1 am aware of the alternate proposals now before this Commitee.
And as the Chairman well knows from our activities on the Finance Committee, I
strongly believe in the employee stock ownership concept. My own State of Minneso
ta offers some fine examples of the advantages employee ownership can bring both
to the businesses involved, and the communities that depend on them.
But the potential of employee ownership depends on the economic viability of the
business being purchased. And as the various studies commissioned by the United
States Department of Transportation illustrate, this Railroad can never be economi
cally viable in its present configuration. The attempt to preserve the entirity of the
system can only bring perpetual subsidies, perpetual insecurity for those depending
on the Railroad, and incalculable loss to the shippers and employees who pledge
their personal assets as security for millions of dollars in federal loans which the
Railroad can never generate enough income to repay.
Frankly, Mr. Chairman, there is not perfect solution to the problem of Milwaukee
Road. But of the options available, S. 1492 is the most desirable because it is the
most realistic.
It would permit the Railroad to reorganize around a core system composed of the
Milwaukee's most economically viable line. This is the only approach that gives the
Milwaukee any real change of long-term survival as a self-sustaining entity. Rather
than attempting to perpetuate a configuration that has not been, and in the opinion
of most experts can never be self-supporting, it clears the way for creation of a new
Milwaukee system that will provide a stable base from which the Railroad can grow
to meet the future needs of the Northwest.
The bill would also permit the court and trustee to begin immediately the difficult
task of reorganizing the Railroad. The price of delaying this effort is high; given the
Railroad's present operating deficit, a delay of even a couple of months would
necessitate an additional $15 to $20 million in operating subsidies, Moreover, by
expediting the reorganization process, the bill would provide farmers and shippers
with a stable commercial environment, insuring that this year's harvest will reach
state, national, and international markets.
For the families of ten thousand employees faced with the bankruptcy or liquida
tion of their employer, the bill will provide a more financially certain future. It will
preserve the jobs of the majority of Milwaukee employees, which endowing dis
placed employees with both employment in the directed service system, and a
strong, long-term labor protection package.
For the Federal Government, the bill provides a fiscally responsible alternative to
endless railroad subsidies. At present, the Milwaukee is living off Federal dollars,
using tax monies to sustain daily losses in the hundreds of thousands of dollars.
Twenty million dollars in emergency railroad funds are already gone, and unless
action is taken, the Milwaukee will have bled the nation's emergency railroad funds
dry by the end of this year. In addition to these subsidy dollars, state and federal
governments will sustain millions of dollars in tax losses, economic losses, and
unemployment compensation payments as the railroad slips into insolvency. This is
an entirely unsatisfactory arrangement. These millions of dollars in subsidies have
done nothing to bring about a solution to Milwaukee's problems; despite such
masssive expenditures, we are ending up exactly where we started-with a bank
rupt railroad.
S. 1492 alters that philosophy. Instead of wasting Federal dollars on subsidies, it
invests those same dollars in a long-term solution to the railroad's problems. By
creating structures that will facilitate the railroad's reorganization, it shifts the
federal role from subsidy to solution, enabling a public service industry to solve its
own problems. Allowing the Milwaukee to reorganize in accordance with the Trust
ee's recommendations would cost the Federal Government less than any other
alternative. But more important, it offers the best prospect for formulating an
economically self sustaining entity, not dependent on yearly subsidies for its contin
ued existence.

STATEMENT OF HON. DAVE DURENBERGER, U.S: SENATOR FROM MINNESOTA

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear this morning, and speak on
behalf of S~ 1492, a bill that will restore stability to the financially troubled Milwau
kee Road.
The f'mancial difficulties encountered by the Milwaukee have been widely publi
cized, and their effect on the economy of the northwest cannot be overstated. The
Milwaukee road provides the commercial lifeline through one of America's richest
agricultural areas. In my State alone, the Railroad services 48 of the 100 most
productive agricultural counties in the world, according to the 1974 farm census.
Approximately 75 percent of the production from these counties is exported to
national and international markets, and the railroad is a critical link in this
national-international food cycle. Over the past 8 years, Minnesota's farmers have
succeeded in increasing production by 46 percent, and increasing farm exports a
staggering 116 percent. But increased production will do little for the nation or the
farmers if we lack the means to get their good to market. In my own State, a grain
strike, the Milwaukee bankruptcy, and the imminent collapse of the Rock Island
Railroad arE;! providing a graphic illustration of the interrelationship between Agri
culture and transportation. In problems being experienced by Minnesota farmers
have attracted national attention, and they illustrate the consequences that would
follow the Milwaukee's demise.
In addition to its role as an agricultural hauler, the Milwaukee Road is a key link
between Midwestern utilities and the coal fields of Montana and North Dakota.
Interruption of service along Milwaukee's northern or mile city main line means a
loss of electrical service for at least 43,000 Minnesota homes and businesses, and an
even greater number in our sister States of North and South Dakota. In the longer
run, deterioration of this main line would yield increasingly serious results. ·The
recently published report of the National Transportation Policy Study Commission
points out that between today and the year 2000 our national dependence on coal
will increase dramatically. Before the turn of the century, the center of our coal
production will shift from eastern to western fields, a trend which will magnify the
importance of railroads, like Milwaukee, with the capability of hauling coal from
th\l Rockies to mideastern and midwestern states. These same energy and agricul
tural consid~rations apply throughout the Milwaukee's Road, and the line is simply
too valuable a national asset to abandon.
But as devastating as that loss might be, it is becoming increasingly imminent
with each passing day. On June 1st, the Federal Court administering the Milwau
kee's bankruptcy rejected a proposed reorganization that would have addressed the
Railroad's long-term problems by focusing its limited resources and rolling stock on
the system's most viable lines. The tragedy of this decision is illustrated in the
language of the court itself, which recognized the value of the rejected plan, but
found itself, without jurisdiction to order its adoption because of provisions in the
Federal Bankruptcy Act. Left with no alternative, 'the judge ordered the railroad to
continue present operations until its f'mancial resources were exhausted, and left it
to Congress to make a final decision on whether the Milwaukee would live or die.
This ruling truly represents the worst possible alternative. As my colleague in the
House, Congressman Henry Reuss remarked, the Railroad is literally bleeding to
death, and unless some action is taken, it will cease operation before the end of
October. For the farmers, this is a disasterous situation, because it threatens their
ability to move fall crops to the market. For the hundreds of grain elevators along
the MilwaUkee lines, this situation is equally critical, since loss of the railroad
would cut their commercial lifeline to state, national, and international markets.
For a Federal Government attempting to balance its accounts, this bankruptcy has
been an inordinate expense, draining tens of millions of dollars in operating subsi
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The course we advocate is certainly not any easy one. Sont .les will be aban
doned, including miles of trackage in my own State of Minnesota. But these are the
same lines whose financial perfonnance is draining the Railroad, and a problem this
complex cannot be resolved without facing these difficult choices.
Mr. Chairman, time is rapidly running out for the Milwaukee Road, and those
who depend on it. System wide, it continues to. lose several hundred thousand
dollars each day, and without an infusion of new funds, the Railroad will cease
operating before this year's 'harvest is in. The Secretary of Transportation has made
it clear that the Administration will oppose further ERSA funding until the Mil
waukee reorganizes, and the decisions reached by this Committee will truly deter
.
mine whether the Railroad lives or dies.
In drawing this conclusion, I realize, Mr. Chairman, that little of what I have said
is new to yqu. Although your State is not served by the Milwaukee, you have been
in the forefront of the effort to address this Railroad's problems, from our prelimi
nary hearings last spring; through the myriad of public and private meetings that
followed. The fate of the Milwaukee and the communities depending on it is now in
the hands of yourself and the fellow members of your Committee. I am convinced
that the provisions of S. 1492 provide a sound basis on which the Railroad can
reorganize, regain stability, and grow. And while this will involve some cost, the
costs are minimal in comparison to the financial, economic and human costs of
continued i'i'laction. I urge you to give this bill expeditious consideration, so we can
lay the groundwork for a real solution to a very critical problem.

Senator LONG. Now, I am going to recall Mr. Ogilvie, and I also
want to recall Mr. O'Neal. I'd ask the two of you to come forward
and take a microphone so we can address the two of you at the
same time.
And you can each react to the questions as you may want to.
First, let me say I've prepared a number of questions I would like
to submit to each of you. And I'd like to ask that those questions be
submitted in writing-answered in writing.
Next, I want to ask Governor Ogilvie if in the reorganization
plan of the trustee he did not list certain areas where work rule
changes are necessary for any part of the Milwaukee system to
turn a profit over.
Mr. OGILVIE. Yes, sir. In the reorganization plan we have listed
quite a number of .work rule changes would be extremely impor
tant.
Senator LoNG. I believe they're on pages 30 and 31. I think that
will be made a part of the record because I believe that anyone
considering going forward with an employee stock ownership plan,
they ought to take a look at this because it seems to me that they
should recognize that these are some of the areas where if they're
going to save this railroad, they're going to have to make some
plans to do some things they haven't been doing prior to this time.
[The information follows:]
AREAS FOR WORK RULE RELIEF

At present, there are many special allowances in the train and engine service
crafts, and special allowances and rules in some of the non~perating crafts, which
add to the Milwaukee's costs and reduce productivity. Some of these are created by
local or system agreements, others by national agreements. As set out below, work
rule changes eliminating or modifying these rules and practices could result in
savings in Milwaukee II of more than $11 million annually.
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Annual Milwaukee
II sauings

Work Rule:
Final and Initial Terminal Delay. Under present rules operating
crews get double pay for certain time spent waiting to leave
terminals or to tie-up after arrival at terminals
..
Coupling Air Hose Arbitraries. Under some circumstances train
men-yardmen couple air hoses as part of their normal duties.
Under other circumstances, they receive an arbitrary of $4.67/
day if they couple air hoses
..
Reduced Starting Rates, all crafts. At present certain entry-level
employees are paid 90 percent of the rates paid experienced
employees. The projected annual savings are based upon chang
ing the differential to 75 percent..
..
Elimination of Dual Basis of Pay, train and engine service crafts.
Under present work rules train and engine service crafts get a
day's pay for 8 hours or for 100 miles. Therefore, if they work 8
hours but travel 200 miles, they get 2 days' pay
.
Elimination of most Caboose Requirements. At present road and
some yard trains must have a caboose, regardless of whether
there is any need for one. Elimination of unnecessary caboose
requirements would yield savings in depreciation, operating and
maintenance expenses. This change would be particularly benefi
cial with respect to Sprint trains
..
Elimination of Starting Time and Shift Restrictions. At present
maintenance shifts must start at fixed times despite the fact that
heavy freight traffic may interfere with productivity at such
tim.es. Simila: restrictions impose inflexible operation on yard
tram and engine crews
..
Guarantees. Certain crafts are guaranteed a minimum pay regard
less of the amount of work to be done
..
Miscellaneous Arbitraries and Special Allowances. This includes a
variety of present rules. For example, train service employees
receive added pay for handling company mail between a train
and a station. If under certain conditions an operating crew
returns to a terminal and then leaves the terminal for a short
turn-around trip, they receive an extra day's pay regardless of
hours actually worked
.
Elimination of Brakemen on Intermodal Freight Trains and Yard
Transfers. Certain through freight trains, could be run with a
conductor only and an engineer. Last year the union agreed to
eliminate one brakeman under certain conditions. Elimination of
the remaining brakeman under certain conditions would afford
additional savings. These would be realized only over time as
they would have to be accomplished by attrition
.
Total.........................................................................................................

$2,430,000

615,000

460,000

2,242,000

711,000

500,000
760,000

1,433,000

2,004,000
11,581,400

Senator LONG. Do you believe that it's possible to make a success
out of the railroad? Do you think perhaps the core area can maybe
succeed?
Mr. OGILVIE. Yes, sir, I do.
Senator LONG. Now, the previous trustee testified that his
thought would be that if you want to try and save the railroad, you
just want to try and make the core succeed and just kind of leave
the track in place on the area to the west.
And then if you can make the core part make money, then leave
yourself the option of going back in and reestablishing service in
that area.
How does that sound to you?
Mr. OGILVIE. I think that makes sense. I had a meeting with the
Governor of Montana several days ago, and I believe the adminis
trative assistant of Senator Baucus, and I told them at that time it
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seemed to me there might be a role for a Milwaukc~ III. II is our
core; III would be everything outside of it.
It is critical that we maintain the capacity to carry coal. We
don't have any coal mines on our railroad at the present time. We
don't have track to Carry the weight of the cars. In that part of the
country, we don't have the cars.
Senator LONG. I'm going to ask the two of you to respond to some
questions by Senator Melcher. I think he's got some questions for
both of you.
Senator MELCHER [presiding]. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairm~.
. .
Governor Ogilvie,: what was the cash situation of the Milwaukee
during June, July, and August?
Mr. OGILVIE. We were averaging, I would guess, about $10 mil
lion, but we were continuing to draw down the ERSA funds in
order to. maintain it at that level.
Senator MELCHER. Is it accurate to say that the cash flow for the
Milwaukee during those months about balanced out without emer
gency rail service funds?
Mr. OGILVIE. No, that's not my recollection.
Senator MELCHER. What is the exact figure, then? Let's take
August.
Mr. OGILVIE. I cannot give it to you on that basis.
Mr. ROWE. Senator, we were forced to draw down about $10
million o.f the ERSA loan during those months.
Senator MELCHER. What month-did you draw down any ERSA
funds during that period?
Mr. ROWE. I believe $5 million was taken in July and $5 million
in August, Senator, but the total was $10 million for those 2
months.
And we expect to need an additional $5 million in the next week
or so.
Senator MELCHER. Well, what was the situation during June and
July-did you draw down $10 million of ERSA funds?
Mr. ROWE. No, Senator; I said it was in July and August?
Senator MELCHER. July and August. Then did you expend any
ERSA funds during July or August?
Mr. Rq:WE. Surely, Senator. They were money for us-they went
into the fund that kept us going during those 2 months.
Senator MELCHER. And would you know the cash available to the
Milwaukee on September I?
Mr. OGILVIE. We can make an educated guess. It would be about
in the range of $10 million.
Senator MELCHER. About $10 million?
Mr. OGILVIE. Yes.
Senator MELCHER. So during June, July, and August the cash
balance was about zero because you drew down $10 million during
July and August in emergency rail service funds, and you end up
at about September 1 at about $10 million.
Mr. OGILVIE. Senator, one thing you have to keep in mind. We
can spend that money and a lot more on any given day by spending
money on things this railroad needs.
Senator MELCHER. I understand the maintenance problem. I'm
just trying to understand the cash flow problem.
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Now, is it t- jjected that during the month of September that the
cash will be depleted?
Mr. OGILVIE. Without further drawdowns, it would be.
Senator MELCHER. To zero?
Mr. OGILVIE. Yes.
Senator MELCHER. During the month of September-Mr. ROWE. Senator, we project to have at least $5 or maybe $10
million of the remaining ERSA drawn down to keep the cash level
from going to zero because we can't keep the door open when the
cash box is zero.
Senator MELCHER. I heard the testimony by the former trustee
before the court, that it is likely the cash flow for June, July, and
August would about balance out, but that ERSA funds would be
necessary to have any line of capital at the end of the summer.
My question is merely whether September is projected to be
about like June, July, and August for these operations.
Mr. OGILVIE. I think so, yes.
Senator MELCHER. Perhaps October?
Mr. OGILVIE. We're getting on the hairy side of things?
Senator MELCHER. Excuse me?
Mr. OGILVIE. By then we will have no other ERSA funds availa
.
ble. We'll be drawing down our fmal $10 million.
Senator MELCHER. The Milwaukee, it was stated, does not have
any coal mines operating on the present system.
Mr. OGILVIE. Correct.
Senator MELCHER. Is Gascogne a branch line, a Milwaukee
branch line?
Mr. OGILVIE. I'd have to take a look at the map. I don't know the
place names for that vicinity. But next week I'm going out there
for a visit.
Senator MELCHER. Mr. O'Neal, is Gascogne a branch line of
somebody else's other than the Milwaukee?
Mr. SCHIEFFELBEIN. Gascogne is on the Milwaukee's main route
to South Dakota.
Senator MELCHER. Where does the coal originate, then? Doesn't
that originate on the Milwaukee.
Mr. SCHIEFFELBEIN. It's my understanding that that's correct.
Senator MELCHER. I bring that to your attention, then, Governor.
That line apparently is on the Milwaukee line.
Mr. OGILVIE. Thank you, Senator.
Senator MELCHER. Now, if a mine opened at Roundup, that
would be on Milwaukee's current line.
Mr. OGILVIE. That's correct.
Senator MELCHER. Would a unit train haul from that mine which
is projected to mine about 2 million tons about 1985-would a unit
train operation there be profitable for the Milwaukee?
Mr. OGILVIE. If we had a track that would carry the unit trains, I
think it probably would be.
Senator MELCHER. Then isn't it true that the shortest line from
either Miles City or Roundup or Harleton to barge traffic on the
Mississippi is the Milwaukee?
Mr. OGILVIE. I would assume so, yes, sir.
Senator MELCHER. We have-I previously testified that there
would be some 122 new coal-fired generating plants in that area
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from Minnesota-from Montana south and frOi. .indiana west,
going as far south as Texas.
The barge traffic combination to the Southwest would be very
opportune for the Milwaukee if it survivfad, and the coal came from
that area, would it not?
Mr. OGILVIE. Senator, the point you're driving at, Iconcur with;
if you can help to get us from where we are now to where we can
haul that coal, I would-
Senator MELCHER. Part of this is a paradox because a mine can't
open either unless there's rail transportation. The two have to
come together; the projected new mines' to satisfy this demand, to
satisfy these contracts for these new generating plants, must have
transportation.
:
Many of them would be in the Fort Union coal deposit area. If
the rail" transportation isn't available, there isn't much use in
trying to invest several million dollars or perhaps $10 to $20 mil
lion if a hew mine opened up and quit.
Mr. OGILVIE. You can't have a chicken without an egg.
Senator MELCHER. That's exactly right. Well, that's the problem
that I think we face here.
I only have one more question: We were led to believe by Mr.
Hillman's testimony before the court a few months ago that what
the Milwaukee would need would be about $5 million backup
money to continue to operate the entire system for a month; not so
much during the summer months.
So in May, I believe, the trustee, Mr. Hillman, testified they
were virtually out of cash, but that they would probably survive
June, July, and August, and perhaps September and October if it
wasn't too cold.
.
During a cold month they'd need about $5 million additional
funds just to continue operating per month during cold months. Is
that still an accurate projection?
Mr. ROWE. Senator, during the cold months it goes up to at least
$10 million a month. $5 million on the average has been close to
the experience for the last 3 or 4 months of good weather.
For example, this spring the first quarter, the losses were $45
million in 3 months. So it was $15 million a month for those 3
months; whereas, as you correctly point out, where the engines are
running well, they're down to $5 million a month, more or less, on
the average.
So the average for the year that Mr. Hillman was describing was
about $10 million.
As you correctly point out, it's more some months; it's less in
others.
Senator MELCHER. The Department of Transportation has testi
fied that the Milwaukee has rights over the Burlington Northern
from-between Billings and Miles City as a part of the agreement
on the merger of the Burlington Northern and Northern Pacific.
Governor, what are your intentions in the case before the ICC on
the Milwaukee rights between Miles City and Billings?
Mr. ROWE. Senator, we're continuing to pursue in the merger
case the remedy of getting our trackage rights extended so we
would have direct access into the Montana coal fields.

349
Obviously, "that kind of access could make a differencl' I" till'
viability of the Milwaukee's presence in Montana. I must tillY, tJl\ r
efforts in this respect have suffered a heavy blow when the . Jm;i It· 1
Department took the position that we-that these conditj0J1~
should not be imposed upon the BN.
The Justice Department took a general view that the BN should
be loaded with such conditions, and while we're still pursuing that
case, to the best of our ability, it's been finally briefed now, and I
don't know how we can realistically plan on meeting these require
ments of the Justice Department.
Senator MELCHER. Mr. O'Neal, we frequently talk about how
many tons of coal are hauled by individual carriers. We're not
talking necessarily about ton-miles; doesn't the ICC gather that
type of data?
'
Mr. O'NEAL. We have some information on the amount of coal
being hauled by the various railroads in that area, yes.
Senator MELCHER. By ton-mile?
Mr. O'NEAL. Probably by ton-mile.
Senator MELCHER. Is the Burlington Northern based on ton-mile?
Mr. O'NEAL. Let's see. Wait a minute. I have some information
here which we sent to this committee in response to a question
about coal car loadings.
Mr. OGILVIE. Senator, may I ask a question? If you're through
with me, I've got an appointment with Senator McGovern. May I
go?
Senator MELCHER. Yes. Thank you very much.
Mr. O'NEAL. We have a lot of data available, and we can certain
ly make it available to you, Senator.
Senator MELCHER. Some of the testimony submitted today con
tains some of that?
Mr. O'NEAL. No; it's not in this testimony. It's in written re
sponses to questions that were submitted to us back in June by the
chairman of the subcommittee, Senator Long.
Senator MELCHER. But you do have that data available?
Mr. O'NEAL. I'm sure we could find it. The ton-mile data is not in
the response. We can find it, though.
Senator MELCHER. That's what I mean. You can provide that
information, can you not?
Mr. O'NEAL. I think we can, yes.
Senator MELCHER. The reason I ask that is I read some informa
tion that the Department of Energy has put together that the
Burlington Northern, I think it was last year, hauled 55 million
tons of coal.
Milwaukee hauled x number million tons of coal. Other carriers
hauled like amounts in tonnage. There's an important difference in
the energy supplied, whether they relate that to ton-miles for a
carrier. If he hauls 100,000 million tons 100 miles is a far different
proposition than for a carrier to haul 50 million tons 1,000 miles.
And I think this has to be taken into consideration in the overall
energy supply picture before the country at this time.
Now, you listened to my questions of Governor Ogilvie and Mr.
Rowe and what the cash flow for the Milwaukee is; I have found
during the past few months that sometimes there's a different
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picl,ure of what the Milwaukee's cash flow is as obtalh~d from the
lnterstate Commerce Commission.
What's your view?
.
Mr. O'NEAL. As to whether they get a better picture from the
Interstate Commerce Commission?
Well, we do collect cash flow data on the railroad, but I don't
know if we have the up-to-date figures with us today. But we do
keep track of it. I think for the month of August there was a cash
drain of $3.7 million, as I recall.
Senator MELCHER. There was actual cash drain?
Mr. O'NEAL. There is a - 
Senator MELCHER. When do you really think they will really be
out of money?
Mr. O'NEAL. Well, with railroads it's awfully difficult to pinpoint
for sure when they're going to be out of money. It depends a lot on
the season. of the year, a lot of different factors.
At this time I think we feel fairly confident that they will make
it through' the end of this year and have some money available.
Indeed, based on some of the information they have made available
in court, there will be some cash left over at the end of the year.
Senator MELCHER. Does that include another drawdown from
ERSA funds?
Mr. O'NEAL. That includes the $20 million, not taking any more
than $20 million from that.
That would also include the $15 million which has been request
ed from internal operations.
Senator MELCHER. From internal operations? Would that be from
the Milwaukee line?
Mr. O'NEAL. It would be from some drawdown from the Milwau
kee Land Co.'s dividends.
Mr. RUSH. The trustee has specifically asked the right to include
$15 million from the land company as part of the· various requests
that are pending before the court. He, as before, would like to limit
the use of those funds to running his selected core system.
But as you may recall on the prior one, the court required that
he use them to run the entire system.
Senator MELCHER. All right. Now, I'm going to rephrase this so
I'm sure rIp. accurate. If the Milwaukee draws down the balance of
what ERS1\ funds that have been earmarked for them, which is
probably another $10 million plus the $15 million of internal funds
from the Milwaukee Land Co., their cash flow, then, you project
they'll end up with a slight balance as of January I?
Mr. O'NEAL. I don't know if I want to get into the game of
projecting. Can we have a quick little conference?
Senator MELCHER. Surely.
Mr. O'NEAL. The only projection we have made thus far is that
the railroad would go through December 1.
Senator MELCHER. December 1?
Mr. O'NEAL. December 1. But there is some uncertainty in our
minds right now because of some of the figures generated during
the court proceedings which indicate they might go longer. So
we're not willing to project any further than December 1 yet. But
we are going to take a look at these later numbers and see if that
changes the picture as far as we're concerned.
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Mr. RUSH.lhdy I add to that? I think to be accurate here, the
basis for these statements is using the exhibit 15 to the trustee's
reorganization plan. It was demonstrated during cross examination
that those figures did not reflect $10 million in ERSA funds, which
had not yet been drawn down; that it did not reflect the $15
million that could be drawn down from the land company, which
would result in $25 million and show a surplus of a couple of
million, rather than the $22,700,000 deficit projected on that exhib
it for the year.
In addition, it was developed during cross examination that there
was a $5 million favorable cash flow that was not taken into
account. So adding those figures together, if the assumptions in
exhibit 15 are correct-and those were prepared by the trustee
and these adjustments are made, there would be slightly in excess
of $7 million at the end of the year.
Senator MELCHER. I had difficulty understanding Governor Ogil
vie and Mr. Rowe on whether or not they made any money during
June, July, and August.
You said $5 million cash flow wasn't reflected. Was that revenue
during those months from the operation of the Milwaukee.
Mr. RUSH. That is my understanding. I would want to go back
and check the transcript of the cross examination.
Senator MELCHER. Thank you. Thank you both very much. I
thank all three of you very much.
That concludes the hearing this morning. The subcommittee will
stand adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

ADDITIONAL ARTICLES, LEITERS, AND STATEMENTS
STATEMENT OF BON. DON
· I

W.

RIEGLE, JR., U.S. SENATOR FROM MICHIGAN

Mr. Chairman, I commend and support the holding of Hearings on S. 1492 to save
the Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul and Pacific Railroad's freight<arrying capacity.
Representing the State of Michigan-a State where rail service is vital to the
economy-I am keenly aware of the urgency with which we must act to save the
core lines of the Milwaukee Road. The railroad is losing thousands of dollars each
day, and consequently, its creditors are urging the liquidation of its assets. It
appears virtually certain that the Milwaukee Road cannot make it through another
winter under the current circumstances without facing liquidation. Preserving the
railroad's core lines appears to me to be the best solution.
The Milwaukee Road's rail line between Green Bay, Wisconsin and Ontonagon,
Michigan, which services the western upper peninsula of Michigan, has been peti
tioned for abandonment. However, last week the Milwaukee Road's trustee agreed
not to seek an embargo on that line because it is so close to being sold to another
railroad.
The orderly sale of the Green Bay to Ontongagon line to another railroad that
would provide full rail services is extremely important to the State of Michigan. If
the Milwaukee Road should be forced into liquidation before that sale is completed
hundreds of jobs in the papermaking, wood products and mining industries of
Northern Michigan would be jeopardized. In all likelihood, it would be months
before the transition to the rail services of another railroad could be implemented.
The impact on the economy of the upper peninsula of Michigan-an area which has
long suffered from high unemployment and a poorly diversified economic base
would be dealt a crippling blow. I therefore would urge this Committee to ensure
that that does not take place.
Finally, I would urge the Committee to consider favorably requests to extend
these hearings to enable railroad labor organizations, shippers and the States in
volved to complete a study of reports done by the Department of Transportation and
others concerning the future of the Milwaukee Road.
Mr. Chairmen, I reiterate my enthusiastic support to save the Milwaukee Road's
freight<arrying capacity and applaud these most timely hearings on the subject.
STATEMENT OF BRUCE HAGEN, CoMMISSIONER, NORTH DAKOTA PUBLIC SERVICE
COMMISSION, BISMARCK, N. DAK.

I am Bruce Hagen, a Public Service Commissioner from the State of North
Dakota, a state in which the Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul and Pacific Railroad
Company provides common carrier service. I am appearing on behalf of the Public
Service Commission and my fellow Commissioners, Richard Elkin and Ben Wolf.
The North Dakota Public Service Commission is charged, among other things, with
regulating railroads within North Dakota, and representing the State before the
Interstate Commerce Commission, Department of Transportation, and federal courts
where North Dakota common carrier issues are involved.
On behalf of the North Dakota Public Service Commission, I submit the following
statement regarding the Milwaukee Railroad. I have already testified before this
committee on the oversight hearings which were held May 21, 1979. My remarks
appeared on pages 61-65 of the recorded testimony. I respectfully request your
committee to carefully 'examine those remarks.
The purpose of this statement is to try to highlight again several important
points, as well as to bring your committee up to date on what has transpired in
North Dakota since May 21 in so far as the Milwaukee Railroad is concerned.
The Milwaukee Road is one of three of North Dakota's major railroads, operating
366 miles of track out of some 5,040 miles in the state.
Though the Milwaukee operates only 366 miles in North Dakota it operates those
miles chiefly in the southwest comer of our state where there is no alternative rail
service. We are also concerned with the four Milwaukee branch lines east of the
Missouri River in North Dakota. All of them are up for abandonment before the
(353)
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Interstate Commerce Commission. Our Commission's position is w represent the
interests of our shippers along these lines by obtaining continued rail service, if not
by the Milwaukee, then by other railroads or shippers, or in the alternative, motor
carrier service. However, we do know that without the main line of the Milwaukee,
we will not have any branch lines.
"
We support before the Federal District Court in Chicago the Milwaukee's attempt
to reorganize to try to retaih a viable core system of 3,400 miles.
We do, however, retain the option of supporting any other feasible plan which
might come before the court. This could include the employees' ESOP Plan, or other
alternatives such as proposed by the Old West Regional Commission.
The Milwaukee is. the only railroad that serves the Gascoyne Coal Mine, and
which also. ~erves Milbank, South Dakota, where a 440-megawatt generating station
is located which is totally dependent upon lignite from Gascoyne. The Milwaukee
also has access to a coal field in New Leipzig, North Dakota, which is projected as
possibly becoming the largest single lignite operation in North Dakota in future
years.
In addition to having sufficient lignite to serve the Milbank generating plant for
the next thirty years, there is sufficient lignite at Gascoyne to power a second 440
megawatt generating station at Gascoyne for an additional thirty years.
The Milwaukee Railroad management itself believes that its main line through
North Dakota and its New England branch line can become sufficiently viable that
the Milwaukee wishes to keep those lines in its Milwaukee II core system.
The State of North Dakota believes the main line 1:)etween Miles City, Montana,
and Minneapolis, including the Gascoyne-Milbank section, is so important to the
future energy development of North Dakota, that the State has pledged $500,000 of
federal funds available through Section 803 of the 4-R Act to preserve this stretch
of rail. The $500,000 pledged by North Dakota is part of the $1.8 million pledged by
North Dakota, South Dakota, and Minnesota for emergency work on the main line
of the Milwaukee from Gascoyne, North Dakota, to Milbank, South Dakota. Addi
tional shippers' funds will bring the $1.8 million to $2.3 million.
As coal shipments expand out of the west, it seems very obvious' that there is a
need to retain the main line of the Milwaukee to move coal.
The Milwaukee main line, as well as its branch lines, are important to North
Dakota agricultural shippers, as well as other shippers. Large portions of our state
have traditionally been served by the Milwaukee Railroad. Without a railroad, our
agricultural economy will suffer.
It is also important to retain the Milwaukee's transcontinental advantages
through connections at Miles City, Montana. The shipments of grain to the West
Coast will undoubtedly increase in future years.
I cannot emphasize enough the importance of maintaining a Milwaukee main line
for both our agriculture and our movement of coal for the Big Stone Power Plant. I
hope this Committee in its final decision will do whatever it can to help maintain
the Milwaukee Railroad as a viable railroad, even though we do understand there is
a need for reorganization.
Thank yO\! for the opportunity to submit my statement.
STATEMENT OF WILLIAM

P.

ADAMS, CHAIRMAN, RAILROAD RETIREMENT BOARD

This sta~ment, concurred in by both the Labor Member and Management Mem
ber, is directed solely to technical problems which would be encountered by any
agency charged with the responsibility of carrying oilt the functions referred to in
section 3 of the bill, S. 1492.
It is our understanding that the Department of Transportation will present the
policy view~, of the Administration with respect to section 3 and other provisions of
the bill, because that department is more directly involved in, and knowledgeable
about, rail service in general and the Milwaukee in particular.
The provisions of the bill which refer to the Board are contained in section 3,
which would add a new subsection (c) to section 11125 of title 49, United States
Code. Pursuant to that new subsection, protective arrangements would be pre
scribed (presumably by the Interstate Commerce Commission) for certain employees
who are displaced as a result of an abandonment pursuant to court action under
section 77(0) of the Bankruptcy Act. That subsection further provides that rail
carriers required to provide such protective arrangements "shall be reimbursed for
the cost of such arrangements"; that such reimbursements are to be made from
general revenue funds appropriated for that purpose; and that the rail carrier be
directed to repay the amounts of those reimbursements when a determination is
made that the financial condition of the carrier permits such repayment.
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A number of SIgnificant questions would have to be resolved before any agency
could carry our effectively the functions under the bill. Some of the questions which
would arise if the bill were enacted in its present form are:
1. Would the functions under the proposed subsection (c)(2) of 49 U.S.C. § 11125
include the making of a determination as to whether a rail carrier properly paid a
particular protective payment before it could be reimbursed for such payment, or,
instead, would the function merely be to make whatever reimbursement is claimed
by the rail carrier without questioning whether the payment made by the carrier
was proper? If the functions would include the making of determinations as to the
propriety of protective payments made by rail carriers, what recourse would a rail
carrier have if it disagreed with a particular determination? This same question
arose under section 509 of the Regional Rail Reorganization Act, which, in language
very similar to that contained in the proposed subsection (c)(2), provides that the
Board is to reimburse the Consolidated Rail Corporation, the United States Railway
Association, replacement operators, and acquiring railroads for the amounts paid to,
or for the benefit of, protected employees pursuant to title V of that Act. Based on
the language of section 509, the Comptroller General of the United States ruled, on
August 2, 1976, that the Board's sole duty under that section is to make whatever
payments are called for by the certifications made to it by ConRail, the Association,
a replacement operator, or an acquiring railroad and that those organizations are
responsible for assuring that the payments are properly made, In a report on the
Regional Rail Transportation Protective Account issued in December of 1978, the
Surveys and Investigations Staff of the House Appropriations Committee concluded
that the Comptroller General's decision effectively hobbled the Board's efforts to
establish control of the benefit program provided by the Regional Rail Reorganiza
tion Act in a single Federal agency and recommended that Congress give considera
tion to lodging administration, control, evaluation, and audit responsibilities of such
a program in a single Federal agency, giving it authority, funds, and personnel to
support the program. It is our understanding that the General Accounting Office
has made a similar recommendation with respect to the program provided by the
Regional Rail Reorganization Act.
2. What cost items would be included within the costs of the protective arrange
ments which are to be reimbursed to the rail carriers providing them? Would rail
carriers be reimbursed only for the protective payments actually made or would
they also be reimbursed for the costs of setting up and administering a protective
payment program?
3. In the past, the Board has consistently treated protective payments such as
monthly displacement allowances made under the Regional Rail Reorganization
Act, labor agreements, or conditions imposed by the Interstate Commerce Commis
sion as being compensation creditable under the Railroad Retirement Act and the
Railroad Unemployment Insurance Act because both of those Acts define compansa
tion as including pay for time lost. Accordingly, it would appear that the same
result would obtain with respect to similar payments made pursuant to the pro
posed subsection (c) of 49 U.S.C. § 11125. That being the case, rail carriers would be
required to pay employment taxes under the Railroad Retirement Tax Act with
respect to such payments and would be reimbursed for the amounts of such taxes
under the proposed subsection (c)(2). Also, no benefits would be payable to an
employee under either the Railroad Retirement Act or the Railroad Unemployment
Insurance Act for any month in which he received a monthly protective payment,
and any amounts paid to such an employee under the Railroad Unemployment
Insurance Act before his entitlement to a protective payment for that month was
determined by the rail carrier would have to be recovered by the Board. Under the
Regional Rail Reorganization Act such recoveries are accomplished in the following
manner: Where the Board is aware that a particular employee may be qualified to
receive protective payments from an employer, it notifies the employer of the
unemployment benefits paid to that employee in a given month_ When the employer
subsequently makes a protective payment for that same month, it pays the employ
ee only the amount of the protective payment which exceeds the unemployment
benefits to be recovered and notifies the Board of the total protective payment due
the employee. The Board then reimburses the employer for the amount of the
protective payment actually paid to the employee and transfers the remaining
amount (that portion of the protective payment withheld to recover unemployment
benefits) directly to the railroad unemployment insurance account to effectuate the
recovery.
4. It appears, although not expressly specified, that reimbursements made to rail
carriers pursuant to the proposed subsection (c)(2) of 49 U.S.C. § 11125 would be
nHlde only if', and to the extent that, Congress has appropriated funds for this
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)l\.ll')lose pursuant to the proposed subsection (c)(3) of 49 U.S.C. § 11125. It further
uppears that the proposed subsection (cX3) contemplates that requests for such
appropriations would be submitted. In this regard, it is noted that since neither the
e"tent of the protective payments which would be provided by the proposed subsec
tion (cXl) of 49 U.S.c. § 11125 nor the number of employees affected is now known,
there would be rio basis, at·least initially, for a reliable estimate as to the amount of
the appropriation which would be necessary for this purpose. In view of this difficul
ty, it might be desirable for the bill to specifically authorize that any amounts
apPropriated remain available until expended.
5. Will the funds appropriated pursuant to the proposed subsection (cX3) of 49
U.S.C. § 11125 be available to provide reimbursement for the additional administra
tive expenses I which would be incurred in the performance of the functions under
the proposed subsection (cX2)? In this regard, it ma~ be noted that section 509 of the
Regional Rail Reorganization Act expressly authorlZE!s appropriations.to provide for
the Board's expenses in administering that section.
. .
6. Upon a determination, pursuant to the provisions of the proposed subsection
(cX2) of 49 U.S.C. § 11125, that a particular rail carrier's financial condition permit
ted it to repay the reimbursements previously made to it, what recourse, if .any,
would the rail carrier have if it disagreed with the determination? IT the determina
tion is conclusive, or if such a determination is upheld after the carrier's resort to
whatever recourse is available, what actions would be available to enforce repay
ment?
.
7. Although it is assumed that any funds which are recovered from a rail carrier
under the proposed subsection (cX2) of 49 U.S.C. § 11125 would be .returned to the
Treasury, the bill does not expressly so provide.

tual languages to provide an effective remedy because the lack of a Congressional
funding authorization would preclude the prompt action section 3(bX4) envisages.
Rather, in the event of an actual or threatened cessation of essential services, we
would endorse directed rail transportation by the Interstate Commerce Commission
under section 11125 of the Interstate Commerce Act since a Congressional funding
authorization is already in place.
Sincerely,
ROBERT E. GALLAMORE,
Deputy Administrator.

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION,
FEDERAL RAILROAD ADMINISTRATION,
Washington, D.C., September 5, 1979.
MILTON H. GRAY, Esq.,
Altheimer & Gray,
Chicago, Ill.
DEAR MR. GRAY: Our review of the transcript ()f the proceedings last week in
Chicago on the Petition of the Trustee of the Milwaukee Road for a partial embargo
shows that, after my departure, Mr. Clarke discussed with you the possibility of
ERSA funds being made available to the Milwaukee for use on the Milwaukee II,
while the Milwaukee used its own funds to operate the Western Lines.
In order to avoid any ambiguity in my testimony, I would like to repeat that we
have concluded that it will not be possible to make the self-sustainiI:g finding
required under ERSA so long as the Milwaukee's own resources are being dissipated
on the Western Lines.
We have concluded .that unless the Trustee is able to devote all of his resources
and attention to his core system, the railroad cannot reasonably be expected to
become self-sustaining. Thus, even if such an allocation procedure were technically
feasible which is doubtful, the fact that the Trustee's own funds were being used for
the Western .Lines would so diminish the core system's cash resources as to negate
the ERSA finding of self-sustainability. .
I would also like to make several technical cc.rrections to my testimony. At Tr.
230 after a l;olloquy with you, Mr. Rowe inquired whether we could make ERSA
funds available for the current Milwailkee or for any portion which tne Trustee has
determined is not viable. I answered that I believed my affidavit spoke to both. In
fact my affidavit addresses only the questions of continued ERSA funding of the
current system. The Department's position that future ERSA funding would be
limited to the reorganizable portions of the Milwaukee system was set forth in
Acting Secretary Claytor's letter to Chairman Staggers of the House Committee on
Interstate and Foreign Commerce. That letter is identified as Exhibit 18 to the
Trustee's preliminary plan of reorganization.
At Tr. 324 I referred to some protection being available to dismissed employees
under the Unemployment Insurance Act. It was my intention to refer to the
Railroad Unemployment Insurance Act, not the Act applicable to non-railroad
ernployees, and not the Railway Labor Act.
At Tr. 283 Mr. Brewer inquired whether I·was familiar with Section 3(b)(4) of the
Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970. I responded that I was not and that it was not
a rernedy we have considered. Although both ERSA Financing agreements entered
into between the Federal Railroad Administrator and the Trustee contain language
for implementing Section 3(bX4), we have not considered the statutory or contrac

U.S. DISTRICT CoURT, NORTHERN DISTRICT OF ILuNOIS, EASTERN DrvlSION
In the Matter of Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul & Pacific Railroad Co., Debtor, No.
77B8999.
MEMORANDUM OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA IN SUPPORT OF THE TRUSTEE'S
PETITION FOR A PARTIAL EMBARGO
This Court has been asked by the Trustee of the Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul and
Pacific Railroad Company (Milwaukee) to authorize an embargo of service over a
large portion of the Milwaukee's system. The Trustee has been forced by the
deteriorating cash position of the estate, the lack of a source of additional operating
capital, and the approach of winter to take this dramatic step, or risk the very real
possibility that the entire railroad will shutdown for lack of cash. This Court must
decide whether to use its equitable powers to grant such an embargo or to allow the
entire railroad to operate until it is physically unable to do so.
The Court and the Trustee find themselves in a position not unlike that which the
Penn Central reorganization court and Trustee faced in 1973, when they found that
the configuration of that railroad could not provide sufficient income to meet its
operating expenses, let alone have any prospect or reorganizing on an income basis.
The statutory framework that was in place at that time, and which governs the
instant proceeding, provides no mechanism for assuring the rapid restructuring
necessary to deal with such a failing railroad.
In 1973, Congress passed the Regional Rail Reorganization Act, 45 U.S.C. 701 et
seq., to deal with the Penn Central crisis, and Congress has recently developed a
long-term solution for bankrupt railroads through the new bankruptcy law, which
provides the reorganization court with increased flexibility to order restructuring
and reduces the cumbersomeness of some of the provisions of Section 77. Unfortu
nately, because the Milwaukee is already in reorganization the new provisions of
the Bankruptcy Act do not apply to it. While Congress may well enact legislation
directed to certain aspects of the Milwaukee's present crisis, such legislation is
unlikely to pass in time to meet the present situation, and its prospects should not
preclude this Court from exercising its equitable powers to meet the immediate
problem.
The Department of Transportation was created in 1966 to "provide general leader
ship in the identification and solution of transportation problems;" 49 U.S.C.
1651(b). It is in this role that we have presented a witness in this proceeding, and
ure submitting this memorandum of law in support of the Trustee's embargo peti
tion.
I.

THIS COURT HAS JURISDICTION

AUTHORIZE THE PARTIAL EMBARGO SOUGHT BY
THE TRUSTEE

TO

It has been often noted that reorganization courts under Section 77 of the Bank
ruptcy Act (11 U.S.c. 205) are "essentially courts of equity and those proceedings
inherently proceedings in equity." Continental Illinois National Bank & Trust Com
pany v. Chicago, Etc. Co., 294 U.S. 648, 675 (1935). The purpose of Section 77 is to
rehabilitate the debtor railroad and to enable the corporation, if possible, to emerge
from reorganization, as an operating business. As the Supreme Court stated in
Continental Illinois Bank, supra:
A proceeding under Section 77 (11 U.S.C.A. Sec. 205) is not an ordinary proceeding
in bankruptcy. It is a special proceeding which seeks only to bring about a reorgani
zation, if a satisfactory plan to that end can be devised. And to prevent the
attainment of that object is to defeat the very end the accomplishment of which was
the sole aim of the section, and thereby to render its provisions futile. 294 U.S. 648
(]935) at 676. See Baker v. Gold Seal Liquor, Inc., 417 U.S. 467 at 470 (1974). Thus, a
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Section 77 reorganization court sits as a court of equity whose SOle purpose is to
take the necessary actions to accomplish the reorganization of the debtor railroad.
The trustee of the Milwaukee for the second time in five months has petitioned
this Court to authorize him to embargo service over approximately 6,000 miles of
the Milwaukee's Line. We believe this Court has power, as a court of equity, to
grant that petition. The Trustee's purpose in requesting authority to impose such a
partial embargo is to stem tile losses flowing from operation of the western lines
which will rapidly and inevitably force the railroad to a state of paralysis. Once the
western lines are embargoed, the Trustee will be able to use the dwindling sources
of operating cash for transition to a midwestern core of lines.
The Trustee's earlier proposal for an embargo was rejected by the Court on June
I, 1979. We ~lieve that circumstances have changed $ubstantially since the Court's
decision on that petition insofar as it found that the estate was not, at that time,
faced with cashlessness in View of the availability of Emergency Rail Services Act
(ERSA) , fmancing. Under the present circumstances, because of the deteriorating
cash position of the Milwaukee, the fact that ERSA fmancing will no longer be
available to operate the entire Milwaukee system, and the approach of the winter,
we believe that a partial embargo is now warranted. The questions of the meaning
of the term "cashlessness" and its significance in the present situation are discussed
in detail in Section II below.
The embargo now sought by the Trustee falls within the broad powers of equity
conferred on .the Court by Section 77. The purpose of the embargo is to stem the
cash drain imposed on the Milwaukee by the western lines. This is essential to
make a future reorganization possible. As the testimony at the hearing on the
Trustee's petition indicated, the failure of the Court to order an embargo may doom
forever the prospect of a successful reorganization of this railroad and could lead to
a chaotic termination of service at the height of the winter.
While the issue before this Court is, in its precise formulation, one of first
impression, there are numerous cases in which the equity powers of the Federal
courts have been sought by shippers and the Interstate Commerce Commission to
enjoin service embargoes by railroads. These cases offer some guidance to the
factors the Courts have considered important in determining whether or not to use
their equitable powers.
In determining whether to enjoin such embargoes of service, the Courts have first
sought to determine whether the railroad's action is, in fact, an embargo, an
emergency measure placed in effect because of some disability on the part of the
carrier which makes the latter unable properly to perform its duty as a common
carrier, Froehling Supply Co. v. U.S., 194 F. 2d 637, 641 (7th Cir. 1952), or whether it
is, in fact, an abandonment. The Eighth Circuit, in considering this question, has
looked to whether the intention of the carrier is "to cease permanently or indefi
nitely all transportation service on the relevant line." ICC v. Chicago and North
western Transportation Co., 533 F. 2d 1025, 1028 (8th Cir. 1976). See also ICC v.
Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Ry. Co., 501 F. 2d 908, 911 (8th Cir. 1974) and Myers
v. Arkansas & Ozarks Ry. Co., 185 F. Supp. 36, 41 CW. D. Ark. 1960). As the
testimony of the Trustee in the hearing on his embargo petition indicated (Tr. 125),
the duration of the present embargo, if ordered, will depend on factors beyond the
immediate control of the Trustee. Before service can be resumed by the Milwaukee,
sufficient casb. to continue operations must be made available from some source.
The Trustee has filed a petition with the ICC seeking authority to abandon these
lines, and has· presented a reorganization plan to this Court which does not include
the western lines. By requesting the instructions of this Court before issuing an
embargo, the· Trustee has made it clear that he does not intend this cessation of
service to be indefinite or permanent, unless the ICC so ratifies it, or no source of
funding for western lines' operations is found. The Trustee's intention is not to
circumvent the ICC's abandonment procedures, but to preserve the assets of the
railroad so that the ICC, in ruling on abandonment petition, and this Court and the
ICC in reviewing the proposed reorganization plan, will, in fact, not have their
options foreclosed by the total demise of the railroad.'
Assuming, arguendo, that this Court should fmd the embargo requested by the
Trustee to be an abandonment, this should not deter it from exercising its equitable
jurisdiction to authorize the cessation of service. Such determinations have not
deterred other courts from refusing to enjoin de facto railroad abandonments. In
ICC v. Chicago Rock Island & Pacific Ry. Co., supra for example, the Court of
, The Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970, 45 U.S.C. 661, et seq. authorized the Secretary of
Transportation to guarantee trustee certificates if enumerated fmdings are made.
2 The ICC's argument that imposition of the embargo requested will prejudge a plan of
reorganization fails in that it does not recognize the equally preclusive effect of chaotic shut
down or system-wide directed service.
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Appeals instructea the district court, on remand, to consider the {;osts of restoration
of service, the financial ability of the railroad to meet this burden, the harm to
shippers from continued cessation of service, and the immediacy of an ICC determi
nation on abandonment applications. In Pennsylvania v. Penn Central, et ai., 348 F.
Supp. 28, 30 (M.D. Pa. 1972), the Court considered twelve factors in deciding not to
enjoin the Penn Central's embargo of lines damaged by Tropical Storm Agnes.
Among the factors discussed in that case which are relevant to this are: "the
economic importance of the two branch lines; • • • the pendancy of the application
to the ICC for leave to abandon the branches; ••• the reorganization of the Penn
Central under the supervision ofJudge Fullam of the U.S. District Court for the
Eastern District of Pennsylvania; ••• the abandonment of these lines as a possi
ble factor in the reorganization of Penn Central; • • • and the loss of jobs of
railroad personnel in the Wilkes-Barre area." 3 All of these factors, and those
considered in the Rock Island case, if applied to the Milwaukee, dictate that an
embargo should be ordered. The lines which the Trustee proposes to embargo will,
in most instances, continue in operation as a result of directed service orders under
49 U.S.C. 11125.
As evidence presented in the previous embargo hearing by the ICC indicated, well
over 90 percent of the shippers will continue to have the use of rail service as a
result of directed service orders. The Milwaukee is in reorganization. The fmancial
burden of continuing operations until the ICC acts on its abandonment application
would place a tremendous, and largely unnecessary, burden upon the estate. That
burden is similiar to that imposed by the cost of rehabilitating lines damaged by
natural disasters. The ICC has instituted an expedited abandonment procedure
which will result in a "final" decision on the Milwaukee's application by mid
January. It should be noted, however, that the effective date of abandonments
authorized by the ICC under its expedited procedure could be delayed 120 days by
virtue of 49 U.S.C. 10903(2)(c) which requires such a delay in certain cases. Finally,
the impending cashlessness of the Milwaukee makes this a more compelling case for
exercise of the Court's equitable jurisdiction.
II. THE MILWAUKEE HAS REACHED THE STATE AT WHICH THE COURT SHOULD EXERCISE ITS
EQUITABLE JURISDICTION TO DIRECT THE TRUSTEE TO DECLARE AN EMBARGO ON THE
WESTERN LINES

As we have discussed above, this Court has equitable jurisdiction to authorize the
Trustee to declare an embargo when circumstances demand such action. This juris
diction is not one to circumvent the Interstate Commerce Act, but one to protect the
Trustee, the creditors, and the public interest by ensuring that the business enter
prise under this Court's supervision conducts its operations in an orderly and
prudent manner. Here, where changes in the operations of the Milwaukee are
inevitable, the Court can and should act to ensure that the transition occurs in such
a manner, and at such a time, that the public interest is protected as well as
possible under the circumstances. It is the view of the Department of Transporta
tion that the Court should exercise its equitable jurisdiction now to authorize the
Trustee to take early action to deal with the cash crisis on the Milwaukee.
A. It is not necessary that cash available to the trustee be reduced to zero before the
court may authorize an embargo
The debate and testimony in this proceeding have revolved around the terms
"cashless" and "cashlessness", and whether they apply to the Milwaukee, either
now or at some time in the near future. The terms are somewhat misleading since a
large business enterprise (indeed, even an individual) is rarely "~ashless" in an
absolute sense. To the extent that the term "cashless" connotes the total inability of
a business enterprise to act in any sense, it is indeed rare since, long before that
state is reached, preventive action is taken. This is not necessarily action which
alleviates the financial difficulties of the enterprise, but action which maintains the
ability of the enterprise to act. In the case of the Milwaukee, it is essential that the
Court ensure that trains are not stopped on the tracks in December or January,
that the condition of the tracks does not deteriorate to a state in which it is
inoperable, either by the Trustee or by a directed carrier under 49 U.S.C. 11125, and
that the ability of the Court to continue the administration of the estate and to pay
for labor and supplies provided in the last few weeks of operations is maintained.
It should be noted that no party to this proceeding contends that the railroad
should be run to that state of financial and physical paralysis. The Interstate
2 Both the Trustee and Congress, as Representative Reuss testified, are accutely aware of the
need for interim protection of employees displaced by the embargo. We are confident that such
interim protection will be considered as part of an embargo decision by the Court.
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(CX 5, Para. 5)' and, as we have pointed out above, would not be paid by a directed
Commerce Commission itself has recognized that remedial action must be taken by
the Court before the level of cash reaches zero. At p. 34 of the Transcript (Tr. 34),
carrier under 49 U.S.C. 11125.
It should be noted, parenthetically, that a similiar situation developed in the
the Commission's attorney, in response to the Master's question concerning the
northwest in late 1975 and early 1976 when it became apparent that after convey
position of the Commission on when casWessness occurs, indicated that such a
ance to ConRail, the difference between the payables and receivables of the trans
condition occurred before cash was completely exhausted. He further stated that the
ferors would be very substantial. At least one Court began to take steps to escrow
level of cash which would he equated with casWessness would be affected by the
cash to meet the problem (See Order No. 792 entered by Judge Whipple in In the
possibility that the Commission would direct service under 49 U.S.C. 11125.'
Matter of Central Railroad Company of New Jersey, D. N.J., No. B 401-67). The
The question of when a railroad may cease operations, notwithstanding 49 U.S.C.
problem was solved by enactment of Section 211(h) of the Regional Rail Reorganiza
10903, was addressed by Judge Friendly in several decisions under the Regional Rail
tion Act of 1973 in February 1976 (45 U.S.C. 721(h)) which provided loan funds of
Reorganization Act of 1973, 45 U.S.C. 701 et seq. In In re Penn Central Transporta
$350 million to meet the shortfall. Here there is no Section 21l(h), and no prospect
tion Company, 384 F. Supp. 895 (Special Court 1974), the Court stated in note 31 at
of one, to meet the transition costs.
p_ 919 that th~re would be no need to obtain ICC approval for an abandonment:
If, after all reasonable efforts, a reorganization trustee was faced with an immi
e. The Milwaukee hcu;; reached the stage at which action must be taken to effect an
nent depletion of cash that would make it impossible for him to pay current bills for
orderly transition to a core railroad
wages, supplies, interline balances and similar expenses, and still leave an amount
The testimony at the hearing on the Trustee's petition for a partial embargo was
sufficient to permit an orderly liquidation.
unequivocal on two issues, fIrst that the Department of Transportation will no
In a subsequent decision, In the Matter of Valuation Proceedings Under Sections
longer underwrite the operation of the entire Milwaukee· system wilh l<:RSA funds,
30j(c)and 306 of the Regional Rail Reorganization Act of 197j, 439 F. Supp. 1351
and second that if operations continue on the entire system the treasury of the
(Special Court 1977), Judge Friendly, in discussing at p. 1376 note 31 of his previous
Chicago Milwaukee will be completely exhausted sometime in November or December
decision, stated that:
1979. The Trustee's figures suggest this will occur in November, the shippers,
This assumption rests on the basis that a carrier does not "abandon" what it is
employees, ang theSt4.~.QCMo-'l,tanai?uggesUt
will oc.Gursomewhat later.
simply unable to do. Zim v. Hanover Bank, 215 F. 2d 63 (2d Cir. 1954); ICC v.
The consequences of the first point are dramatic. In contrast to the situation
Chicago, Rock Island and PacifU: Railroad, 501 F. 2d 908, 911 (8th Cir. 1974), cert.
presented to the Court in May on the Trustee's flrst petition for an embargo, the
denied, 420 U.S.C. 972, 9 S. Ct. 1393, 43 L. Ed. 2d 652 (1975).
railroad cannot add to its pool of available cash resources those of the Federal
This proposition is not seriously challenged by any party to these proceedings.
Government under ERSA. This affects the length of time operations can be contin
Indeed, as an abstract proposition it is difficult to fmd any basis for doing so. No
ued. More subtly, it also affects the level of cash which must be on hand to
Trustee can do that which is physically impossible. Thus, the dispute here concerns
prudently manage the operation. The testimony of Mr. Nugent that it is desirable to
the question of what transition expenses must be provided for, and when the cash
enter the winter with a $20 to $25 miliion level of book cash reflects the unavailabi
position of the railroad will reach such a level as to imperil payment of those
lity of an ERSA line of credit.- As reflected by present and past practice, the
expenses.
existence of an ERSA line of credit permits operations with much lower levels of
B. Anticipated transition costs and the ability of the Milwaukee to meet them must
cash. (Plan of Reorganization pp. 14, 15; TX 37).
determine the date of cashlessness for these purposes.
The disputes among the parties over the precise level of book cash which will be
available on each day over the next few months are de minimus, affecting the date
It is the position of the Department of Transportation that a state of "casWess
when operations must cease in chaos by only a few weeks. If the Milwaukee were to
ness" is reached when available cash resources drop below a level necessary to pay
make the expenditures necessary to bring the entire system, including the western
foreseeable transition costs. On cross-examination (Tr. 328, 329) Dr. Gallamore, the
lines, to minimum track standards, the testimony of Mr. Cruikshank suggests that
Deputy Administrator of the Federal Railroad Administration, pointed out that the
even the most optimistic projections of book cash level would be insufficient to
transition costs for which provision must be made will vary depending upon the
continue operations to the new year. If the Court were to countenance a policy of
nature of the transition envisioned. Thus, total cessation of service will entail
running the railroad until all cash is exhausted, the result would be a chaotic
somewhat different costs than partial cessation. Whether directed service will be
termination of service in mid-winter, unpaid employees and suppliers, and the Court
initiated following an embargo will have some effect on these costs, though as we
in doubt as to whether the administration of the estate could be continued.
have pointed out, directed service will not fund transition costs associated with pre
A more prudent response to the present condition would be to look to the $15
directed service operations.
million which will be available from escrow accounts and the Milwaukee land
While we are not in a position to present a comprehensive analysis of the
Company to fmance the costs of transition to a core railroad, including any interim
magnitude of the costs of transition to Milwaukee II, the configuration proposed by
labor protection payments to dismissed employees which may be agreed upon and
the Trustee, or other core railroad, Dr. Gallamore identified certain items which
approved by the Court. Once reasonable provision is made for those transition costs,
must be taken into account in any transition, such as payment of employees and
continued operation of the entire system beyond the end of September or the middle
trade creditors, wind-down costs, and proVision for the continued administration of
of October is clearly not feasible. Exhibit 15 to the Trustee's plan projects book cash
the estate. (CX 5 at p. 9) On cross-examination, he elaborated on this testimony to
of $4,802,000 at the end of September, and ($6,443,000) at the end of October. Even if
identify paynient of net interline balances, car hire expenses, a1ld various employ
one assumes that the $5,000,000 improvement in book cash above that forecast for
ment costs which may not be current as transition expenses for which provision
August continues through the following months, there is doubt that operations
should be made. (Tr. 327).
could be continued through October without invading the minimum reserves neces
In Mr. Nugent's direct testimony (TX37), he estimated that the costs of the
sary to fmance transition costs.
transition from operating the entire Milwaukee to operating Milwaukee II would be
on the order of $20 to $25 million. To the extent those costs are associated with
operations of the entire Milwaukee, they would not be eligible for ERSA funding,
, In a colloquy between the Special Master and John Clarke, (Tr. 723, 724), Mr. Clarke
suggested that ERSA funds could be used to operate Milwaukee IT while funds of the Milwaukee
are used to operate the other parts of the system. Ai< Dr. Gallamore points out in the letter
'Mr. Rush's argument that the availability of directed service permits the Court to continue
attached hereto, the same impediment to ERSA fIndings would exist under such a scenario as
operations until the cash position is much closer to the margin is true only to the extent that
would exist under a scenario without segregation. The fmancial hemorrhage of operation of
less expense may be incurred in collection of equipment in storage areas. It is, and has long
lines west precludes the ERSA finding of self-sustain ability. This situation would not be
been the Commission's position, that funds under 49 U.S.C. 11125 cannot be used to pay
affected by lhe sug>:esled device of allocation of ERSA funds to the Milwaukee II and expendi
expenses associated with pre-illl'ected service operations. This is the literal reading of 49 U.S.C.
ture of the MilwBukees oWn funds on the western lines.
I1J2~X5), and a construction which has been adopted by the Commission in its cost forms
• One notes, parenthetically, that no other offers of cash to meet the operating expenses of the
promulgated at 40 FR 16066 on April 9, 1975, 49 CFR 1126. Thus, most of the transition
western lines hnvp b""n muoe by any party to these proceedings, or by any entity to oUr
expenses discussed below would still remain to be met with the Milwaukee's own funds even if
knowledge. Thi, i" wnr'r1lo(',j by Mr. Nup-ent in TX 37.
directed service were initiated.
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CONCLUSION
The principal issue presented to this Court is whether the cash portion of the
Milwaukee is such that further deficit operations of the entire system will imperil
the ability of the Trustee to effect an orderly transition to a smaller core railroad.
The answer to this question 'ls.; clear and unambiguous. Given a reasonable provision
for transition \lxpenses, the Milwaukee has reached the point at which action must
be taken to secure the one best hope we have for a way out of this circumstance.
(Gallamore Tr. 290, 291). This is apparent from a consideration of the estimated
transition costs ($20 to $25 million), the funds available from the Land Company
and the escrow accounts ($15 million as of September 30), and the estimated level of
book cash, assuming use of the $10 million remaining ,in the ERSA loan approved in
July. In view of this financial condition and the 'unavailability of further ERSA
financing for operation of the entire system, the Court should authorize the Trustee
to embargo on October 1, 1979 the non-Milwaukee II lines, excluding those branch
lines which were not included in the original embargo petition.
Respectfully submitted,
AJ...ICE DANIEL,
Acting Assistant Attorney GeneraL
METROPOLITAN MILWAUKEE AsSOCIATION OF CoMMERCE,
Milwaukee, Wis., September 11, 1979.
HON. RUSSELL LoNG,
Chairman, Surface Transportation Subcommittee, U.S. Senate Commerce Committee,
Washington, D.C.
DEAR SENATOR LoNG. The Metropolitan Milwaukee Association of Commerce is a
voluntary non-profit Association, with nearly 2,500 members located in four coun
ties in the metropolitan area. The membership embraces heavy industry, light
industry, service and financial firms, a wide range of wholesale and retail mer
chants, and professionals. Population of our metropolitan area is approximately 1.4
million.
'
Railroads have been a major force in the American economy since 1830. They
opened the western frontiers, unified the continent, helped to win our wars, m'oved
our harvests, built cities and industries, and moved our vast export traffic to our
port gateways. With equal skill, they moved our raw materials and our fmished
products of farm and factory.
This Association and its many shipper members are deeply concerned with the
plight of the Milwaukee Road, historically and presently one of our nation's most
significant rail systems. We are most appreciative of the interest being demonstrat
ed by Congressman Reuss and Senator Nelson, through their introduction of House
and Senate bills, which would enable the federal court of jurisdiction to put into
effect the reorganization plan proposed by the Milwaukee Road 'trustee in the
current bankruptcy proceeding.
The bill before ?,OU would, 'in effect, bring congressional ratification of the pro
posed "core .plan' of Milwaukee Road reorganization; would provide emergency
funding to permit continued operation of vital rail service, pending reorganization
on a long-terin basis, hopefully leading to a shorter, but more solvent railroad, and
would provide protection for employees unfortunately to become redundant if the
Milwaukee Road system shrinks from its present 9,8QOmiles to the proposed core of
3,400 miles.
This Association has a Transportation Committee composed of traffic executives
of about 30 major industries of this area. Recently, in collaboration with Wisconsin
Manufacture-rs and Commerce, our statewide business counterpart, we established a
small but prestigious Rail Service Task Force to deal with the Milwaukee road crisis
and rail service problems generally. That Task Force has strong liaison arrange
ments with state, county and city governments, labor, with industry and agricul
ture. Both the Transportation Committee and the Task Force are on record in
support of reorganizaing the Milwaukee Road as recommended by former Trustee
Hillmann and the current Trustee Oglivie.
The Milwaukee area is a global center for heavy machinery and industrial compo
nents, with world leadership in mining and earth-moving machinery, power plant
equipment, electrical apparatus, medical equipment, and gasoline and diesel en
gines. It is a national center of brewing, malting and grain processing. It is the
principal mercantile and distribution center between Chicago and the Twin Cities.
Much Milwaukee industrial production involves machinery so massive in size and
weight that it can be transported only by rail-for example, generating units
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weighing 450 tons, moving on a single special-design rail car. No other form of land
transportation can meet this kind of transport need. There is simply no alternative
to rail movement for many of our shippers and receivers. HeaVY-€Quipment pr<;lduc
ers on Milwaukee Road tracks must receive or ship by rail, or go out of business.
Other firms, such as brewers, maltsters, the paper industry, deal in such sheer
volume in and out of their plants that they cannot physically or economically
depart from their reliance on rail, and, specifically, the Milwaukee Road.
About 310 industries in the Milwaukee district, and over 1,800 in Wisconsin, are
served by the Milwaukee Road.
This railroad serves major segments of the Amtrak passenger system, particularly
the important corridor, Chicago-Milwaukee-Twin Cities. Given the energy crisis and
rising reliance on Amtrak, we regard preservation of rail passenger service as a local,
regional and national necessity.
Milwaukee is on the verge of losing car ferry services, on which it has relied for
almost 90 years. The Grand Trunk car ferries are gone; the Chessie System ships
may soon cease service. Our three land-route rail carriers thus must do a larger job,
and our reliance on them will increase proportionately.
Respectfully, we advise you that it is imperative that the Milwaukee Road be
preserved as a viable railroad while it is reorganized and restructured. We, there
fore, suport the "Milwaukee II core railroad" concept to serve a crucial heartland
area, rich in industry, agriculture, employment and global trade factors.
This railroad is important not only to Milwaukee, but to Wisconsin and to the
Middle West. it is crucial to our meeting the energy crisis, !3Olving our balance-of
trade problems, and preserving a region unique in economic value and importance
to our nation.
We respectfully request that this statement be inserted in the record of the
hearings on S. 1492. Thank you for your courtesy.
'
Respectfully,
DoNALD G. PLOETZ,
Chairman, Transportation Committee.
JAMES BoRCHERT,
:'
Chairman, Industrial Rail Task Force:
RAiLWAY LABOR ExEcuTIVES' AssOCIATION,
Washington, D.C., September 17,1979.
HON. RUSSELL B. LoNG,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Surface Transportation, Committee on Commerce, &i.
ence and Transportation, Washington, D.C.
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: During the hearings that were held before your Subcommit
tee on September 7 relating to the Milwaukee Railroad, particularly S. 1286 andS.
1492, I advised you and your committee that railroad labor would submit a revised
House-drafted bill, which we would recommend over S. 1492.
As I assured you, I am attaching a copy of this draft bill that has been prepared
by the House Legislative Counsel for the purpose of injecting it into the record of
those hearings of September 7. Rail labor does support the draft that has been
worked out. As I pointed out in my statement, rail labor wholeheartedly supports
Senato:r Melcher's bill, S. 1286.
If we can be of any further service, please advise.
Kind personal regards.
Respectfully,
J. R. (JIM) SNYDER,
Chairman, Legislative Committee.
Enclosure.
[Discussion Draft September 17, 1979]

AMENDMENT IN THE NATURE OF A SUBSTITUTE TO H.J. RES. 34"1, AS REPORTED
Strike out all after the resolving clause and insert in lieu thereof the following:
CONGRESSIONAL FINDINGS
Section 1. (a) Congress hereby fmds that
(1) the severe operating losses and the deteriorating plant and equipment of
the Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul and Pacific Railroad Company (hereinafter
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the "Milwaukee Railroad") threaten to cause cessation of its vperations in the
near future;
(2) a cessation of operations by the' Milwaukee Railroad would have serious
repercussions on the economies of the States in which the Milwaukee Railroad
principally operates (the States of Washington, Montana, Idaho, North Dakota,
South Dakota, Illinois, Iowa, Missouri, Michigan; Indiana, and Wisconsin);
(3) a cessation of operations of the Milwaukee Railroad would result in the
loss of many thousands of jobs of railroad workers and other workers whose
employm'ent is dependent upon rail service over the lines presently operated by
the Milwaukee Railroad;
(4) experienced railroad employees make a valuable contribution toward
strengthlfning the railroad industry;
(5) other railroads have the ability and willirigness to employ displaced Mil
waukee Railroad employees;
, ,
(6) the ownership by employees or employees and shippers of part or all of the
Milwaukee Railroad may be a valuable tool in reorganization and should be
given serious consideration;
(7) coal shipments from the great coal deposits underlying Montana, Wyo
ming, North Dakota, and South Dakota are totally dependent upon continuing
rail service over the lines of the Milwaukee Railroad;
(8) the agricultural producing and marketing activities in this tier of States is
equally dependent upon rail service provided by the Milwaukee Railroad;
(9) cessation of essential transportation services by the Milwaukee Railroad
w'ould endanger the public welfare;
(10) cessation of such services is imminent; and
(11) there is no other practicable means of obtaining funds to meet payroll
and other expenses necessary for continuation of services and reorganization of
the Milwaukee Railroad.
(b) The Congress delcares that emergency me!!Sures set forth in this resolution
must be taken to avoid the substantial unemployment and damage to the economy
of the region and of the Nation which a cessation of operations by the Milwaukee
Railroad would otherwise cause.
CONTINUATION OF SERVICE

SEC. 2. (a) Until the occurrence of an event described in subsection (b) of this
section, the Milwaukee Railroad (l) shall maintain its entire railroad system, 'as it
existed on the date of enactment of this joint resolution, (2) shall continue no less
thank the regular level of service provided by it as of that date, and (3) shall not
embargo traffic (other than when necessitated by acts of God) or abandon or discon
tinue service over any part of its railroad system.
(b) The Milwaukee Railroad shall comply with the requirements of subsection (a)
of this section until
(1) 'an employee or employee-shipper ownership plan is not submitted to the
Interstate Commerce Commission within the time period prescibed under sec
tion 5(aY of this joint resolution;
(2) the proposed plan is found by the Commission not to be feasible;
(3) the proposed plan is found by the bankruptcy court not to be fair and
equitable to the creditors of the Mailwarkee Railroad; or
(4) the plan is not implemented within the time period prescribed under
section .5(c) of this joint resolution.
AMENDMENTS TO EMERGENCY RAIL SERVICES ACT OF 1970

SEC. 3. (a) Subsection (a) of section 3 of the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970 is
amended bY" striking out "upon a finding" in the fifth sentence and all that follows
in that SUbsection and inserting in lieu thereof a period.
(b) Section 3(c) of the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970 is amended to read as
follows:
"(c) The Secretary shall not guarantee any certificate under this section unless
s.ueh certificate is treated as an expense of administration and receives the highest
hen on the railroad's property and priority in payment under the Bankruptcy Act,
except that this subsection shall not apply to certificates guaranteed for a railroad
that is actively engaged in restructuring, as defined by the Secretary. For purposes
of this subsection, the term "restructuring" includes an employee ownership plan or
an employee-shipper ownership plan.".
(e) Section 3(e) of the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1978 is amended by striking
out "$125,000,000" and inserting in lieu thereof "$200,000,000".
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REIMBURSEMENT OF OPERATING LOSSES

SEC. 4. (a) The Secretary of Transportation, under the authority of the Emergency
Rail Services Act of 1970, shall immediately guarantee trustee certificates of the
Milwaukee Railroad, in the amount specified in subsection (b) of this section, for
purposes of allowing the Milwaukee Railroad to maintain its entire railroad system
in accordance with section 2 of this joint resolution.
(bX1) Subject to paragraph (2) of this subsection, the Secretary shall guarantee
trustee certificates of the Milwaukee Railroad pursuant to this section in an amount
equal to the difference between (A) the total expenses incurred by such railroad
attributable to the maintenance and the continuation of service as required by
section 2 of this joint resolution, and (B) the direct revenues from the handling,
routing, and moving of traffic in connection with such service, together with any
other source of revenues available to such railroad.
(2) The amount of trustee certificates guaranteed under this section shall not
exceed the sum of (A) the cost which would have been incurred in providing directed
service over the entire railroad under section 11125 of title 49, United States Code,
and (B) the amount of trustee certificates which the Secretary would have guaranteed
under the Emergency Rail Services Act of 1970 but for the provisions of section 2 of
this joint resolution.
(c) Notwithstanding any of the provisions of section 3(c) of the Emergency Rail
Services Act of 1970, certificates guaranteed under this joint resolution shall not
have priority in bankruptcy over the claim of any creditor of the Milwaukee
Railroad as of the date of enactment of this joint resolution.
EMPLOYEE OR EMPLOYEE-SHIPPER OWNERSHIP PLAN

SEC. 5. (aX1) Within 90 days after the date of enactment of this joint resolution,
any association composed of representatives of national railway labor organizations
may submit to the Interstate Commerce Commission or plan for converting all or
substantially all of the Milwaukee Railroad into an employee or employee-shipper
owned company and a method for implementing such plan. The plan shall include
an independent evaluation by a nationally recognized organization capable of impar
tiality.
(2) The Commission shall, within 30 days after the date of subInission of a plan
under paragraph (1) of this subsection, approve the proposed plan if it finds that
such plan is feasible. The fIDding of the Commission with respect to the feasibility of
the plan shall be made after an agency hearing on the record, and for purposes of
making such finding the plan as submitted shall be presumed to be feasible.
(3) A finding of feasibility shall include (A) a determination that adequate public
and private fmancing is available to the proponents of such plan, and (B) a fIDding
of fairness and equity to the creditors. For purposes of this determination, adequate
financing shall include all sources or private funds, the value of valid claims against
the estate, and Federal, State, or local funds available under existing or sponsored
programs which are or will be available to the proponent and which the proponent
is substantially likely to obtain.
(b) If the Commission finds that the plan is feasible, it shall submit its determina
tion to the bankruptcy court. Within 10 days after the date of such submission, the
bankruptcy court shall, after a hearing, determine whether such fmding is fair and
equitable to the creditors of the Milwaukee Railroad. The Commission's fIDding on
that issue shall be rebutted by clear and convincing evidence only.
(c) If the Commission fmds that the plan is feasible and the bankruptcy court
determines that the plan is fair and equitable to the creditors of the Milwaukee
Railroad, the proponents of such plan shall, within 180 days after the date of the
bankruptcy court s determination, take such steps as may be necessary to imple
ment the plan.
(d) The trustee of the Milwaukee Railroad shall promptly provide to the person
engaged in developing the employee or employee and shipper ownership plan under
subsection (a) of this section
(1) its most recent reports on the physical condition of the railroad; and
(2) traffic, revenue, marketing, and other data necessary to determine the
amount of the acquisition cost of the railroad or portion of the railroad that
would be required to continue rail transportation over the railroad line.
RAILROAD PREFERENTIAL HIRING

SEC. 8. (a) Notwithstanding any provision of law which establishes preferences or
priorities in employment, each rail carrier shall give preference in hiring to any
employee of the Milwaukee Railroad who is separated from his employment by
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of any reduction of service by such railroad occurring withi,__ .) months after
the date of enactment of this joint resolution. For purposes of this section, "reason
, of any reduction of service" does not include resignations, retirement, or discharge
for cause.
'
(b) In the event any segment or line of the Milwaukee Railroad is sold, leased, or
conveyed to another rail carrier, the acquiring carrier shall accept into its employ
ment those employees of the Milwaukee Railroad engaged in performing the work
of that segment or line of railroad involved.

(b) Any claim ot an employer for moving expense benefits under this section shall
be considered an 'administrative expense of the estate of the Milwaukee Railroad.

! reason

MOVING EXPENSES

9. (a) Any employee who,as a result of a transaction carried out pursuant to
this joint resolution, changes his residence in order to maintain employment with
the Milwaukee Railroad, and any employee deSCribed in section 8 of this joint
resolution who obtains employment with another rail carrier and who is required to
make a change of residence as a result of such new employment, shall be entitled to
the following benefits:
(1) Reimbursement for all expenses of moving his household and other per
sonal effects, for the traveling expense of himself and members of his family,
including living expenses for himself and his family, and for his own actual
wage loss, not to exceed 10 working days. The Milwaukee Railroad shall, to the
same ex.tent provided above, assume such expenses for any employee furloughed
within Q years after changing his point of employment as a result of a transac
tion, who elects to move his place of residence back to his original point of
employment. No claim for reimbursement shall be paid under the provisions of
this section unless such claim is presented to the Milwaukee Railroad within 90
days after the date on which the expenses were incurred..
(2XAXi) If the employee owns, or is under a contract to purchase, his own
home in the locality from which he is required to move and elects to sell said
home, he shall be reimbursed for any loss suffered in the sale of his home for
less than its fair market value. In each case the fair market value of the home
in question shall be determined as of a date sufficiently prior to the date of the
transaction so as to be unaffected thereby. The Milwaukee Railroad shall in
each instance be afforded an opportunity to purchase the home at such fair
market value before it is sold by the employee to any other person.
(ii) An employee may elect to waive the provisions of paragraph (2)(AXP of
this subsection and to receive, in lieu thereof, an amount equal to his closing
costs which are ordinarily paid for an assumed by a seller of real estate in the
jurisdiction in which the residence is located. Such costs shall include a real
estate commission paid to a licensed realtor (not to exceed $3,000 or 6 per
centum of sale price, whichever is less), and any prepayment penalty required
by the institution holding the mortgage; such costs shall not include the pay
ment of any "points" by the seller.
(B) If the employee holds an unexpired lease on a dwelling occupied by him as
his home, he shall be protected from all loss and cost in securing the cancella
tion of said lease.
(C) No claim for costs or loss shall be paid under the provisions of this
paragraph unless the claim is presented to the Milwaukee Railroad within 90
days after such costs or loss are incurred.
(D) Sh'ould a controversy arise with respect to the value of the home, the costs
or loss sllstained in its sale, the costs or loss under a contract for purchase, loss
or cost in securing termination of a lease, or any other question in connection
with these matters, it shall be decided through joint conference between the
employee, or his representative, and the' Milwaukee Railroad. In the event they
are unable to agree, the dispute or controversy may be referred by either party
to a boatd of competent real estate appraisers, selected in the following manner:
One to be selected by the employee or his representative and one by the
Milwaukee Railroad and these two, if unable to agree upon a valuation within
30 days, shall endeavor by argument within 10 days thereafter to select a third
appraiser, or to agree to a method by which a third appraiser shall be selected,
and, failing such agreement, either party may request the National Mediation
Board to designate within 10 days a third qualified real estate appraiser whose
designation will be binding upon the parties. A decision of a majority of the
appraisers shall be required and said decision shall be final and conclusive. The
salary and expenses of the third or neutral appraiser, including the expenses of
the appraisal board, shall be borne equally by the parties to the proceedings.
All other expenses shall be paid by the party incurring them, including the
compensation of the appraiser selected by such party.
SEC.

SUPPLEMENTARY UNEMPLOYMENT tNSURANCE

SEC. 10. (a) Any employee of the Milwaukee Railroad
(1) who is separated from his employment by reason of any reduction of
service by the Milwaukee Railroad occurring within 5 years after the date of
enactment of this joint resolution; or
(2) who (A) is separated from his employment with the Milwaukee Railroad
by reason of such a reduction of service, and (B) obtains employment with
another rail carrier and is separated form that employment within 5 years after
such date of enactment, shall be entitled to receive monthly supplemental
unemployment compensation in accordance with the provisions of this section.
Each such employee shall be entitled to.such compensation for not more than a
total of 36 months, beginning with the month in which the employee is separat
ed from his employment, except that such period of entitlement for monthly
supplementary unemployment compensation shall not exceed the employee's
total months of service with the Milwaukee Railroad.
(b) Supplementary unemployment compensation under this section shall be pay
able to an employee on a monthly basis in an amount equal to
(1) eighty percent of such employee's average monthly gross income from
employment with the Milwaukee Railroad during the period beginning June 1,
1977, and ending on the date of enactment of this joint resolution, less
(2) the sum of (A) the amount of any benefits payable to such employee for
such month under the Railroad Unemployment Insurance Act or under any
State unemployment insurance program, and (B) the amount of any earnings of
such employee for such month from employment or self-employment of any
kind.
(d) Entitlement to monthly supplementary unemployment compensation under
this section shall be determined by the Railroad Retirement Board on the basis of
an application therefor filed by an employee with the Board.
(e)(1) Any supplementary unemployment compensation received by any employee
pursuant to this section shall be deemed to be compensation for purposes of the
Railroad Retirement Act of 1974 (45 U.S.C. 231 et seq.).
(2) For purposes of determining the eligibility of any employee for benefits under
the Railroad Unemployment Insurance Act after the end of the three-year period
beginning on the date of the commencement of his employment with the other rail
carrier, supplementary unemployment compensation received by such employee
under this section shall be deemed to be compensation under such Act.
({) There are authorized to be appropriated such sums as are necessary to carry
out this section. Sums appropriated pursuant to this subsection shall remain availa
ble until expended.
(g) Whenever the Railroad Retirement Board determines that there are insuffi
cient funds to make the payments required by subsection (b) of this section, notwith
standing section 10(b) of the Railroad Unemployment Insurance Act (45 U.S.C.
360(b)), the Board shall make such payments from the railroad unemployment
insurance account. The Board shall reimburse the railroad unemployment insur
ance account for any funds derived from such account pursuant to the preceding
sentence, plus interest at a rate for each fiscal year equal to the average rate of
interest borne by all special obligations held by the Railroad Retirement Account on
the last day of the preceding fiscal year, rounded to the nearest multiple of one
eighth of 1 per centum, out of the sums appropriated pursuant to subsection ({) of
this section.
(h) The last sentence of section 8(a) of the Railroad Unemployment Insurance Act
(45 U.S.C. 358(a)) is amended by inserting "and funds due and payable to the
railroad unemployment insurance account under section 9(g) of the joint resolution
entitled 'Joint Resolution to require continuation of rail service by the Chicago,
Milwaukee, Saint Paul, and Pacific Railroad for a period of forty-five days' " after
"railroad unemployment insurance administration fund".
(i) The first sentence of section 10(d) of the Railroad Unemployment Insurance
Act (45 U.S.C. 360(d)) is amended by inserting "or under section 9(g) of the joint
resolution entitled 'Joint Resolution to require continuation of rail service by the
Chicago, Milwaukee, Saint Paul, and Pacfic Railroad for a period of forty-five
days' " after "under this Act".
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UJ The provisions of this section shall not apply to an employee in the event of his
resignation, retirement, or discharge for cause from the employment of any rail
carrier.
EMPLOYMENT OF MILWAUKEE RAILR0!l.D EMPLOYEES

(1) the term "expenses" means actual expenses paid for room, board, tuition,
fees, or educational material in an amount not to exceed $3,000;
(2) the term "qualified institution" means an educational institution accredited for payment by the Veterans' Administration under chapter 36 of title 38,
United States Code.
(d) There are authorized to be appropriated to carry out the purposes of this
section not to exceed $5,000,000. Sums appropriated pursuant to this authorization
are authorized to remain available until expended. I

SEC. 11. (a) Within 60 days after the date of enactm'ent of this joint resolution, and
at the end of each of the 16 following 30-day periods, each rail carrier shall submit
to the Railroad Retirement Board a list of employment, by class and craft, available
with such carrier as of the date of the submission of such list.
(b) Within 5 days after each date specified in subsection (a) of this section, the
Railroad Retirement Board shall prepare a compilation of all of the positions of
employment, Py class and craft submitted by each rail carrier by such date, and
shall mail a copy of such compilation to each empl.oyee who, pursuant to subsection
(c) of this joint resolution, 'notifies the Board of such employee's interest in such
compilation. In addition, the board shall maintain a copy of such compilation in
each office of the Board.
(c) Within. 90 days after the date of enactment of this joint resolution, any
employee of the Milwaukee Railroad described in section 8 of this joint resolution
may notify the Railroad Retirement Board that he is interested in receiving a copy
of each compilation of positions of employment by class and craft prepared by the
Board pursuant to subsection (b) of this section.
(d) Within· 20 days after the Railroad Retirement Board mails a compilation of
employment positions to employees pursuant to subsection (b) of this section, any
s'Jch employee may submit a bid on any position contained in such compilation to
the rail carrier which listed the position.
(e) Any rail carrier which, during the 20-day period after a compilation of positions is mailed, receives one or more bids on any employment position listed by such
rail carrier in such compilation shall offer such employment position to the employee who submitted a bid on such position during· such period who has the most
seniority in the class or craft within which such position is listed. Such offer shall
be made to such employee whether or not such rail carrier hired another person for
such employment position during the period of time beginning on the date of the
submission to the Board of the list containing such position and the last date on
which bids were submitted by employees for such position pursuant to this section.
(f) Any employee who accepts an employment offer .under this section shall be
entitled to an additionai 12 months of supplementary unemployment compensation
under section 10 of this joint resolution.
(g) Nothing in this section shall impair the seniority rights or other interests
under a collective bargaining agreement of any person employed by a carrier which
offers employment positions pursuant to this section.
SEPARATION ALLOWANCE
SEC. 12. (a) Any employee who does not accept an employment offer under section
11 of this joint resolution shall be entitled to elect a separation allowance from the
Milwaukee Railroad, as an administrative expense of the reorganization of such
railroad, in an amount equal to $2,000 for each year of completed service and, in
addition ther'eto, full payment for all vacation time earned, but not previously
taken. Any employee who elects a separation allowance under this section shall not
be entitled to assistance under sections 9, 10, and 11 of this joint resolution.
(b) The Secretary of Transportation, under section 511 of the Railroad Revitalization and Regulatory Reform Act of 1976, shall guarantee obligations of the Milwaukee Railroad for purposes of providing separation allowances under this section.
Such guarantees shall be entered into without regard to the requirements of subsection (g) of such section 511. Any obligation guaranteed pursuant to this section shall
be treated as administrative expense of the estate of the Milwaukee Railroad.
NEW .CARRIER TRAINING ASSISTANCE
SEC. 13. (a) Any employee who elects to receive a separation allowance under
section 12 of this joint resolution shall be eligible to receive from the Railroad
Retirement Board expenses for training in qualified institutions for new carrier
opPOrtunities.
(b) To be eligible for assistance under this section, an employee must begin his
course of training within two years following the date of his separation from
employment with the Milwaukee Railroad.
.
(c) For purposes of this section-

TRANSACTION ASSISTANCE
SEC. 14. Section 505 of the Railroad Revitalization and Regulatory Reform Act of
1976 (45 U.S.C. 845) is amended by adding at the end thereof the following new
subsection:
"(f) REHABILITATION FOR COMMON CARRIER SERVICE.-Notwithstanding subsections
(aHe) of this section, the Secretary shall, pursuant to such regulations as he shall
prescribe, immediately purchase redeemable .preference shares under this section to
facilitate the rehabilitation and improvement of Milwaukee Railroad property that
has been sold to another person and that will be used for common carrier rail
service. Any such rehabilitation and improvement carried out pursuant to an employee or employee-shipper ownership of the Milwaukee Railroad shall be eligible
for assistance under this subsection.".
ASSESSMENT OF COAL HAULING NEEDS
SEC. 15. The Secretary of Energy shall immediately conduct an assessment of
present and potential coal hauling needs in the area served by the Milwaukee
Railroad and report his findings to the Congress within thirty days after the date of
enactment of this joint resolution.
COURT APPROVED ABANDONMENTS

IN

PENDING CASES

SEC. 16. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, section 1170 of title 11,
United States Code, shall apply to cases pending under section 77 of the Bankruptcy
Act on the date of enactment of the joint resolution, except that(1) the authorization by the court of any abandonment pending on such date
of enactment shall be subject to approval by the Interstate Commerce Commission; and
(2) the court, in authorizing any abandonment, shall require the carrier to
provide a fair arrangement at least as protective of the interests of employees
as that required under section 11347 of title 49, United States Code.
(b) The authority of the court having jurisdiction over the reorganization of the
Milwaukee Railroad to authorize abandonments shall be governed by the provisions
of section 7 of this joint resolution, rather than the provisions of this section.
DIRECTED SERVICE
SEC. 17. The prOVISIons of this joint resolution shall be in lieu of any directed
service under section 11125 of the Interstate Commerce Act.
APPIJCABILITY OF NEPA
SEC. 18. The provisions of the National Environmental Policy Act shall not apply
to transactions carried out pursuant to this joint resolution.
REPORTS
SEC. 19. During the 2-year period beginning on the date of enactment of this joint
resolution, the Railroad Retirement Board shall submit a report to the Congress
every 6 months describing its activities under sections 9, 10, 11, and 12 of this joint
resolution.
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